## New York Journal of Mathematics

New York J. Math. 28 (2022) 705–772.

## Extensions of symmetric operators that are invariant under scaling and applications to indicial operators

## **Thomas Krainer**

ABSTRACT. Indicial operators are model operators associated to an elliptic differential operator near a corner singularity on a stratified manifold. These model operators are defined on generalized tangent cone configurations and exhibit a natural scaling invariance property with respect to dilations of the radial variable. In this paper we discuss extensions of symmetric indicial operators from a functional analytic point of view. In the first, purely abstract part of this paper, we consider a general unbounded symmetric operator that exhibits invariance with respect to an abstract scaling action on a Hilbert space, and we describe its extensions in terms of generalized eigenspaces of the infinitesimal generator of this action. Among others, we obtain a Green formula for the adjoint pairing, an algebraic formula for the signature, and in the semibounded case explicit descriptions of the Friedrichs and Krein extensions. In the second part we consider differential operators of Fuchs type on the half axis with unbounded operator coefficients that are invariant under dilation, and show that under suitable ellipticity assumptions on the indicial family these operators fit into the abstract framework of the first part, which in this case furnishes a description of extensions in terms of polyhomogeneous asymptotic expansions. We also obtain an analytic formula for the signature of the adjoint pairing in terms of the spectral flow of the indicial family for such operators.

#### **CONTENTS**

1.	Introduction	706
2.	Preliminaries	712
3.	A Green formula for the adjoint pairing	716
4.	Semibounded operators and the Friedrichs extension	724
5.	The Krein extension and the order relation for invariant selfadjoint	
	extensions	727
6.	Indicial operators	732
7.	The space $\mathscr{H}(\mathbb{R}_+; E_1)$ and the minimal domain	736

2020 Mathematics Subject Classification. Primary: 35J75; Secondary: 35J58, 47F10, 58J32.

Key words and phrases. Manifolds with singularities, elliptic operators, boundary value problems.

Received July 7, 2021.

#### THOMAS KRAINER

8. The maxi	mal domain	743
9. The signature of the adjoint pairing and the sign condition		
Appendix A.	A pseudodifferential calculus	750
Appendix B.	An indefinite space arising in analytic Fredholm theory	760
Appendix C.	Analytic crossings and spectral flow in finite-dimensiona	1
	spaces	764
References		768

#### 1. Introduction

We begin by describing in informal terms the setting for the problems that this paper addresses. Let *M* be a singular manifold. A corner singularity is a point *p* with an open neighborhood  $U(p) \subset M$  that is modeled on a neighborhood

 $U(p_0) \subset \left(\overline{\mathbb{R}}_+ \times Y\right) / \left(\{0\} \times Y\right)$ 

of  $p_0 = (\{0\} \times Y)/(\{0\} \times Y)$ , where the link manifold *Y* is generally also a manifold with singularities. If *Y* is closed and compact this is the setting of a conical singularity. The inferred splitting of variables can be thought of as generalized polar coordinates, where the manifold *Y* represents the domain for the spherical variables, and the variable x > 0 is the radial (distance) variable from the corner point. The space  $\mathbb{R}_+ \times Y$  is a generalized tangent cone equipped with a model cone metric  $dx^2 + x^2g_Y$  for some metric  $g_Y$  on *Y*, and locally the map

$$U(p_0) \setminus \{p_0\} \to U(p) \setminus \{p\}$$

may be thought of as a generalized exponential map centered at  $p_0$  from the tangent cone to the manifold. In particular, an elliptic differential operator *A* near *p* on *M* can be pulled-back via this map to an elliptic differential operator near  $p_0$  on the tangent cone  $\mathbb{R}_+ \times Y$ , also denoted by *A* for the moment. Write

$$A = x^{-m} \sum_{j=0}^{m} a_j(x, y, D_y)(xD_x)^j$$

near  $p_0$ , where m > 0, and  $a_j(x, y, D_y)$  is a differential operator on *Y* of order m - j. We assume that the coefficients  $a_j(x, y, D_y)$  depend continuously on *x* up to x = 0. The tangent cone admits an  $\mathbb{R}_+$ -action by scaling the variable *x*, and pull-back of functions with respect to this action gives rise to

$$(\kappa_{\varrho}u)(x,y) = u(\varrho x, y), \quad \varrho > 0, \tag{1.1}$$

for functions u(x, y) on  $\mathbb{R}_+ \times Y$ . Define

$$A_{\wedge}u = \lim_{\varrho \to \infty} \varrho^{-m} \kappa_{\varrho}^{-1} A \kappa_{\varrho} u,$$

where *u* has compact support in *x*. In this way we obtain the indicial operator  $A_{\wedge}$ , the model operator associated with *A* at the corner singularity. The

operator  $A_{\wedge}$  is invariant under scaling in the sense that

$$A_{\wedge} = \varphi^m \kappa_{\varphi} A_{\wedge} \kappa_{\varphi}^{-1}, \quad \varphi > 0, \tag{1.2}$$

by the limit construction; we have

$$A_{\wedge} = x^{-m} \sum_{j=0}^{m} a_j (x D_x)^j, \qquad (1.3)$$

where  $a_i = a_i(0, y, D_y)$ .

Our objective here is to describe  $L^2$ -extensions of the operator  $A_{\wedge}$ . The geometric  $L^2$ -space on  $\mathbb{R}_+ \times Y$  subject to the model metric  $dx^2 + x^2g_Y$  identifies with the weighted space  $x^{-\alpha}L_b^2(\mathbb{R}_+;L^2(Y;g_Y))$  for  $\alpha = \frac{\dim Y+1}{2}$ , where  $L_b^2$  denotes the  $L^2$ -space on  $\mathbb{R}_+$  with respect to Haar measure  $\frac{dx}{x}$ . Multiplication by  $x^{\alpha} : x^{-\alpha}L_b^2 \to L_b^2$  is a unitary equivalence, and because the class of operators A considered here and the construction leading to  $A_{\wedge}$  are preserved under conjugation by arbitrary powers  $x^{\alpha}$  we can base all considerations on the Hilbert space  $L_b^2(\mathbb{R}_+;L^2(Y;g_Y))$ . Observe that the scaling action (1.1) is unitary on this space.

If *Y* is a stratified manifold with boundary/singular set  $\Sigma \subset Y$ , generalized ideal boundary conditions along the lateral boundary  $\mathbb{R}_+ \times \Sigma$  are required. Abstractly these are vanishing conditions in the form  $T_{\wedge}u = 0$ , where  $T_{\wedge}$  ought to be thought of as the lateral model boundary condition for  $A_{\wedge}$  associated to a lateral boundary condition Tu = 0 for *A*. The development of a robust analytic theory of elliptic ideal boundary conditions associated with singular sets at the implied level of generality remains the subject of ongoing investigations by the community of researchers working on singular PDEs, and as of yet only exists for certain configurations or certain specific geometric operators and boundary conditions (references are discussed below). We will forego this problem by treating the lateral boundary condition in functional analytic terms and consider the operator (1.3) abstractly as an ordinary differential operator of Fuchs type on  $\mathbb{R}_+$  as

$$A_{\wedge} = x^{-m} \sum_{j=0}^{m} a_j (xD_x)^j : C_c^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}_+; E_1) \subset L_b^2(\mathbb{R}_+; E_0) \to L_b^2(\mathbb{R}_+; E_0), \quad (1.4)$$

where  $E_0$  and  $E_1$  are Hilbert spaces such that  $E_1 \hookrightarrow E_0$  is continuous and dense, and the  $a_j : E_1 \to E_0$  are bounded. This matches the setting above with  $E_0 = L^2(Y; g_Y)$ , and  $E_1$  the common domain of the indicial family

$$p(\sigma) = \sum_{j=0}^{m} a_j \sigma^j : E_1 \subset E_0 \to E_0, \qquad (1.5)$$

considered here a family of unbounded operators in  $E_0$ . The space  $E_1$  encodes the (lateral) boundary condition<sup>1</sup> along  $\Sigma \subset Y$ .

The closed extensions of the operator (1.4) in  $L_b^2(\mathbb{R}_+; E_0)$  are then expected to encode boundary conditions as  $x \to 0$  at the corner point  $p_0$  that are associated with realizations of the model operator  $A_{\wedge}$  on  $\mathbb{R}_+ \times Y$  subject to previously chosen lateral boundary conditions, and it is those extensions that we are interested in here.

We will assume that (1.4) is symmetric. The general case can often be reduced to this situation by considering instead

$$\mathcal{A}_{\wedge} = \begin{bmatrix} 0 & A_{\wedge} \\ A_{\wedge}^{\sharp} & 0 \end{bmatrix} : C_{c}^{\infty} \begin{pmatrix} \tilde{E}_{1} \\ \mathbb{R}_{+}; & \bigoplus \\ E_{1} \end{pmatrix} \subset L_{b}^{2} \begin{pmatrix} E_{0} \\ \mathbb{R}_{+}; & \bigoplus \\ E_{0} \end{pmatrix} \to L_{b}^{2} \begin{pmatrix} E_{0} \\ \mathbb{R}_{+}; & \bigoplus \\ E_{0} \end{pmatrix},$$

where

$$A^{\sharp}_{\wedge} = x^{-m} \sum_{j=0}^{m} b_j (xD_x)^j : C^{\infty}_c(\mathbb{R}_+; \tilde{E}_1) \subset L^2_b(\mathbb{R}_+; E_0) \to L^2_b(\mathbb{R}_+; E_0)$$

is the formal adjoint operator to  $A_{\wedge}$  with indicial family

$$p(\sigma^{\star})^* = \sum_{j=0}^m b_j \sigma^j : \tilde{E}_1 \subset E_0 \to E_0,$$

where  $\sigma^* = \overline{\sigma} - im$  is reflection about the line  $\mathfrak{T}(\sigma) = -\frac{m}{2}$ , and  $\tilde{E}_1 \hookrightarrow E_0$  is assumed to be the common domain of the adjoints of (1.5).

Let  $\mathcal{D}_{\min}$  be the domain of the closure of (1.4), and  $\mathcal{D}_{\max}$  be the domain of the adjoint. The expectation from known cases (particularly conical singularities) is that each  $u \in \mathcal{D}_{\max}$  has a finite polyhomogeneous asymptotic expansion of the form

$$u \sim \sum_{\sigma_0, j} e_{\sigma_0, j} \log^j(x) x^{i\sigma_0} \mod \mathcal{D}_{\min} \text{ as } x \to 0$$
(1.6)

with certain  $e_{\sigma_0,j} \in E_1$  and characteristic values  $\sigma_0 \in \operatorname{spec}_b(A_{\wedge}) \subset \mathbb{C}$ , the boundary spectrum of  $A_{\wedge}$ , and the domains of extensions  $\mathcal{D}_{\min} \subset \mathcal{D} \subset \mathcal{D}_{\max}$  of  $A_{\wedge}$  then correspond to placing vanishing conditions on these asymptotic terms which establishes an explicit correspondence for such operators between their functional analytic extensions on the one hand, and an analytic notion of generalized boundary conditions by prescribing conditions on the asymptotic behavior of functions on the other hand.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>As we consider the space  $E_1$  to be fixed this does not include all relevant boundary conditions. For example, if *Y* is a smooth, compact manifold with boundary, the general notion of lateral boundary conditions ought to include classical Shapiro-Lopatinsky elliptic boundary conditions on  $\mathbb{R}_+ \times \partial Y$ , but fixing the space  $E_1$  in this case means that the lateral model boundary condition  $T_{\wedge}u = 0$  cannot differentiate in the *x*-direction.

The asymptotic expansion (1.6) is to be understood as

$$u - \omega \sum_{\sigma_0, j} e_{\sigma_0, j} \log^j(x) x^{i\sigma_0} \in \mathcal{D}_{\min}$$

where  $\omega \in C_c^{\infty}(\overline{\mathbb{R}}_+)$  is a cut-off function with  $\omega \equiv 1$  near x = 0. Here

$$\operatorname{spec}_b(A_{\wedge}) = \{ \sigma \in \mathbb{C}; \ p(\sigma) : E_1 \to E_0 \text{ is not invertible} \},\$$

and the exponents  $\sigma_0 \in \operatorname{spec}_b(A_{\wedge})$  that appear in the expansion (1.6) are those located in the strip  $-m < \mathfrak{F}(\sigma_0) < 0$ ; moreover,

$$\sigma \mapsto p(\sigma)M\Big[\omega \sum_{\sigma_0,j} e_{\sigma_0,j} \log^j(x) x^{i\sigma_0}\Big](\sigma)$$

is entire, where

$$(Mv)(\sigma) = \int_0^\infty x^{-i\sigma} v(x) \frac{dx}{x}$$

is the Mellin transform. Observe that the functions that constitute the asymptotic expansion (1.6) for each  $\sigma_0$  are generalized eigenfunctions of  $\mathbf{g} = xD_x$  with eigenvalue  $\sigma_0$ , the infinitesimal generator of the radial scaling action  $\kappa_{\varphi} = \varphi^{i\mathfrak{g}}$  from (1.1) in  $L_b^2(\mathbb{R}_+; E_0)$ . More precisely, after multiplying by  $\omega$ , these functions render generalized eigenfunctions of  $\mathfrak{g}$  modulo  $C_c^{\infty}$  in  $L_b^2(\mathbb{R}_+; E_0)$ .

In the present paper we investigate indicial operators (1.4) from two points of view. As only model operators are studied, we are going to shorten notation and write A instead of  $A_{\wedge}$  in the main body of the paper, but stay with  $A_{\wedge}$  for the remainder of the introduction.

In the first, purely abstract part of this paper which spans Sections 2 through 5, we consider a general unbounded symmetric operator  $A_{\wedge}$  that exhibits an invariance property (1.2) with respect to an abstract unitary  $\mathbb{R}_+$ -action  $\kappa_{\rho} = \rho^{ig}$  on a Hilbert space. Assuming finite deficiency indices, we describe its extensions in terms of generalized eigenspaces of the infinitesimal generator  $\mathfrak{g}$  of this action (modulo  $\mathcal{D}_{\min}$ ), which furnishes a correspondence between closed extensions of  $A_{\wedge}$  on the one hand, and invariants of the underlying dynamics of  $\kappa_{\rho}$ in relation to the operator  $A_{\wedge}$  on the other hand, which can be seen as a generalization of the notion of boundary conditions via asymptotic expansions (1.6). Among others, we obtain a Green formula for the adjoint pairing, an algebraic formula for its signature, and if  $A_{\wedge}$  is semibounded we find explicit descriptions of the Friedrichs and Krein extensions. Moreover, for extensions that are invariant under  $\kappa_{o}$ , we find an equivalent characterization of the order relation for semibounded extensions solely in terms of the boundary condition. Much of the analysis in the first part occurs on the quotient space  $\hat{\mathcal{E}}_{max} = \mathcal{D}_{max}/\mathcal{D}_{min}$ , which is finite-dimensional by assumption. The scaling action  $\kappa_{\varrho}$  induces an action  $\hat{\kappa}_{\varrho} = \varrho^{i\hat{\mathfrak{g}}}$  on  $\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\max}$ , and the invariance relation (1.2) implies that  $\hat{\mathfrak{g}} + i\frac{m}{2}$  is selfadjoint with respect to the indefinite Hermitian sesquilinear form on  $\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\max}$ 

#### THOMAS KRAINER

that is induced by the adjoint pairing. Linear algebra for such spaces, in particular the Canonical Form Theorem in this setting [26], is then applied. We note that our results for semibounded  $A_{\wedge}$  require the sign condition, a technical property pertaining to the invariants of the canonical form of  $\hat{g}$  on  $\hat{\mathcal{E}}_{max}$ and the adjoint pairing; for semibounded indicial operators the sign condition is satisfied, see Section 9.

In the second part we consider operators  $A_{\wedge}$  that are slight generalizations of the differential operators of Fuchs type (1.4) in  $L_h^2(\mathbb{R}_+; E_0)$  in that the power of the singular factor and the order of differentiation are allowed to be decoupled, and the dilation action  $\kappa_{\rho}u(x) = u(\rho x)$  is considered on  $L^2_h(\mathbb{R}_+; E_0)$ . The precise assumptions on  $A_{\wedge}$  and the indicial family (1.5) are formulated in Section 6. Our goal has been to impose minimal ellipticity assumptions. Aside from symmetry, all assumptions on  $A_{\wedge}$  are invariant with respect to conjugating the operator by arbitrary powers  $x^{\alpha}$ . In particular, we are not imposing invertibility assumptions on (1.5) along lines  $\Im(\sigma) = \gamma$  for specific values of  $\gamma$ , but Fredholmness of (1.5) and invertibility for large  $|\Re(\sigma)| \gg 0$  with estimates are needed. The objective is to show that these operators then directly fit into the abstract framework of the first part, which confirms that extensions are characterized by the asymptotic behavior (1.6) of functions as  $x \to 0$ . In particular, all results of the first part apply and have a direct equivalent in terms of asymptotic expansions as  $x \to 0$ . The starting point for the analysis are von Neumann's formulas

$$\mathcal{D}_{\max} = \mathcal{D}_{\min} \oplus \ker(A_{\wedge,\max} + i) \oplus \ker(A_{\wedge,\max} - i).$$

One of the key arguments is proving that functions  $u \in \ker(A_{\wedge,\max} \pm i)$  are decreasing rapidly as  $x \to \infty$  (intuitively, this implies that describing  $\mathcal{D}_{\max}/\mathcal{D}_{\min}$  can only be about the behavior of functions as  $x \to 0$ , as is expected). To achieve this, left-parametrices for  $A_{\wedge,\max} \pm i$  are needed modulo remainders that produce the required rapid decay as  $x \to \infty$ , and we will obtain these parametrices by constructing in actuality right-parametrices for  $A_{\wedge,\min} \mp i$  and then passing to adjoints. The parametrix construction requires a pseudodifferential calculus which we develop in Appendix A. In Section 7 we lay groundwork for weighted function spaces associated with  $A_{\wedge}$ , in particular in relation to  $\mathcal{D}_{\min}$ , while the main result for indicial operators that explicitly describes  $\mathcal{D}_{\max}$  modulo  $\mathcal{D}_{\min}$  in terms of asymptotic expansions is proved in Section 8 (see Theorem 8.1).

Finally, in Section 9 we prove that the signature of the adjoint pairing of the indicial operator  $A_{\wedge}$  is given by the spectral flow of the indicial family (1.5) along the line  $\Im(\sigma) = -\frac{m}{2}$ , where  $p(\sigma)$  is selfadjoint and Fredholm by assumption. More precisely, each indicial root along  $\Im(\sigma) = -\frac{m}{2}$  contributes a term to the signature that is described algebraically in the first part of the paper in terms of invariants of the canonical form for the generator  $\hat{g}$  of the induced scaling action  $\hat{\kappa}_{\varphi}$  on  $\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{max} = \mathcal{D}_{max}/\mathcal{D}_{min}$  and the adjoint pairing, and this term is shown to coincide with the contribution of the spectral flow of  $p(\sigma)$  across that indicial root. The proof is based on local arguments in analytic Fredholm

and perturbation theory to bring  $p(\sigma)$  into a normal form near an indicial root  $\sigma_0$  with  $\Im(\sigma_0) = -\frac{m}{2}$  from which these relations follow. The details of these arguments are relegated to Appendix B and C. As previously mentioned, we also prove here that semibounded indicial operators  $A_{\wedge}$  always satisfy the sign condition.

This paper addresses problems that have a long history, going back to seminal contributions by Kondrat'ev [31], who investigated Fredholm solvability of classical boundary value problems in domains with isolated conical singularities on the boundary, and Cheeger [15, 16] who initiated geometric and global analysis on singular manifolds. Both contributions seeded independent developments (e.g. [18, 33, 48] are rooted in Kondrat'ev's theory, [3, 4, 14] draw their inspiration from Cheeger's works), which have increasingly been merging since the 1990s [7, 6, 12, 24, 36, 37, 39, 43, 44, 47, 45, 50, 51, 52, 53], influenced by Melrose and Schulze. An analytic theory of solvability, regularity in Sobolev spaces with weights, and asymptotics for differential equations with unbounded operator coefficients with applications to partial differential equations in generalized cones and cylinders is developed in [32].

This paper is motivated by recent works [2, 4, 27, 28, 37, 38, 44] that contribute towards developing elliptic theory for operators on incomplete stratified manifolds. The long-term goal is a robust elliptic theory of ideal boundary conditions associated with the singular strata, and the model operator level is essential for this. Specifically, our goals for this paper align with Lesch's book [39], and with the papers by Gil and Mendoza [24] and Coriasco, Schrohe, and Seiler [17]. Both [24, 39] investigate extensions of elliptic operators on compact manifolds with isolated conical singularities, and both consider fully general elliptic operators of any order which distinguish them from other investigations that center on operators of Dirac or Laplace type that near singularities are amenable to separation of variables and special function methods; [17] extends these ideas to conic manifolds with boundary and classical boundary value problems that satisfy the Shapiro-Lopatinsky condition. In [24, 39] methods from functional analysis, operator theory, and microlocal analysis rooted in the Mellin transform are systematically used and developed. One of the main results in [24] is an explicit description of the domain of the Friedrichs extension for general semibounded cone operators on compact manifolds, and we obtain an analogous result for the Friedrichs extension for indicial operators here, but with a different approach.

Compactness of the manifold and harnessing the standard local elliptic theory away from the singularities are essential in both [24, 39]; arguments near the singularities are local as  $x \to 0$  and generally do not transfer to noncompact tangent cone configurations  $\mathbb{R}_+ \times Y$  as  $x \to \infty$ . However, for conical singularities where Y is closed and compact it is easy to see that uniform elliptic estimates on complete manifolds [54] are applicable to  $A_{\wedge}$  as  $x \to \infty$ (and likewise is elliptic theory for scattering manifolds [46, 49]), and therefore no contributions to the extensions of  $A_{\wedge}$  can originate from  $x \to \infty$ , and the results from [24, 39] apply in this setting. This point of view does not easily generalize to more complicated link manifolds *Y*, and since analyzing the behavior as  $x \to \infty$  is essential for understanding general operators we take a different approach to this problem that leads to the pseudodifferential calculus in Appendix A.

Our approach towards extensions in the first part is rooted in operator theory. Scaling invariance of unbounded operators under sets of unitary transformations has been used for example in singular perturbation theory; we refer to [1, 29, 42] for additional information.

The spectral flow formula for the signature of the adjoint pairing for indicial operators appears to be new also for conical singularities. Generally, the spectral flow is related to the signature of crossing forms, and for real-analytic crossings this relationship has been investigated in [19, 22, 23]. Our proofs in Appendix B and C are not reliant on these references.

## 2. Preliminaries

Let *H* be a separable complex Hilbert space, and let

$$A: \mathcal{D}_c \subset H \to H$$

be unbounded, densely defined, and symmetric. Then *A* is closable with closure  $\overline{A} = A^{**}$ . Let  $\mathcal{D}_{\min}$  denote the domain of the closure. Let  $A^*$  be the adjoint of *A*, and let  $\mathcal{D}_{\max}$  be its domain. The closed extensions of *A* are the closed unbounded operators given by

$$A^*\Big|_{\mathcal{D}}: \mathcal{D} \subset H \to H$$

with domains  $\mathcal{D}_{\min} \subset \mathcal{D} \subset \mathcal{D}_{\max}$  that are closed with respect to the graph norm induced by the graph inner product

$$\langle u, v \rangle_A = \langle u, v \rangle_H + \langle A^* u, A^* v \rangle_H, \quad u, v \in \mathcal{D}_{\max}.$$

In the sequel we will abuse notation and write

$$A_{\max} = A^* : \mathcal{D}_{\max} \subset H \to H,$$
  

$$A_{\min} = \overline{A} : \mathcal{D}_{\min} \subset H \to H,$$
  

$$A_{\mathcal{D}} = A^* \Big|_{\mathcal{D}} : \mathcal{D} \subset H \to H$$

for these operators. When the domain is not explicitly specified we will simply write A. While this does not align with standard functional analytic conventions, it is consistent with defining extensions of (formally) symmetric differential operators A in  $L^2$ , initially given on a space of test functions<sup>2</sup>. We will

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup>From a functional analytic point of view, we could have instead started from a densely defined closed operator  $A = A_{\text{max}} : \mathcal{D}_{\text{max}} \to H$  such that  $A^* \subset A$ , and defined  $A_{\min} = A^*$ . Then  $A_{\min}$  is symmetric with  $A^*_{\min} = A$ , and all intermediate closed operators arise as restrictions of A.

assume throughout that A has finite deficiency indices, which is equivalent to

$$\dim \mathcal{D}_{\max}/\mathcal{D}_{\min} < \infty$$

In particular  $A_{\mathcal{D}}$  is closed for every domain  $\mathcal{D}_{\min} \subset \mathcal{D} \subset \mathcal{D}_{\max}$ .

We furthermore assume that *H* is equipped with a scaling action, namely, a strongly continuous and unitary  $\mathbb{R}_+$ -action  $\kappa_{\varrho}$  :  $H \to H, \varrho > 0$ . Specifically:

- (1) For every  $\rho > 0$  we have  $\kappa_{\rho} \in \mathscr{L}(H)$  with  $\kappa_{\rho}^{-1} = \kappa_{\rho}^{*}$ .
- (2) We have  $\kappa_{\varrho\varrho'} = \kappa_{\varrho}\kappa_{\varrho'}$  for all  $\varrho, \varrho' > 0$ , and  $\kappa_1 = \text{Id.}$
- (3) We have  $\lim \kappa_{\varrho} u = u$  for all  $u \in H$ .

Moreover, *A* is supposed to be invariant under the scaling action in the following sense:

- (4)  $\kappa_{\varrho}$  :  $\mathcal{D}_c \to \mathcal{D}_c$  for all  $\varrho > 0$ ;
- (5) there exists m > 0 such that

$$A = \varrho^m \kappa_{\varrho} A \kappa_{\varrho}^{-1} : \mathcal{D}_c \to H$$

for all  $\varrho > 0$ .

**Lemma 2.1.** The group action  $\kappa_{\varphi}$ :  $H \to H$  restricts to strongly continuous group actions  $\kappa_{\varphi}$ :  $\mathcal{D}_{\max} \to \mathcal{D}_{\max}$  and  $\kappa_{\varphi}$ :  $\mathcal{D}_{\min} \to \mathcal{D}_{\min}$ . We have

$$A_{\max} = \varphi^m \kappa_{\varphi} A_{\max} \kappa_{\varphi}^{-1} : \mathcal{D}_{\max} \to H, \ \varphi > 0, \tag{2.1}$$

and likewise for  $A_{\min}$ . Moreover, we have

$$\|\kappa_{\varrho}\|_{\mathscr{L}(\mathcal{D}_{\max})} \le \max\{1, \varrho^m\}, \ \varrho > 0.$$

**Proof.** Let  $u \in \mathcal{D}_c$  and  $w \in \mathcal{D}_{max}$  be arbitrary. Then

$$\begin{split} \langle Au, \kappa_{\varrho} w \rangle &= \langle \kappa_{\varrho}^{-1} Au, w \rangle = \varrho^{m} \langle A \kappa_{\varrho}^{-1} u, w \rangle \\ &= \varrho^{m} \langle \kappa_{\varrho}^{-1} u, A^{*} w \rangle = \langle u, \varrho^{m} \kappa_{\varrho} A^{*} w \rangle. \end{split}$$

This proves that  $\kappa_{\varphi} w \in \mathcal{D}_{\max}$ , and  $A^* \kappa_{\varphi} w = \varphi^m \kappa_{\varphi} A^* w$  for  $\varphi > 0$ . Consequently, if  $v \in \mathcal{D}_{\max}$ , then  $w = \kappa_{\varphi}^{-1} v = \kappa_{1/\varrho} v \in \mathcal{D}_{\max}$ , and

$$A^*v = A^*\kappa_{\varphi}w = \varphi^m\kappa_{\varphi}A^*w = \varphi^m\kappa_{\varphi}A^*\kappa_{\varphi}^{-1}v.$$

This proves (2.1). We next prove the strong continuity of  $\kappa_{\varrho}$  on  $\mathcal{D}_{\text{max}}$ . To that end, let  $v \in \mathcal{D}_{\text{max}}$  be arbitrary. Then  $\kappa_{\varrho}v \to v$  in *H* as  $\varrho \to 1$  because of the strong continuity of  $\kappa_{\varrho}$  on *H*. Likewise,

$$A_{\max}\kappa_{\varrho}\upsilon = \varrho^m\kappa_{\varrho}A_{\max}\upsilon \to A_{\max}\upsilon$$

as  $\varphi \to 1$  in *H*, again because of the strong continuity of  $\kappa_{\varphi}$  on *H*. Both combined now imply that  $\kappa_{\varphi}v \to v$  as  $\varphi \to 1$  in the graph norm on  $\mathcal{D}_{max}$ , proving strong continuity of  $\kappa_{\varphi}$  on  $\mathcal{D}_{max}$ . For  $u \in \mathcal{D}_{max}$  we have

$$\begin{aligned} \|\kappa_{\varphi}u\|_{A}^{2} &= \|\kappa_{\varphi}u\|_{H}^{2} + \|A_{\max}\kappa_{\varphi}u\|_{H}^{2} = \|\kappa_{\varphi}u\|_{H}^{2} + \varphi^{2m}\|\kappa_{\varphi}A_{\max}u\|_{H}^{2} \\ &= \|u\|_{H}^{2} + \varphi^{2m}\|A_{\max}u\|_{H}^{2} \le \max\{1,\varphi^{m}\}^{2}\|u\|_{A}^{2} \end{aligned}$$

which implies the asserted norm estimate for  $\kappa_{\rho}$ .

Finally, starting from the invariance of  $\mathcal{D}_{\text{max}}$  under  $\kappa_{\varrho}$  and (2.1), we obtain with the same reasoning as in the first part of this proof that the domain of the functional analytic adjoint  $A^*_{\text{max}} = A_{\text{min}}$  is invariant under the action of  $\kappa_{\varrho}$ , and that  $A_{\text{min}}$  satisfies the analogue of (2.1).

**Definition 2.2.** A closed extension  $A_{\mathcal{D}} : \mathcal{D} \subset H \to H$  with  $\mathcal{D}_{\min} \subset \mathcal{D} \subset \mathcal{D}_{\max}$  is called *stationary* or *invariant* (with respect to  $\kappa_{\varphi}$ ) if  $\kappa_{\varphi} : \mathcal{D} \to \mathcal{D}$  for all  $\varphi > 0$ . In that case

$$A_{\mathcal{D}} = \varrho^m \kappa_{\varrho} A_{\mathcal{D}} \kappa_{\varrho}^{-1} : \mathcal{D} \to H, \ \varrho > 0.$$

By Lemma 2.1, both  $A_{\text{max}}$  and  $A_{\text{min}}$  are invariant.

Let  $\mathfrak{g} : \mathcal{D}(\mathfrak{g}) \subset H \to H$  be the infinitesimal generator of the group action  $\kappa_{\varrho}$  on *H*. We will make the convention here that

$$\kappa_{\varrho} = \varrho^{\iota \mathfrak{g}} : H \to H, \ \varrho > 0,$$

where

$$\mathcal{D}(\mathfrak{g}) = \{ u \in H; \ \mathbb{R}_+ \ni \varphi \mapsto \kappa_{\varphi} u \in H \text{ is differentiable} \},\\ \mathfrak{g}(u) = (\varrho D_{\varphi}) \kappa_{\varphi} u \Big|_{\varrho=1} \text{ for } u \in \mathcal{D}(\mathfrak{g}).$$

Note that references about 1-parameter semigroups, including [20] referenced below, generally consider additive rather than multiplicative semigroups, and, in our notation, these references generally consider *i***g** to be the generator rather than **g**.

Since  $\kappa_{g}$  is unitary,  $\mathfrak{g}^{*} = \mathfrak{g}$  is selfadjoint by Stone's Theorem. In particular, spec( $\mathfrak{g}$ )  $\subset \mathbb{R}$ . The restrictions

$$\kappa_{\varrho}: \mathcal{D}_{\max} \to \mathcal{D}_{\max}, \text{ and } \kappa_{\varrho}: \mathcal{D}_{\min} \to \mathcal{D}_{\min}$$

are generated by the part of  $\mathfrak{g}$  in  $\mathcal{D}_{max}$  or  $\mathcal{D}_{min}$ , respectively, i.e., the operators that act like  $\mathfrak{g}$  with domains

$$\{u \in \mathcal{D}(\mathfrak{g}) \cap \mathcal{D}_{\max}; \mathfrak{g}u \in \mathcal{D}_{\max}\}$$
 and  $\{u \in \mathcal{D}(\mathfrak{g}) \cap \mathcal{D}_{\min}; \mathfrak{g}u \in \mathcal{D}_{\min}\},\$ 

see [20, II.2.3].

The norm estimate for  $\kappa_{\rho}$  in Lemma 2.1 (both for  $1 \leq \rho < \infty$  and for  $0 < \rho \leq 1$ ) in conjunction with the Hille-Yosida Generation Theorem (see [20, II.3]) implies conclusions about the resolvent of the parts of the generator  $\mathfrak{g}$  in various subspaces of H. In particular, we get the following:

**Remark 2.3.** (1) For every  $\sigma \in \mathbb{C}$  with  $\mathfrak{F}(\sigma) \neq 0$  and every  $v \in H$  the equation  $(\mathfrak{g} - \sigma)u = v$  has a unique solution  $u \in \mathcal{D}(\mathfrak{g})$ .

(2) For every σ ∈ C with ℑ(σ) ∉ [-m, 0] and every v ∈ D<sub>max</sub> the unique solution u ∈ D(g) to the equation (g − σ)u = v belongs to D<sub>max</sub>. Moreover, if v ∈ D<sub>min</sub> then so is u.

Let

$$\mathscr{E}_{\max} = \mathcal{D}_{\max} / \mathcal{D}_{\min} = \{ \hat{u} = u + \mathcal{D}_{\min}; \ u \in \mathcal{D}_{\max} \}$$

be the quotient space. We will generally utilize hat-notation for objects that are associated with the quotient space. This is a Hilbert space, canonically isometric to the orthogonal complement  $\mathscr{E}_{\max}$  of  $\mathcal{D}_{\min}$  in  $\mathcal{D}_{\max}$  with respect to the graph inner product induced by  $A_{\max}$ . The group  $\kappa_{\varphi}$  induces an  $\mathbb{R}_+$ -action on the quotient

$$\begin{aligned} \hat{\kappa}_{\varphi} &: \hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\max} \to \hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\max}, \ \varphi > 0, \\ \hat{\kappa}_{\varphi}[u + \mathcal{D}_{\min}] &= \kappa_{\varphi}u + \mathcal{D}_{\min} \end{aligned}$$

The action  $\hat{\kappa}_{g}$  is strongly continuous on  $\hat{\mathcal{E}}_{max}$  with generator

$$\begin{split} \hat{\mathfrak{g}}(u + \mathcal{D}_{\min}) &= \mathfrak{g}u + \mathcal{D}_{\min} \text{ for } u + \mathcal{D}_{\min} \in \mathcal{D}(\hat{\mathfrak{g}}), \\ \mathcal{D}(\hat{\mathfrak{g}}) &= \{u + \mathcal{D}_{\min}; \ u \in \mathcal{D}(\mathfrak{g}) \cap \mathcal{D}_{\max}, \ \mathfrak{g}u \in \mathcal{D}_{\max}\}, \end{split}$$

see [20, II.2.4]. Because we assume dim  $\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\max} < \infty$  we in fact have  $\mathcal{D}(\hat{\mathfrak{g}}) = \hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\max}$ , and  $\hat{\kappa}_{\varphi} = \varphi^{i\hat{\mathfrak{g}}} : \hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\max} \to \hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\max}$  is uniformly continuous.

**Proposition 2.4.** We have spec( $\hat{\mathfrak{g}}$ )  $\subset \{\sigma \in \mathbb{C}; -m \leq \mathfrak{T}(\sigma) \leq 0\}$ . If  $\sigma_0 \in \text{spec}(\hat{\mathfrak{g}})$  with  $\mathfrak{T}(\sigma_0) = 0$  or  $\mathfrak{T}(\sigma_0) = -m$ , then  $\sigma_0$  is semisimple.

Moreover, if  $\kappa_{\varrho}$ :  $H \rightarrow H$  is such that

$$\lim_{\varphi \to 0} \langle \kappa_{\varphi} u, v \rangle_H = 0$$

for all<sup>3</sup>  $u, v \in H$ , then spec( $\hat{\mathfrak{g}}$ )  $\subset \{\sigma \in \mathbb{C}; -m < \mathfrak{T}(\sigma) < 0\}$ .

**Proof.** Let  $\pi_{\min} \in \mathscr{L}(\mathcal{D}_{\max})$  be the *A*-orthogonal projection onto  $\mathcal{D}_{\min}$ , and let  $\pi_{\max} = 1 - \pi_{\min}$  be the *A*-orthogonal projection onto  $\mathscr{E}_{\max} = \mathcal{D}_{\min}^{\perp}$ . For  $\hat{u} = u + \mathcal{D}_{\min} \in \hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\max}$  we have

$$\begin{aligned} \|\hat{\kappa}_{\varphi}\hat{u}\|_{\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\max}} &= \|\pi_{\max}\kappa_{\varphi}\pi_{\max}u\|_{A} \\ &\leq \|\kappa_{\varphi}\|_{\mathscr{L}(\mathcal{D}_{\max})}\|\pi_{\max}u\|_{A} \leq \max\{1,\varphi^{m}\}\|\hat{u}\|_{\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\max}} \end{aligned}$$

by Lemma 2.1. Thus  $\|\hat{\kappa}_{g}\| \leq \max\{1, g^{m}\}$ , which implies the first claim regarding the eigenvalues of  $\hat{g}$ .

We next prove the second claim regarding the absence of eigenvalues of  $\hat{\mathbf{g}}$  on the lines  $\mathfrak{T}(\sigma) = 0$  and  $\mathfrak{T}(\sigma) = -m$  under the stated additional assumption on  $\kappa_{\varrho}$ . To this end, observe that the unitarity of  $\kappa_{\varrho}$  implies that in fact both

$$\lim_{\varphi \to 0} \langle \kappa_{\varphi} u, v \rangle_{H} = \lim_{\varphi \to \infty} \langle \kappa_{\varphi} u, v \rangle_{H} = 0$$

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup>It suffices to check that  $\lim_{\varphi \to 0} \langle \kappa_{\varphi} u, u \rangle_{H} = 0$  for u in a dense subspace of H, e.g., for  $u \in \mathcal{D}_{c}$ . To

see this note that  $T : H \times H \ni (u, v) \mapsto \{\mathbb{R}_+ \ni \varrho \mapsto \frac{1}{2} [\langle \kappa_{\varrho} u, v \rangle_H + \langle u, \kappa_{\varrho} v \rangle_H] \} \in (C_b(\mathbb{R}_+), \|\cdot\|_{\infty})$  is sesquilinear, Hermitian, and continuous. We have  $T(u, u) \in C_0(\mathbb{R}_+)$  for  $u \in \mathcal{D}_c$  by assumption and the unitarity of  $\kappa_{\varrho}$ , and by polarization  $T(u, v) \in C_0(\mathbb{R}_+)$  for all  $u, v \in \mathcal{D}_c$ . Because  $C_0(\mathbb{R}_+) \subset (C_b(\mathbb{R}_+), \|\cdot\|_{\infty})$  is closed we obtain  $T(u, v) \in C_0(\mathbb{R}_+)$  for all  $u, v \in H$  by density and continuity. The same argument shows that  $L(u, v) = \frac{1}{2i} [\langle \kappa_{\varrho} u, v \rangle_H - \langle u, \kappa_{\varrho} v \rangle_H] \in C_0(\mathbb{R}_+)$  for all  $u, v \in H$ , and so  $\langle \kappa_{\varrho} u, v \rangle_H = T(u, v) + iL(u, v) \in C_0(\mathbb{R}_+)$  for all  $u, v \in H$ .

for all  $u, v \in H$ . Moreover, for  $u, v \in \mathcal{D}_{max}$  we have

$$\begin{split} \lim_{\varphi \to 0} \langle \kappa_{\varphi} u, v \rangle_{A} &= \lim_{\varphi \to 0} \left[ \langle \kappa_{\varphi} u, v \rangle_{H} + \langle A_{\max} \kappa_{\varphi} u, A_{\max} v \rangle_{H} \right] \\ &= \lim_{\varphi \to 0} \left[ \langle \kappa_{\varphi} u, v \rangle_{H} + \varphi^{m} \langle \kappa_{\varphi} A_{\max} u, A_{\max} v \rangle_{H} \right] = 0, \\ \lim_{\varphi \to \infty} \varphi^{-m} \langle \kappa_{\varphi} u, v \rangle_{A} &= \lim_{\varphi \to \infty} \left[ \varphi^{-m} \langle \kappa_{\varphi} u, v \rangle_{H} + \langle \kappa_{\varphi} A_{\max} u, A_{\max} v \rangle_{H} \right] = 0 \end{split}$$

For  $\hat{u} = u + \mathcal{D}_{\min}$  and  $\hat{v} = v + \mathcal{D}_{\min}$  in  $\hat{\mathcal{E}}_{\max}$  we have

$$\langle \hat{\kappa}_{\varrho} \hat{u}, \hat{v} \rangle_{\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\max}} = \langle \pi_{\max} \kappa_{\varrho} \pi_{\max} u, \pi_{\max} v \rangle_{A} = \langle \kappa_{\varrho} \pi_{\max} u, \pi_{\max} v \rangle_{A},$$

and thus

$$\lim_{\varphi \to 0} \langle \hat{\kappa}_{\varphi} \hat{u}, \hat{v} \rangle_{\hat{\mathcal{C}}_{\max}} = 0 \text{ and } \lim_{\varphi \to \infty} \varphi^{-m} \langle \hat{\kappa}_{\varphi} \hat{u}, \hat{v} \rangle_{\hat{\mathcal{C}}_{\max}} = 0$$

Consequently, if  $\hat{g}\hat{u} = \sigma\hat{u}$  with  $\Im(\sigma) = 0$ , then  $\hat{\kappa}_{\varrho}\hat{u} = \varrho^{i\sigma}\hat{u}$  and thus

$$\|\hat{u}\|_{\hat{\mathscr{C}}_{\max}}^{2} = \left| \langle \hat{\kappa}_{\varphi} \hat{u}, \hat{u} \rangle_{\hat{\mathscr{C}}_{\max}} \right| \to 0 \text{ as } \varphi \to 0$$

Likewise, if  $\hat{g}\hat{u} = \sigma\hat{u}$  with  $\mathfrak{T}(\sigma) = -m$ , then  $\hat{\kappa}_{\varrho}\hat{u} = \varrho^{i\sigma}\hat{u}$  and

$$\|\hat{u}\|_{\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\max}}^{2} = \left| \varphi^{-m} \langle \hat{\kappa}_{\varphi} \hat{u}, \hat{u} \rangle_{\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\max}} \right| \to 0 \text{ as } \varphi \to \infty.$$

## 3. A Green formula for the adjoint pairing

We next consider the adjoint pairing

$$\begin{split} [\cdot, \cdot]_A : \mathcal{D}_{\max} \times \mathcal{D}_{\max} \to \mathbb{C}, \\ [u, v]_A &= \frac{1}{i} \Big[ \langle A_{\max} u, v \rangle_H - \langle u, A_{\max} v \rangle_H \Big] \end{split}$$

This is a Hermitian sesquilinear form (the extra  $\frac{1}{i}$ -term renders it Hermitian rather than skew-Hermitian), and  $[u, v]_A = 0$  for all  $v \in \mathcal{D}_{max}$  if and only if  $u \in \mathcal{D}_{min}$ . Thus  $[\cdot, \cdot]_A$  induces a nondegenerate Hermitian sesquilinear form

$$[\cdot, \cdot]_{\hat{\mathcal{C}}_{\max}} : \hat{\mathcal{C}}_{\max} \times \hat{\mathcal{C}}_{\max} \to \mathbb{C}$$
$$[\hat{u}, \hat{v}]_{\hat{\mathcal{C}}_{\max}} = [u, v]_A$$

for  $\hat{u} = u + \mathcal{D}_{\min}$  and  $\hat{v} = v + \mathcal{D}_{\min}$ . Every domain  $\mathcal{D}_{\min} \subset \mathcal{D} \subset \mathcal{D}_{\max}$  is determined by its projection

$$\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\mathcal{D}} = \{ \hat{u} = u + \mathcal{D}_{\min}; \ u \in \mathcal{D} \} \subset \hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\max}.$$
(3.1)

We have  $(A_{\mathcal{D}})^* = A_{\mathcal{D}^{[\perp]}}$ , where

$$\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\mathcal{D}^{[\perp]}} = \hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\mathcal{D}}^{[\perp]} = \{ \hat{v} \in \hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\max}; \ [\hat{u}, \hat{v}]_{\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\max}} = 0 \ \forall \hat{u} \in \hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\mathcal{D}} \}.$$

In particular,  $A_{\mathcal{D}} = A_{\mathcal{D}}^*$  is selfadjoint if and only if

$$\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\mathcal{D}}^{[\perp]} = \hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\mathcal{D}} \subset \left(\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\max}, [\cdot, \cdot]_{\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\max}}\right)$$

is a Lagrangian subspace.

**Remark 3.1.** We will use several results about finite-dimensional complex vector spaces  $(V, [\cdot, \cdot])$  equipped with *indefinite* Hermitian sesquilinear forms  $[\cdot, \cdot]$ :  $V \times V \to \mathbb{C}$  below. We refer to [11, 21, 26] as general references. The invariants of  $(V, [\cdot, \cdot])$  are  $(m_0, m_+, m_-) \in \mathbb{N}_0^3$ , where

$$m_0 = \dim\{v \in V; [v, w] = 0 \ \forall w \in V\},\$$
$$m_0 = \max\{\{\dim U : U \in V, [u, v]\} \in V\}$$

$$m_{+} = \max[\{\dim U_{+}; U_{+} \subset V, [u, u] > 0 \ \forall 0 \neq u \in U_{+}\} \cup \{0\}],\$$

$$m_{-} = \max |\{\dim U_{-}; U_{-} \subset V, [u, u] < 0 \ \forall 0 \neq u \in U_{-}\} \cup \{0\}|.$$

We have  $m_0 + m_+ + m_- = \dim V$ . The signature of  $(V, [\cdot, \cdot])$  is

$$\operatorname{sgn}(V, [\cdot, \cdot]) = m_+ - m_-$$

For any basis  $\{v_1, \dots, v_n\}$  of *V* consider the matrix  $G = ([v_i, v_j])_{i,j=1}^n \in M_n(\mathbb{C})$ . Then  $G^* = G$ , and  $m_0$  is the multiplicity of the eigenvalue 0 of *G*, while  $m_{\pm}$  is the total number (including multiplicities) of the positive and negative eigenvalues of *G*, respectively.  $(V, [\cdot, \cdot])$  is nondegenerate if  $m_0 = 0$ .

A subspace  $U \subset (V, [\cdot, \cdot])$  is isotropic if  $U \subset U^{[\perp]}$ , where

$$U^{[\perp]} = \{ v \in V; \ [v, u] = 0 \ \forall u \in U \},\$$

and Lagrangian if  $U = U^{[\perp]}$ . If  $(V, [\cdot, \cdot])$  is nondegenerate then Lagrangian subspaces U exist if and only if  $sgn(V, [\cdot, \cdot]) = 0$ . In particular, V must then be even-dimensional and dim  $U = \frac{\dim V}{2}$ .

Lemma 3.2. We have

$$[\hat{\kappa}_{\varphi}\hat{u},\hat{\kappa}_{\varphi}\hat{\upsilon}]_{\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\max}}=\varphi^{m}[\hat{u},\hat{\upsilon}]_{\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\max}},\ \varphi>0,$$

and

$$[(\hat{\mathfrak{g}}+i\frac{m}{2})\hat{u},\hat{v}]_{\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\max}}=[\hat{u},(\hat{\mathfrak{g}}+i\frac{m}{2})\hat{v}]_{\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\max}}.$$

**Proof.** We have

$$\begin{split} i[\hat{\kappa}_{\varphi}\hat{u},\hat{\kappa}_{\varphi}\hat{v}]_{\hat{\mathscr{C}}_{\max}} &= \langle A_{\max}\kappa_{\varphi}u,\kappa_{\varphi}v\rangle - \langle \kappa_{\varphi}u,A_{\max}\kappa_{\varphi}v\rangle \\ &= \varphi^{m}[\langle \kappa_{\varphi}A_{\max}u,\kappa_{\varphi}v\rangle - \langle \kappa_{\varphi}u,\kappa_{\varphi}A_{\max}v\rangle] \\ &= \varphi^{m}[\langle A_{\max}u,v\rangle - \langle u,A_{\max}v\rangle] \\ &= i\varphi^{m}[\hat{u},\hat{v}]_{\hat{\mathscr{C}}_{\max}}, \end{split}$$

proving the first claim. Consequently,

$$[\hat{u},\hat{v}]_{\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\max}} = [\varphi^{-m/2}\hat{\kappa}_{\varphi}\hat{u},\varphi^{-m/2}\hat{\kappa}_{\varphi}\hat{v}]_{\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\max}}, \ \varphi > 0,$$

and thus

$$0 = (\varphi D_{\varphi})[\hat{u}, \hat{v}]_{\hat{\mathcal{C}}_{max}} = [(\hat{\mathfrak{g}} + i\frac{m}{2})\varphi^{-m/2}\hat{\kappa}_{\varphi}\hat{u}, \varphi^{-m/2}\hat{\kappa}_{\varphi}\hat{v}]_{\hat{\mathcal{C}}_{max}} - [\varphi^{-m/2}\hat{\kappa}_{\varphi}\hat{u}, (\hat{\mathfrak{g}} + i\frac{m}{2})\varphi^{-m/2}\hat{\kappa}_{\varphi}\hat{v}]_{\hat{\mathcal{C}}_{max}}.$$
  
Invation at  $\varphi = 1$  proves the second claim.

Evaluation at q = 1 proves the second claim.



FIGURE 1. Eigenvalues of  $\hat{g}$ 

By Lemma 3.2,

$$\hat{\mathfrak{h}} = \hat{\mathfrak{g}} + i\frac{m}{2} : \hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\max} \to \hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\max}$$

is selfadjoint with respect to the (indefinite) inner product  $[\cdot, \cdot]_{\hat{\mathscr{C}}_{max}}$  on  $\hat{\mathscr{C}}_{max}$ , and consequently the triple  $(\hat{\mathscr{C}}_{max}, [\cdot, \cdot]_{\hat{\mathscr{C}}_{max}}, \hat{\mathfrak{h}})$  has a canonical form (see [26, Theorem 5.1.1]) that furnishes a complete description of the adjoint pairing in terms of the generalized eigenspaces of  $\hat{\mathfrak{g}}$  as stated below. We will refer to these statements as the *Canonical Form Theorem* in the sequel, and it plays the role of an abstract Green formula for the adjoint pairing:

(1) The eigenvalues of  $\hat{g}$  are symmetric about the line  $\Im(\sigma) = -\frac{m}{2}$ . Let

$$\mathbb{C} \ni \sigma \mapsto \sigma^{\star} = \overline{\sigma} - im \in \mathbb{C}$$
(3.2)

denote the reflection about the line  $\Im(\sigma) = -\frac{m}{2}$ . Then

$$\operatorname{spec}(\hat{\mathfrak{g}}) \ni \sigma \mapsto \sigma^{\star} \in \operatorname{spec}(\hat{\mathfrak{g}}),$$

see Figure 1.

(2) For σ ∈ spec(ĝ) let ĉ<sub>σ</sub> be the generalized eigenspace for the eigenvalue σ. Then

$$\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\max} = \bigoplus_{\substack{\sigma \in \operatorname{spec}(\hat{\mathfrak{g}}) \\ \Im(\sigma) = -\frac{m}{2}}} \hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\sigma} \oplus \bigoplus_{\substack{\sigma \in \operatorname{spec}(\hat{\mathfrak{g}}) \\ \Im(\sigma) < -\frac{m}{2}}} [\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\sigma} \oplus \hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\sigma^{\star}}],$$

and this direct sum is orthogonal with respect to  $[\cdot, \cdot]_{\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\max}}$ . More precisely, if  $\hat{u} \in \hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\sigma_0}$  and  $\hat{v} \in \hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\sigma_1}$  with  $\sigma_1 \neq \sigma_0^{\star}$  then  $[\hat{u}, \hat{v}]_{\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\max}} = 0$ , and

$$[\cdot,\cdot]_{\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\max}}:\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\sigma_0}\times\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\sigma_0^{\star}}\to\mathbb{C}$$

is nondegenerate.

(3) For every  $\sigma \in \operatorname{spec}(\hat{\mathfrak{g}})$  with  $\mathfrak{T}(\sigma) < -\frac{m}{2}$  there exist decompositions

$$\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\sigma} = \bigoplus_{j=1}^{m_{\sigma}} \hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\sigma,j} \text{ and } \hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\sigma^{\star}} = \bigoplus_{j=1}^{m_{\sigma}} \hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\sigma^{\star},j}$$

such that for every  $\hat{u}_j \in \hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\sigma,j}$  and  $\hat{v}_k \in \hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\sigma^*,k}$  we have  $[\hat{u}_j, \hat{v}_k]_{\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{max}} = 0$ whenever  $j \neq k$ . Furthermore, for each  $j \in \{1, ..., m_{\sigma}\}$ , both spaces  $\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\sigma,j}$ and  $\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\sigma^*,j}$  are invariant under  $\hat{\mathfrak{g}}$ , and there exist ordered bases  $\{\hat{u}_1, ..., \hat{u}_{n_j}\}$ of  $\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\sigma,j}$  and  $\{\hat{v}_1, ..., \hat{v}_{n_j}\}$  of  $\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\sigma^*,j}$  such that the matrix representation of  $\hat{\mathfrak{g}}$ in these bases is given by a single Jordan block of size  $n_j \times n_j$  with eigenvalue  $\sigma$  and  $\sigma^*$ , respectively, and we have<sup>4</sup>

$$[\hat{u}_{\mu}, \hat{v}_{\nu}]_{\hat{\mathscr{C}}_{\max}} = \delta_{\mu, n_j + 1 - \nu} = \begin{cases} 1 & \mu + \nu = n_j + 1, \\ 0 & \text{otherwise.} \end{cases}$$

(4) For every  $\sigma \in \operatorname{spec}(\hat{\mathfrak{g}})$  with  $\mathfrak{T}(\sigma) = -\frac{m}{2}$  there exists a decomposition

$$\hat{\mathcal{E}}_{\sigma} = \bigoplus_{j=1}^{m_{\sigma}} \hat{\mathcal{E}}_{\sigma,j}$$

such that for every  $\hat{u}_j \in \hat{\mathcal{E}}_{\sigma,j}$  and  $\hat{v}_k \in \hat{\mathcal{E}}_{\sigma,k}$  we have  $[\hat{u}_j, \hat{v}_k]_{\hat{\mathcal{E}}_{max}} = 0$ whenever  $j \neq k$ . Furthermore, for each  $j \in \{1, ..., m_{\sigma}\}$ ,  $\hat{\mathcal{E}}_{\sigma,j}$  is invariant under  $\hat{g}$ , and there exists an ordered basis  $\{\hat{u}_1, ..., \hat{u}_{n_j}\}$  of  $\hat{\mathcal{E}}_{\sigma,j}$  such that the matrix representation of  $\hat{g}$  is given by a single Jordan block of size  $n_j \times n_j$  with eigenvalue  $\sigma$ , and we either have

$$[\hat{u}_{\mu}, \hat{u}_{\nu}]_{\mathcal{O}_{\max}} = \delta_{\mu, n_j + 1 - \nu} = \begin{cases} 1 & \mu + \nu = n_j + 1, \\ 0 & \text{otherwise,} \end{cases}$$
(3.3)

or

$$[\hat{u}_{\mu}, \hat{u}_{\nu}]_{\hat{\mathcal{E}}_{\max}} = -\delta_{\mu, n_j + 1 - \nu} = \begin{cases} -1 & \mu + \nu = n_j + 1, \\ 0 & \text{otherwise.} \end{cases}$$
(3.4)

The resulting collection of signs +1, associated to the canonical form (3.3), or -1, associated to the canonical form (3.4), for  $\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\sigma}$  is unique in the sense that different decompositions of  $\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\sigma}$  into subspaces  $\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\sigma,j}$  as above that result in Jordan blocks for  $\hat{\mathfrak{g}}$ , are orthogonal with respect to  $[\cdot, \cdot]_{\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{max}}$ , and furnish the canonical forms (3.3) or (3.4) for  $[\cdot, \cdot]_{\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{max}}$  associated with each Jordan block, yield the same total collection of plus and minus signs for Jordan blocks of equal sizes. Following [26], this collection of signs is referred to as the *sign characteristic* of  $\hat{\mathfrak{g}}$  with respect to  $[\cdot, \cdot]_{\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{max}}$ . Note that the sign characteristic is associated to eigenvalues with  $\mathfrak{T}(\sigma) = -\frac{m}{2}$  only.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup>The matrix  $(\delta_{\mu,N+1-\nu})_{\mu,\nu=1}^{N}$  is called SIP matrix in [26], where the acronym stands for standard involutary permutation.

We further elaborate on the sign characteristic for eigenvalues located on the line  $\Im(\sigma) = -\frac{m}{2}$  and proceed to describe it invariantly: Let  $n_{\sigma} \in \mathbb{N}$  be such that

$$\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\sigma} = \ker(\hat{\mathfrak{g}} - \sigma)^{n_{\sigma}} \supseteq \ker(\hat{\mathfrak{g}} - \sigma)^{n_{\sigma}-1} \supseteq \dots \supseteq \ker(\hat{\mathfrak{g}} - \sigma) \supseteq \{0\}.$$

For each  $\ell \in \{1, ..., n_{\sigma}\}$  consider

$$[\cdot, \cdot]_{\ell} : \ker(\hat{\mathfrak{g}} - \sigma)^{\ell} \times \ker(\hat{\mathfrak{g}} - \sigma)^{\ell} \to \mathbb{C},$$
  
$$[\hat{u}, \hat{v}]_{\ell} = [(\hat{\mathfrak{g}} - \sigma)^{\ell - 1} \hat{u}, \hat{v}]_{\hat{\ell}_{\max}}.$$
(3.5)

This is a Hermitian sesquilinear form. Let  $(m_0, m_+, m_-)$  be its invariants.

### Proposition 3.3. We have

$$m_0 = \dim \ker(\hat{\mathfrak{g}} - \sigma)^{\ell+1} - \dim \ker(\hat{\mathfrak{g}} - \sigma)^{\ell} + \dim \ker(\hat{\mathfrak{g}} - \sigma)^{\ell-1},$$

and

 $m_+ + m_- =$  Number of Jordan blocks of size  $\ell \times \ell$  for the eigenvalue  $\sigma$ .

The sign characteristic associated with the eigenvalue  $\sigma$  and Jordan blocks of size  $\ell \times \ell$  is then given by  $(m_+, m_-)$ , where  $m_+$  is the number of +1 signs, and  $m_-$  is the number of -1 signs.

**Proof.** The proposition can be deduced from [26, Theorem 5.8.1], but we will give a direct proof here.

We first show the claim regarding  $m_0$ . To that end, we are going to prove that if  $\hat{v} \in \ker(\hat{g} - \sigma)^{\ell}$  such that  $[\hat{u}, \hat{v}]_{\ell} = 0$  for all  $\hat{u} \in \ker(\hat{g} - \sigma)^{\ell}$  then  $\hat{v} \in \ker(\hat{g} - \sigma)^{\ell-1} + \operatorname{ran}(\hat{g} - \sigma) \cap \ker(\hat{g} - \sigma)^{\ell}$ , and vice versa. Indeed, if

$$[\hat{u},\hat{v}]_{\ell} = [(\hat{\mathfrak{g}}-\sigma)^{\ell-1}\hat{u},\hat{v}]_{\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\max}} = [\hat{u},(\hat{\mathfrak{g}}-\sigma)^{\ell-1}\hat{v}]_{\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\max}} = 0$$

for all  $\hat{u} \in \ker(\hat{\mathfrak{g}} - \sigma)^{\ell}$ , then  $(\hat{\mathfrak{g}} - \sigma)^{\ell-1}\hat{v} \in [\ker(\hat{\mathfrak{g}} - \sigma)^{\ell}]^{[\perp]} = \operatorname{ran}(\hat{\mathfrak{g}} - \sigma)^{\ell}$ . Consequently, there exists  $\hat{w} \in \hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\max}$  such that  $(\hat{\mathfrak{g}} - \sigma)^{\ell-1}\hat{v} = (\hat{\mathfrak{g}} - \sigma)^{\ell}\hat{w}$ , so  $\hat{v} - (\hat{\mathfrak{g}} - \sigma)\hat{w} = \hat{u}_0 \in \ker(\hat{\mathfrak{g}} - \sigma)^{\ell-1}$ . Thus

$$\hat{v} = \hat{u}_0 + (\hat{g} - \sigma)\hat{w} \in \ker(\hat{g} - \sigma)^{\ell-1} + \operatorname{ran}(\hat{g} - \sigma) \cap \ker(\hat{g} - \sigma)^{\ell}.$$

Conversely, if

$$\hat{v} = \hat{u}_0 + (\hat{\mathfrak{g}} - \sigma)\hat{w} \in \ker(\hat{\mathfrak{g}} - \sigma)^{\ell-1} + \operatorname{ran}(\hat{\mathfrak{g}} - \sigma) \cap \ker(\hat{\mathfrak{g}} - \sigma)^{\ell},$$

then  $(\hat{\mathfrak{g}} - \sigma)^{\ell-1} \hat{v} = (\hat{\mathfrak{g}} - \sigma)^{\ell} \hat{w}$  and so

$$[\hat{u},\hat{v}]_{\ell} = [\hat{u},(\hat{\mathfrak{g}}-\sigma)^{\ell-1}\hat{v}]_{\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\max}} = [\hat{u},(\hat{\mathfrak{g}}-\sigma)^{\ell}\hat{w}]_{\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\max}} = [(\hat{\mathfrak{g}}-\sigma)^{\ell}\hat{u},\hat{w}]_{\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\max}} = 0$$

for all  $\hat{u} \in \ker(\hat{\mathfrak{g}} - \sigma)^{t}$ . Now

$$\dim[\operatorname{ran}(\hat{\mathfrak{g}}-\sigma) \cap \ker(\hat{\mathfrak{g}}-\sigma)^{\ell}] = \dim \ker(\hat{\mathfrak{g}}-\sigma)^{\ell+1} - \dim \ker(\hat{\mathfrak{g}}-\sigma)$$

EXTENSIONS OF SCALING INVARIANT OPERATORS

as 
$$\hat{\mathfrak{g}} - \sigma$$
 : ker $(\hat{\mathfrak{g}} - \sigma)^{\ell+1} \rightarrow \operatorname{ran}(\hat{\mathfrak{g}} - \sigma) \cap \operatorname{ker}(\hat{\mathfrak{g}} - \sigma)^{\ell}$  is surjective. So  

$$m_0 = \dim[\operatorname{ker}(\hat{\mathfrak{g}} - \sigma)^{\ell-1} + \operatorname{ran}(\hat{\mathfrak{g}} - \sigma) \cap \operatorname{ker}(\hat{\mathfrak{g}} - \sigma)^{\ell}]$$

$$= \dim \operatorname{ker}(\hat{\mathfrak{g}} - \sigma)^{\ell-1} + \dim[\operatorname{ran}(\hat{\mathfrak{g}} - \sigma) \cap \operatorname{ker}(\hat{\mathfrak{g}} - \sigma)^{\ell}]$$

$$- \dim[\operatorname{ran}(\hat{\mathfrak{g}} - \sigma) \cap \operatorname{ker}(\hat{\mathfrak{g}} - \sigma)^{\ell-1}]$$

$$= \dim \operatorname{ker}(\hat{\mathfrak{g}} - \sigma)^{\ell+1} - \dim \operatorname{ker}(\hat{\mathfrak{g}} - \sigma)^{\ell} + \dim \operatorname{ker}(\hat{\mathfrak{g}} - \sigma)^{\ell-1}.$$

Furthermore,

$$m_{+} + m_{-} = \dim \ker(\hat{g} - \sigma)^{\ell} - m_{0}$$
  
=  $[\dim \ker(\hat{g} - \sigma)^{\ell} - \dim \ker(\hat{g} - \sigma)^{\ell-1}]$   
-  $[\dim \ker(\hat{g} - \sigma)^{\ell+1} - \dim \ker(\hat{g} - \sigma)^{\ell}]$   
= Number of Jordan blocks of size  $\ell \times \ell$  for the eigenvalue  $\sigma$ .

Now apply the Canonical Form Theorem from [26, Theorem 5.1.1] as previously described, and write

ł

$$\bigoplus_{j=1}^{n_{+}+m_{-}} \hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\sigma,j}^{\ell} \subset \ker(\hat{\mathfrak{g}}-\sigma)^{\ell},$$

where this direct sum is orthogonal with respect to  $[\cdot, \cdot]_{\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{max}}$ , and the  $\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\sigma,j}^{\ell}$  are associated to  $\ell \times \ell$  Jordan blocks for  $\hat{\mathfrak{g}}$  with eigenvalue  $\sigma$ . Moreover, let  $\hat{u}_{j,1}, \ldots, \hat{u}_{j,\ell}$  be a Jordan basis of  $\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\sigma,j}^{\ell}$  for each  $j = 1, \ldots, (m_+ + m_-)$  as described in the canonical form, such that for each j we either have  $[\hat{u}_{j,\ell}, \hat{u}_{j,\ell}]_{\ell} = 1$  or  $[\hat{u}_{j,\ell}, \hat{u}_{j,\ell}]_{\ell} = -1$ . Let

$$\begin{split} U_{+} &= \mathrm{span}\{\hat{u}_{j,\ell}; \; [\hat{u}_{j,\ell}, \hat{u}_{j,\ell}]_{\ell} = 1\}, \\ U_{-} &= \mathrm{span}\{\hat{u}_{j,\ell}; \; [\hat{u}_{j,\ell}, \hat{u}_{j,\ell}]_{\ell} = -1\}. \end{split}$$

Because  $[\hat{u}_{j,\ell}, \hat{u}_{k,\ell}]_{\ell} = 0$  for  $j \neq k$  we then have  $[\hat{u}, \hat{u}]_{\ell} > 0$  for all  $0 \neq \hat{u} \in U_+$ , and  $[\hat{u}, \hat{u}]_{\ell} < 0$  for all  $0 \neq \hat{u} \in U_-$ . Thus  $m_{\pm} \geq \dim U_{\pm}$ , but because  $m_+ + m_- = \dim U_+ + \dim U_-$  we have  $m_{\pm} = \dim U_{\pm}$ , proving the claim about the sign characteristic associated to Jordan blocks of size  $\ell \times \ell$  for the eigenvalue  $\sigma$ .

In the sequel we will also write  $m_0(\sigma, \ell)$  and  $m_{\pm}(\sigma, \ell)$  for the invariants of the Hermitian sesquilinear form (3.5) when the context warrants specific reference to the eigenvalue  $\sigma$  and the size  $\ell$ . The Canonical Form Theorem implies the following algebraic signature formula and results about the existence of selfadjoint extensions of the operator *A* (see also [26, Corollary 5.2.1]).

THOMAS KRAINER

**Theorem 3.4.** (1) The signature of  $(\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\max}, [\cdot, \cdot]_{\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\max}})$  is given by

$$\operatorname{sgn}(\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\max}, [\cdot, \cdot]_{\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\max}}) = \sum_{\substack{\sigma \in \operatorname{spec}(\hat{\mathfrak{g}}) \ \ell \text{ odd} \\ \Im(\sigma) = -\frac{m}{2}}} \sum_{\ell \text{ odd}} (m_+(\sigma, \ell) - m_-(\sigma, \ell)).$$

In particular, the operator A admits selfadjoint extensions  $A_D = A_D^*$  if and only if

$$\sum_{\substack{\sigma \in \operatorname{spec}(\widehat{\mathfrak{g}}) \ \ell \ \text{odd}}} \sum_{\substack{\emptyset(\sigma) = -\frac{m}{2}}} \left( m_+(\sigma, \ell) - m_-(\sigma, \ell) \right) = 0.$$

(2) The operator A admits an invariant selfadjoint extensions if and only if

$$\sum_{\text{odd}} \left( m_+(\sigma, \ell) - m_-(\sigma, \ell) \right) = 0$$

for every  $\sigma \in \operatorname{spec}(\hat{\mathfrak{g}})$  with  $\mathfrak{T}(\sigma) = -\frac{m}{2}$ .

**Proof.** Let  $(0, M_+, M_-)$  be the invariants of the form  $[\cdot, \cdot]_{\hat{\mathcal{E}}_{\max}}$ . We have

$$\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\max} = \bigoplus_{\substack{\sigma \in \operatorname{spec}(\hat{\mathfrak{g}}) \\ \Im(\sigma) = -\frac{m}{2}}} \hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\sigma} \oplus \bigoplus_{\substack{\sigma \in \operatorname{spec}(\hat{\mathfrak{g}}) \\ \Im(\sigma) < -\frac{m}{2}}} [\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\sigma} \oplus \hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\sigma^{\star}}],$$

where this direct sum is orthogonal with respect to  $[\cdot, \cdot]_{\hat{\mathcal{C}}_{max}}$ , and the restriction of  $[\cdot, \cdot]_{\hat{\mathcal{C}}_{max}}$  to each of the direct summands is nondegenerate by the Canonical Form Theorem [26, Theorem 5.1.1]. Consequently,

$$M_{+} - M_{-} = \sum_{\substack{\sigma \in \operatorname{spec}(\hat{\mathfrak{g}}) \\ \mathfrak{F}(\sigma) = -\frac{m}{2}}} \left( M_{+}(\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\sigma}) - M_{-}(\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\sigma}) \right) + \sum_{\substack{\sigma \in \operatorname{spec}(\hat{\mathfrak{g}}) \\ \mathfrak{F}(\sigma) < -\frac{m}{2}}} \left( M_{+}(\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\sigma} \oplus \hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\sigma^{\star}}) - M_{-}(\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\sigma} \oplus \hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\sigma^{\star}}) \right) \right)$$

where  $M_{\pm}(\hat{U})$  are the invariants of the restriction  $[\cdot, \cdot]_{\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{max}}$ :  $\hat{U} \times \hat{U} \to \mathbb{C}$  to the indicated subspace  $\hat{U}$ . For each  $\sigma \in \operatorname{spec}(\hat{\mathfrak{g}})$  with  $\mathfrak{T}(\sigma) < -\frac{m}{2}$  the Canonical Form Theorem implies that  $\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\sigma} \subset (\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\sigma} \oplus \hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\sigma^*}, [\cdot, \cdot]_{\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{max}})$  is Lagrangian, and thus

$$M_{+}(\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\sigma} \oplus \hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\sigma^{\star}}) - M_{-}(\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\sigma} \oplus \hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\sigma^{\star}}) = 0.$$

For  $\sigma \in \operatorname{spec}(\hat{\mathfrak{g}})$  with  $\mathfrak{T}(\sigma) = -\frac{m}{2}$  we prove next that

$$M_{+}(\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\sigma}) - M_{-}(\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\sigma}) = \sum_{\ell \text{ odd}} (m_{+}(\sigma, \ell) - m_{-}(\sigma, \ell)).$$

By the Canonical Form Theorem we have

$$\hat{\mathcal{E}}_{\sigma} = \bigoplus_{j=1}^{m_{\sigma}} \hat{\mathcal{E}}_{\sigma,j}$$

which is orthogonal with respect to  $[\cdot, \cdot]_{\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{max}}$ , the restriction of  $[\cdot, \cdot]_{\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{max}}$  to each of the direct summands is nondegenerate, and each  $\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\sigma,j}$  is associated to a Jordan block that either contributes a +1 or a -1 to the sign characteristic. We have

$$M_{+}(\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\sigma}) - M_{-}(\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\sigma}) = \sum_{j=1}^{m_{\sigma}} \left( M_{+}(\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\sigma,j}) - M_{-}(\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\sigma,j}) \right).$$

If dim  $\hat{\mathcal{E}}_{\sigma,j}$  is even and spanned by  $\{\hat{u}_1, \dots, \hat{u}_{2k}\}$  with either (3.3) or (3.4), then

$$\hat{U} = \operatorname{span}\{\hat{u}_1, \dots, \hat{u}_k\} \subset \left(\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\sigma, j}, [\cdot, \cdot]_{\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\max}}\right)$$

is Lagrangian and consequently  $M_+(\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\sigma,j}) - M_-(\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\sigma,j}) = 0$ . If dim  $\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\sigma,j}$  is odd and spanned by  $\{\hat{u}_1, \dots, \hat{u}_{2k+1}\}$  with either (3.3) or (3.4), then

$$M_{+}(\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\sigma,j}) - M_{-}(\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\sigma,j}) = \begin{cases} 1 & \text{in case of (3.3),} \\ -1 & \text{in case of (3.4).} \end{cases}$$

This is because the matrix  $(\delta_{\mu,2k+2-\nu})_{\mu,\nu=1}^{2k+1}$  has (k + 1)-times the eigenvalue +1 and *k*-times the eigenvalue -1. Consequently,

$$M_{+}(\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\sigma}) - M_{-}(\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\sigma}) = \sum_{\ell \text{ odd}} \left( m_{+}(\sigma, \ell) - m_{-}(\sigma, \ell) \right)$$

as desired, proving the first claim.

We next prove the second claim regarding the existence of invariant selfadjoint extensions. Note that  $A_{\mathcal{D}} = A_{\mathcal{D}}^*$  is an invariant selfadjoint extension if and only if  $\hat{U} = \hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\mathcal{D}} \subset (\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\max}, [\cdot, \cdot]_{\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\max}})$  from (3.1) is Lagrangian and invariant under  $\hat{g}$ . We thus have to show that invariant Lagrangian subspaces exist if and only if

$$\sum_{\ell \text{ odd}} \left( m_+(\sigma,\ell) - m_-(\sigma,\ell) \right) = 0$$

holds for every  $\sigma \in \operatorname{spec}(\hat{\mathfrak{g}})$  with  $\mathfrak{T}(\sigma) = -\frac{m}{2}$ .

Suppose first that  $\hat{U} \subset \hat{\mathscr{E}}_{max}$  is Lagrangian and invariant under  $\hat{g}$ . Then

$$\begin{split} \hat{U} &= \bigoplus_{\sigma \in \operatorname{spec}(\hat{\mathfrak{g}})} \begin{bmatrix} \hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\sigma} \cap \hat{U} \end{bmatrix} \\ &= \bigoplus_{\substack{\sigma \in \operatorname{spec}(\hat{\mathfrak{g}}) \\ \Im(\sigma) = -\frac{m}{2}}} \begin{bmatrix} \hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\sigma} \cap \hat{U} \end{bmatrix} \bigoplus \bigoplus_{\substack{\sigma \in \operatorname{spec}(\hat{\mathfrak{g}}) \\ \Im(\sigma) < -\frac{m}{2}}} (\begin{bmatrix} \hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\sigma} \cap \hat{U} \end{bmatrix} \bigoplus \begin{bmatrix} \hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\sigma^{\star}} \cap \hat{U} \end{bmatrix}). \end{split}$$

Every subspace

$$\begin{bmatrix} \hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\sigma} \cap \hat{\mathcal{U}} \end{bmatrix} \subset (\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\sigma}, [\cdot, \cdot]_{\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\max}}), \quad \mathfrak{T}(\sigma) = -\frac{m}{2}, \\ \begin{bmatrix} \hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\sigma} \cap \hat{\mathcal{U}} \end{bmatrix} \oplus \begin{bmatrix} \hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\sigma^{\star}} \cap \hat{\mathcal{U}} \end{bmatrix} \subset (\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\sigma} \oplus \hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\sigma^{\star}}, [\cdot, \cdot]_{\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\max}}), \quad \mathfrak{T}(\sigma) < -\frac{m}{2},$$

is isotropic, and for dimensional reasons must be Lagrangian. In particular, for every  $\sigma \in \operatorname{spec}(\hat{\mathfrak{g}})$  with  $\mathfrak{T}(\sigma) = -\frac{m}{2}$  we must have

$$M_{+}(\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\sigma}) - M_{-}(\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\sigma}) = \sum_{\ell \text{ odd}} \left( m_{+}(\sigma, \ell) - m_{-}(\sigma, \ell) \right) = 0.$$

Conversely, assume that  $M_+(\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\sigma}) - M_-(\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\sigma}) = 0$  for every  $\sigma \in \operatorname{spec}(\hat{\mathfrak{g}})$  with  $\mathfrak{T}(\sigma) = -\frac{m}{2}$ . We proceed to prove that each space admits a Lagrangian subspace  $\hat{U}_{\sigma} \subset \hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\sigma}$  that is invariant under  $\hat{\mathfrak{g}}$ . Then

$$\hat{U} = \bigoplus_{\substack{\sigma \in \operatorname{spec}(\hat{\mathfrak{g}}) \\ \Im(\sigma) = -\frac{m}{2}}} \hat{U}_{\sigma} \oplus \bigoplus_{\substack{\sigma \in \operatorname{spec}(\hat{\mathfrak{g}}) \\ \Im(\sigma) < -\frac{m}{2}}} \hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\sigma}$$

is a Lagrangian subspace of  $(\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\max}, [\cdot, \cdot]_{\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\max}})$  that is invariant under  $\hat{\mathbf{g}}$  as desired. Write

$$\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\sigma} = \bigoplus_{j=1}^{m_{\sigma}} \hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\sigma,j}$$

according to the Canonical Form Theorem with mutually  $[\cdot, \cdot]_{\hat{\mathcal{E}}_{max}}$ -orthogonal direct summands, where each  $\hat{\mathcal{E}}_{\sigma,j}$  is associated to a single Jordan block, and pick bases for each  $\hat{\mathcal{E}}_{\sigma,j}$  with either (3.3) or (3.4). By assumption, the odd-dimensional blocks (if any) equally distribute among the signs +1 and -1. Now divide the odd-dimensional spaces  $\hat{\mathcal{E}}_{\sigma,j}$  up in pairs of the form  $(\hat{V}, \hat{W})$ , where  $\hat{V}$  contributes +1 and  $\hat{W}$  contributes -1, and set

$$\hat{U}_{(\hat{V},\hat{W})} = \operatorname{span}\left\{\hat{v}_{\frac{\dim \hat{V}+1}{2}} + \hat{w}_{\frac{\dim \hat{W}+1}{2}}\right\},\,$$

where the two vectors  $\hat{v}_{\underline{\dim \hat{V}+1}}$  and  $\hat{w}_{\underline{\dim \hat{W}+1}}$  are the middle vectors in the Jordan bases for  $\hat{V}$  and  $\hat{W}$ , respectively, and define

$$\hat{U}_{\sigma} = \bigoplus_{j=1}^{m_{\sigma}} \left[ \hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\sigma,j} \cap \ker(\hat{\mathfrak{g}} - \sigma)^{\left\lfloor \frac{\dim \mathscr{E}_{\sigma,j}}{2} \right\rfloor} \right] \bigoplus \bigoplus_{(\hat{V},\hat{W})} \hat{U}_{(\hat{V},\hat{W})}.$$

Then  $\hat{U}_{\sigma}$  has the desired properties, and the proof is complete.

#### 

## 4. Semibounded operators and the Friedrichs extension

Suppose that  $A_{\min}$  is semibounded from below in the sense that there exists a constant  $c \in \mathbb{R}$  such that

$$\langle Au, u \rangle \ge c \langle u, u \rangle$$

holds for all  $u \in \mathcal{D}_{\min}$ . By Lemma 2.1 and Lemma 4.1 below we in fact must have  $A_{\min} \ge 0$  which we are going to assume for the remainder of this section. Since we assume  $A_{\min}$  to have finite deficiency indices, we note that every selfadjoint extension  $A_{\mathcal{D}} = A_{\mathcal{D}}^*$  is semibounded from below, see [10, Theorem 9.3.7]. **Lemma 4.1.** Let  $A_{\mathcal{D}}$  :  $\mathcal{D} \subset H \to H$  be invariant and bounded from below, i.e.,

$$\langle Au, u \rangle \ge c \langle u, u \rangle$$

for all  $u \in \mathcal{D}$  for some  $c \in \mathbb{R}$ . Then

$$\inf_{0\neq u\in\mathcal{D}}\frac{\langle Au,u\rangle}{\langle u,u\rangle}=0,$$

*i.e.*,  $A_{\mathcal{D}}$  *has lower bound* 0.

**Proof.** Let

$$L = \inf_{0 \neq u \in \mathcal{D}} \frac{\langle Au, u \rangle}{\langle u, u \rangle}.$$

For  $0 \neq u \in \mathcal{D}$  we have

$$\langle Au, u \rangle = \varphi^m \langle \kappa_{\varphi} A_{\mathcal{D}} \kappa_{\varphi}^{-1} u, u \rangle = \varphi^m \langle A_{\mathcal{D}} \kappa_{\varphi}^{-1} u, \kappa_{\varphi}^{-1} u \rangle,$$

and thus

$$\frac{\langle A_{\mathcal{D}}u, u \rangle}{\langle u, u \rangle} = \varphi^m \frac{\langle A_{\mathcal{D}} \kappa_{\varphi}^{-1} u, \kappa_{\varphi}^{-1} u \rangle}{\langle \kappa_{\varphi}^{-1} u, \kappa_{\varphi}^{-1} u \rangle},$$

using the fact that  $\kappa_{\varphi}$  is unitary. Consequently, passing to the infimum over all  $0 \neq u \in \mathcal{D}$  on both sides, we get  $L = \varphi^m L$  for all  $\varphi > 0$ . This leaves only L = 0 or  $L = -\infty$ , and since  $L > -\infty$  by assumption we must have L = 0.

**Proposition 4.2.** Let  $\mathcal{H}_F \hookrightarrow H$  be the completion of  $\mathcal{D}_{\min}$  with respect to the norm

$$|u|_F^2 = \langle u, u \rangle + \langle Au, u \rangle, \ u \in \mathcal{D}_{\min}.$$

Then  $\kappa_{\varrho}$  restricts to a strongly continuous group action  $\kappa_{\varrho} \in \mathscr{L}(\mathcal{H}_F)$  with

$$\|\kappa_{\varrho}\|_{\mathscr{L}(\mathcal{H}_F)} \le \max\{1, \varrho^{m/2}\}, \ \varrho > 0$$

In particular, the Friedrichs extension

$$A_F = A^* \Big|_{\mathcal{D}_F} : \mathcal{D}_F \subset H \to H,$$
$$\mathcal{D}_F = \mathcal{D}_{\max} \cap \mathcal{H}_F,$$

is invariant.

**Proof.** We show that

$$\kappa_{\varphi}$$
:  $(\mathcal{D}_{\min}, |\cdot|_F) \rightarrow (\mathcal{D}_{\min}, |\cdot|_F)$ 

is continuous, and consequently extends by continuity to a bounded operator in  $\mathscr{L}(\mathcal{H}_F)$ . Because  $\mathcal{H}_F \hookrightarrow H$  and  $\kappa_{\varrho} \in \mathscr{L}(H)$  this bounded extension is necessarily the restriction of  $\kappa_{\varrho}$  to  $\mathcal{H}_F$ . Indeed, for  $u \in \mathcal{D}_{\min}$  we have

$$\begin{aligned} |\kappa_{\varphi}u|_{F}^{2} &= \langle \kappa_{\varphi}u, \kappa_{\varphi}u \rangle + \langle A\kappa_{\varphi}u, \kappa_{\varphi}u \rangle = \langle u, u \rangle + \varphi^{m} \langle \kappa_{\varphi}Au, \kappa_{\varphi}u \rangle \\ &= \langle u, u \rangle + \varphi^{m} \langle Au, u \rangle \le \max\{1, \varphi^{m}\} \cdot |u|_{F}^{2}, \end{aligned}$$

proving the desired continuity as well as the asserted norm estimate. This implies that  $A_F$  is invariant.

It remains to show the strong continuity of  $\kappa_{\varrho}$  on the Hilbert space  $\mathcal{H}_F$ . Because  $\kappa_{\varrho}$  is a group and  $\{\kappa_{\varrho}; \frac{1}{2} \leq \varrho \leq 2\} \subset \mathscr{L}(\mathcal{H}_F)$  is bounded, it suffices to show that  $\kappa_{\varrho} u \to u$  with respect to  $|\cdot|_F$  as  $\varrho \to 1$  just for  $u \in \mathcal{D}_{\min}$  (see [20, I.5.3]). Because  $\kappa_{\varrho} u \to u$  with respect to  $||\cdot||_H$  we thus have to prove that

$$\langle A(\kappa_{\rho}u-u), \kappa_{\rho}u-u \rangle_{H} \to 0 \text{ as } \rho \to 1.$$

But this follows because  $A(\kappa_{\varphi}u - u) = \varphi^m \kappa_{\varphi} Au - Au \to 0$  as  $\varphi \to 1$  with respect to  $\|\cdot\|_H$ .

The restriction  $\kappa_{\varphi}$ :  $\mathcal{H}_F \to \mathcal{H}_F$  of the group action is generated by the part of the generator  $\mathfrak{g}$  in  $\mathcal{H}_F$ , i.e., the operator that acts like  $\mathfrak{g}$  with domain

$$\{u \in \mathcal{D}(\mathfrak{g}) \cap \mathcal{H}_F; \mathfrak{g}u \in \mathcal{H}_F\},\$$

see [20, II.2.3]. The norm estimate for  $\kappa_{\varphi}$  in Proposition 4.2, both for  $1 \leq \varphi < \infty$ and for  $0 < \varphi \leq 1$ , in conjunction with the Hille-Yosida Generation Theorem [20, II.3] now implies that for every  $\sigma \in \mathbb{C}$  with  $\Im(\sigma) \notin [-m/2, 0]$  and every  $v \in \mathcal{H}_F$  the unique solution  $u \in \mathcal{D}(\mathfrak{g})$  to the equation  $(\mathfrak{g} - \sigma)u = v$  belongs to  $\mathcal{H}_F$ . This is in addition to the properties for  $\mathfrak{g}$  previously discussed in Remark 2.3.

Our next goal is to give an explicit description of the domain of the Friedrichs extension  $A_F$  in terms of the generalized eigenspaces of  $\hat{g}$ . In this context, consider the following definition derived from [26].

**Definition 4.3.** We say that *A* satisfies the *sign condition* if for every  $\sigma \in \text{spec}(\hat{\mathfrak{g}})$  with  $\mathfrak{T}(\sigma) = -\frac{m}{2}$  the following two conditions hold:

- $m_+(\sigma, \ell) = m_-(\sigma, \ell) = 0$  for all odd  $\ell \in \mathbb{N}$ . Thus  $\hat{\mathfrak{g}}$  does not have odd-sized Jordan blocks associated with the eigenvalue  $\sigma$ .
- *Either* m<sub>+</sub>(σ, ℓ) = 0 or m<sub>-</sub>(σ, ℓ) = 0 for all even ℓ ∈ N. Thus the sign characteristic associated with the eigenvalue σ is entirely negative or positive for all Jordan blocks of ĝ.

Here  $m_{\pm}(\sigma, \ell)$  are the invariants of the Hermitian sesquilinear form (3.5), see Proposition 3.3. Note that the sign condition is trivially fulfilled if spec( $\hat{\mathfrak{g}}$ )  $\cap \{\sigma \in \mathbb{C}; \ \mathfrak{T}(\sigma) = -\frac{m}{2}\} = \emptyset$ .

We note that the sign condition holds for semibounded indicial operators considered in the later sections, see Theorem 9.2.

If the sign condition holds, [26, Theorem 5.12.4] implies that for each  $\sigma \in \operatorname{spec}(\hat{\mathfrak{g}})$  with  $\mathfrak{T}(\sigma) = -\frac{m}{2}$  there exists a unique Langrangian subspace  $\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\sigma,\frac{1}{2}} \subset (\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\sigma}, [\cdot, \cdot]_{\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\max}})$  that is invariant under  $\hat{\mathfrak{g}}$ . More precisely, write

$$\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\sigma} = \bigoplus_{j=1}^{m_{\sigma}} \hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\sigma,j}$$

according to the Canonical Form Theorem with mutually  $[\cdot, \cdot]_{\hat{\mathscr{C}}_{max}}$ -orthogonal direct summands, where each  $\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\sigma,j}$  is associated to a single Jordan block of size

 $(2n_i) \times (2n_i)$ . Then

$$\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\sigma,\frac{1}{2}} = \bigoplus_{j=1}^{m_{\sigma}} [\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\sigma,j} \cap \ker(\hat{\mathfrak{g}} - \sigma)^{n_j}],$$

so  $\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\sigma,\frac{1}{2}}$  is spanned by the first halves of the Jordan basis elements associated to each Jordan block in the canonical form for the triple  $(\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\sigma}, [\cdot, \cdot]_{\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{max}}, \hat{\mathfrak{g}} - \sigma)$ .

**Theorem 4.4.** Let 
$$\hat{\mathscr{E}}_F = \{\hat{u} \in \hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\max}; \ \hat{u} = u + \mathcal{D}_{\min}, \ u \in \mathcal{D}_F\}$$
. Then  
 $\hat{\mathscr{E}}_F = \bigoplus_{\substack{\sigma \in \operatorname{spec}(\hat{\mathfrak{g}})\\ \Im(\sigma) = -\frac{m}{2}}} [\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\sigma} \cap \hat{\mathscr{E}}_F] \oplus \bigoplus_{\substack{\sigma \in \operatorname{spec}(\hat{\mathfrak{g}})\\ \Im(\sigma) < -\frac{m}{2}}} \hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\sigma}.$ 

If A satisfies the sign condition, then  $\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\sigma} \cap \hat{\mathscr{E}}_{F} = \hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\sigma,\frac{1}{2}}$  for all  $\sigma \in \operatorname{spec}(\hat{\mathfrak{g}})$  with  $\mathfrak{T}(\sigma) = -\frac{m}{2}$ .

**Proof.** By Proposition 4.2 the Friedrichs extension is invariant. This implies that  $\hat{\mathscr{E}}_F$  is invariant under  $\hat{\kappa}_{\varphi}$ , and consequently  $\hat{\mathscr{E}}_F$  is also invariant under the generator  $\hat{\mathfrak{g}}$ . Hence

$$\hat{\mathscr{E}}_F = \bigoplus_{\sigma \in \operatorname{spec}(\hat{\mathfrak{g}})} [\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\sigma} \cap \hat{\mathscr{E}}_F].$$

We will next prove that if  $\mathfrak{T}(\sigma) < -\frac{m}{2}$ , and  $\hat{u} \in \hat{\mathscr{E}}_{max}$  with  $(\hat{\mathfrak{g}} - \sigma)\hat{u} \in \hat{\mathscr{E}}_{F}$ , then  $\hat{u} \in \hat{\mathscr{E}}_{F}$ . Indeed, by assumption there exists  $u \in \mathcal{D}_{max} \cap \mathcal{D}(\mathfrak{g})$  with  $\hat{u} = u + \mathcal{D}_{min}$ , and  $v \in \mathcal{D}_{F}$  such that  $(\mathfrak{g} - \sigma)u = v$ . Because  $v \in \mathcal{H}_{F}$  we have  $u \in \mathcal{H}_{F}$ , and thus  $u \in \mathcal{H}_{F} \cap \mathcal{D}_{max} = \mathcal{D}_{F}$ , so  $\hat{u} \in \hat{\mathscr{E}}_{F}$  as stated. Consequently, if  $(\hat{\mathfrak{g}} - \sigma)^{k}\hat{u} = 0$  for some  $k \in \mathbb{N}$ , we have  $\hat{u} \in \hat{\mathscr{E}}_{F}$ , showing that  $\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\sigma} \subset \hat{\mathscr{E}}_{F}$  for  $\mathfrak{T}(\sigma) < -\frac{m}{2}$ . Because the adjoint pairing

$$[\cdot,\cdot]_{\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\max}}:\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\sigma}\times\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\sigma^{\star}}\to\mathbb{C}$$

is nondegenerate and  $\hat{\mathscr{E}}_F$  is Lagrangian we must necessarily have  $\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\sigma^*} \cap \hat{\mathscr{E}}_F = \{0\}$  for  $\mathfrak{T}(\sigma) < -\frac{m}{2}$ .

Finally, note that  $\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\sigma} \cap \hat{\mathscr{E}}_{F} \subset (\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\sigma}, [\cdot, \cdot]_{\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\max}})$  is Lagrangian and invariant under  $\hat{\mathfrak{g}}$  for  $\mathfrak{T}(\sigma) = -\frac{m}{2}$ . Consequently, if *A* satisfies the sign condition, we must necessarily have  $\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\sigma} \cap \hat{\mathscr{E}}_{F} = \hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\sigma, \frac{1}{2}}$ . The theorem is proved.

# 5. The Krein extension and the order relation for invariant selfadjoint extensions

We continue to assume that  $A_{\min} \ge 0$ . The Friedrichs extension  $A_F$  and the Krein extension  $A_K$  are distinguished in the sense that  $A_K \le A_{\mathcal{D}} \le A_F$  for all nonnegative selfadjoint extensions  $A_{\mathcal{D}} = A_{\mathcal{D}}^* \ge 0$ . Recall that for two selfadjoint operators  $T_j = T_j^* \ge 0$  the order relation  $T_1 \le T_2$  holds if and only if

#### THOMAS KRAINER

 $\mathcal{D}(T_2^{\frac{1}{2}}) \subseteq \mathcal{D}(T_1^{\frac{1}{2}})$  and  $||T_1^{\frac{1}{2}}u||_H \leq ||T_2^{\frac{1}{2}}u||_H$  for  $u \in \mathcal{D}(T_2^{\frac{1}{2}})$ . The latter is an inequality for the quadratic forms associated with the  $T_j$ , while the domain of the nonnegative square root in each case coincides with the domain of the quadratic form. We refer to [5, 9, 8] for information on the Krein-von Neumann extension (but note that  $A_{\min}$  is not strictly positive by Lemma 4.1, which is compensated for by the invariance of A under scaling in our investigation).

Our goal in this section is to prove the following two theorems.

**Theorem 5.1.** Let 
$$\hat{\mathscr{E}}_K = \{\hat{u} \in \hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\max}; \ \hat{u} = u + \mathcal{D}_{\min}, \ u \in \mathcal{D}_K = \mathcal{D}(A_K)\}$$
. Then  
 $\hat{\mathscr{E}}_K = \bigoplus_{\substack{\sigma \in \operatorname{spec}(\hat{\mathfrak{g}}) \\ \Im(\sigma) = -\frac{m}{2}}} [\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\sigma} \cap \hat{\mathscr{E}}_K] \bigoplus_{\substack{\sigma \in \operatorname{spec}(\hat{\mathfrak{g}}) \\ \Im(\sigma) > -\frac{m}{2}}} \hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\sigma}.$ 

If A satisfies the sign condition, then  $\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\sigma} \cap \hat{\mathscr{E}}_{K} = \hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\sigma,\frac{1}{2}}$  for all  $\sigma \in \operatorname{spec}(\hat{\mathfrak{g}})$  with  $\mathfrak{T}(\sigma) = -\frac{m}{2}$ .

Theorem 5.2. Suppose A satisfies the sign condition, and let

$$\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{-} = \bigoplus_{\substack{\sigma \in \operatorname{spec}(\hat{\mathfrak{g}})\\ \Im(\sigma) < -\frac{m}{2}}} \hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\sigma}$$

- (1) For every subspace  $\hat{U} \subset \hat{\mathscr{E}}_{-}$  that is invariant under  $\hat{\kappa}_{\varrho}$  there exists a unique selfadjoint invariant extension  $A_{\mathcal{D}} : \mathcal{D} \subset H \to H$  of A such that  $\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\mathcal{D}} \cap \hat{\mathscr{E}}_{-} = \hat{U}$ .
- (2) Let  $A_{\mathcal{D}_j} = A^*_{\mathcal{D}_j}$ , j = 1, 2, be invariant selfadjoint extensions. Then  $A_{\mathcal{D}_1} \leq A_{\mathcal{D}_2}$  if and only if  $\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\mathcal{D}_1} \cap \hat{\mathscr{E}}_- \subseteq \hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\mathcal{D}_2} \cap \hat{\mathscr{E}}_-$ , or equivalently if and only if  $\mathcal{D}_1 \cap \mathcal{D}_F \subseteq \mathcal{D}_2 \cap \mathcal{D}_F$ .

We note that the first part of Theorem 5.2 is just [26, Theorem 5.12.4] when applied to the present context.

Given  $A_{\mathcal{D}} = A_{\mathcal{D}}^* \ge 0$  we let  $\mathcal{H}_{\mathcal{D}} \hookrightarrow H$  be the domain of the quadratic form associated with  $A_{\mathcal{D}}$ . We have  $\mathcal{H}_{\mathcal{D}} = \mathcal{D}(A_{\mathcal{D}}^{\frac{1}{2}})$ , which equivalently can be described as the completion of  $\mathcal{D}$  with respect to the norm

$$|u|_{\mathcal{D}}^{2} = \langle u, u \rangle_{H} + \langle A_{\mathcal{D}}u, u \rangle_{H}, \ u \in \mathcal{D}.$$

Because  $|u|_{\mathcal{D}} = |u|_F$  for  $u \in \mathcal{D}_{\min}$  the embedding  $(\mathcal{H}_F, |\cdot|_F) \hookrightarrow (\mathcal{H}_{\mathcal{D}}, |\cdot|_{\mathcal{D}})$ is an isometry. Moreover, the codimension of  $\mathcal{H}_F$  in  $\mathcal{H}_{\mathcal{D}}$  is finite, where more precisely dim  $\mathcal{H}_{\mathcal{D}}/\mathcal{H}_F \leq \frac{1}{2} \dim \hat{\mathcal{E}}_{\max}$ , see [10, Theorem 10.3.7]. We write  $\mathcal{H}_K$ for the domain of the quadratic form associated with the Krein extension  $A_K = A_K^*$ .

**Lemma 5.3.** Let  $A_{\mathcal{D}} = A_{\mathcal{D}}^* \ge 0$ . Then  $\mathcal{H}_{\mathcal{D}} = \mathcal{D} + \mathcal{H}_F$ , and this sum is direct modulo  $\mathcal{D} \cap \mathcal{D}_F$ .

**Proof.** Because  $\mathcal{D} \subset (\mathcal{H}_{\mathcal{D}}, |\cdot|_{\mathcal{D}})$  is dense we have that  $(\mathcal{D} + \mathcal{H}_F)/\mathcal{H}_F \subset \mathcal{H}_{\mathcal{D}}/\mathcal{H}_F$  is dense, and by finite dimensionality we must have  $(\mathcal{D} + \mathcal{H}_F)/\mathcal{H}_F = \mathcal{H}_{\mathcal{D}}/\mathcal{H}_F$ . This shows that  $\mathcal{H}_{\mathcal{D}} = \mathcal{D} + \mathcal{H}_F$ , and because  $\mathcal{D}_{\max} \cap \mathcal{H}_F = \mathcal{D}_F$  the sum is direct modulo  $\mathcal{D} \cap \mathcal{D}_F$ .

**Lemma 5.4.** The Krein extension  $A_K : \mathcal{D}_K \subset H \to H$  is invariant.

**Proof.** This follows from a result by Makarov and Tsekanovskii [42], but we give an independent proof here. We have  $A_K = A^* \Big|_{\mathcal{D}_K}$ , where the domain of the Krein extension is given by

$$\mathcal{D}_{K} = \{ u \in \mathcal{D}_{\max}; \exists u_{k} \in \mathcal{D}_{\min} : (A_{F}^{\frac{1}{2}}u_{k})_{k} \subset H \text{ is Cauchy,} \\ \lim_{k \to \infty} A_{\min}u_{k} = A_{\max}u \},$$

see Ando and Nishio [8]. We need to show that if  $u \in \mathcal{D}_K$ , then also  $\kappa_{\varphi} u \in \mathcal{D}_K$ . Let  $u_k \in \mathcal{D}_{\min}$  such that  $\lim_{k \to \infty} A_{\min} u_k = A_{\max} u$ , and such that  $(A_F^{\frac{1}{2}} u_k)_k$  is a Cauchy sequence in *H*. Now  $\kappa_{\varphi} u_k \in \mathcal{D}_{\min}$ , and we have

$$\lim_{k\to\infty}A_{\min}\kappa_{\varphi}u_{k}=\lim_{k\to\infty}\varphi^{m}\kappa_{\varphi}A_{\min}u_{k}=\varphi^{m}\kappa_{\varphi}A_{\max}u=A_{\max}\kappa_{\varphi}u.$$

Moreover, we have

$$\begin{split} \|A_F^{\frac{1}{2}} \kappa_{\varrho} u_k - A_F^{\frac{1}{2}} \kappa_{\varrho} u_l\|_H^2 &= \langle A_F^{\frac{1}{2}} \kappa_{\varrho} (u_k - u_l), A_F^{\frac{1}{2}} \kappa_{\varrho} (u_k - u_l) \rangle_H \\ &= \langle A_{\min} \kappa_{\varrho} (u_k - u_l), \kappa_{\varrho} (u_k - u_l) \rangle_H \\ &= \langle \varrho^m \kappa_{\varrho} A_{\min} (u_k - u_l), \kappa_{\varrho} (u_k - u_l) \rangle_H \\ &= \varrho^m \langle A_{\min} (u_k - u_l), u_k - u_l \rangle_H \\ &= \varrho^m \|A_F^{\frac{1}{2}} u_k - A_F^{\frac{1}{2}} u_l\|_H^2, \end{split}$$

and thus  $(A_F^{\frac{1}{2}}\kappa_{\varrho}u_k) \subset H$  is Cauchy. This shows that  $\kappa_{\varrho}u \in \mathcal{D}_K$  and finishes the proof of the lemma.

**Lemma 5.5.** Suppose spec( $\hat{\mathfrak{g}}$ )  $\cap \{\sigma \in \mathbb{C}; \ \mathfrak{T}(\sigma) = -\frac{m}{2}\} = \emptyset$ . Then the inclusion map  $\mathcal{D}_{\max} \hookrightarrow \mathcal{H}_K$  is well-defined and continuous. We have  $\mathcal{D}_{\max} = \mathcal{D}_K + \mathcal{D}_F$ , and this sum is direct modulo  $\mathcal{D}_{\min}$ .

**Proof.** We have  $\mathcal{D}_F \subset \mathcal{H}_F \subset \mathcal{H}_K$ . Moreover, let  $\mathcal{D}_{\min} \subset \mathcal{D} \subset \mathcal{D}_{\max}$  be such that

$$\hat{\mathcal{E}}_{\mathcal{D}} = \bigoplus_{\substack{\sigma \in \operatorname{spec}(\hat{\mathfrak{g}})\\ \Im(\sigma) > -\frac{m}{2}}} \hat{\mathcal{E}}_{\sigma}.$$

Then  $A_{\mathcal{D}} = A_{\mathcal{D}}^*$  is selfadjoint by the Canonical Form Theorem and our present assumption that  $\hat{\mathbf{g}}$  does not have eigenvalues on  $\mathfrak{T}(\sigma) = -\frac{m}{2}$ . Moreover,  $A_{\mathcal{D}}$ is also invariant, and therefore  $A_{\mathcal{D}} \ge 0$  by Lemma 4.1. Thus  $A_K \le A_{\mathcal{D}}$  by the fundamental property of the Krein extension which shows that  $\mathcal{D} \subset \mathcal{H}_{\mathcal{D}} \subset \mathcal{H}_{K}$ . Consequently,  $\mathcal{D}_{F} + \mathcal{D} = \mathcal{D}_{\max} \subset \mathcal{H}_{K}$ . Continuity of the embedding  $\mathcal{D}_{\max} \hookrightarrow \mathcal{H}_{K}$  follows from the Closed Graph Theorem.

By Lemma 5.3, every  $u \in \mathcal{D}_{\max}$  now has a representation  $u = u_K + \tilde{u}$  with  $u_K \in \mathcal{D}_K$  and  $\tilde{u} \in \mathcal{H}_F$ . But  $\tilde{u} = u - u_K \in \mathcal{D}_{\max} \cap \mathcal{H}_F = \mathcal{D}_F$ , which shows that  $\mathcal{D}_{\max} = \mathcal{D}_K + \mathcal{D}_F$ . We thus have  $\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\max} = \hat{\mathscr{E}}_K + \hat{\mathscr{E}}_F$ , and for dimensional reasons this sum must be direct. The lemma is proved.

**Proof of Theorem 5.1.** We first consider the case that

spec
$$(\hat{\mathfrak{g}}) \cap \{ \sigma \in \mathbb{C}; \ \mathfrak{T}(\sigma) = -\frac{m}{2} \} = \emptyset.$$

By Lemma 5.5 we have a direct sum  $\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\max} = \hat{\mathscr{E}}_K \oplus \hat{\mathscr{E}}_F$ . Now let

$$\hat{u} \in \bigoplus_{\substack{\sigma \in \operatorname{spec}(\hat{\mathfrak{g}})\\ \mathfrak{F}(\sigma) > -\frac{m}{2}}} \hat{\mathcal{E}}_{\sigma} \subset \hat{\mathcal{E}}_{\max}$$

be arbitrary, and write  $\hat{u} = \hat{u}_K + \hat{u}_F$  with  $\hat{u}_K \in \hat{\mathcal{E}}_K$  and  $\hat{u}_F \in \hat{\mathcal{E}}_F$ . Then

$$\hat{u}_{K} = \hat{u} + (-\hat{u}_{F}) \in \left[\bigoplus_{\substack{\sigma \in \operatorname{spec}(\hat{\mathfrak{g}}) \\ \Im(\sigma) > -\frac{m}{2}}} \hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\sigma}\right] \oplus \left[\bigoplus_{\substack{\sigma \in \operatorname{spec}(\hat{\mathfrak{g}}) \\ \Im(\sigma) < -\frac{m}{2}}} \hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\sigma}\right],$$

see Theorem 4.4, but because  $\hat{\mathscr{E}}_K$  is invariant under  $\hat{\kappa}_{\rho}$  by Lemma 5.4 we have

$$\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{K} = \left[ \bigoplus_{\substack{\sigma \in \operatorname{spec}(\hat{\mathfrak{g}}) \\ \Im(\sigma) > -\frac{m}{2}}} \left[ \hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\sigma} \cap \hat{\mathscr{E}}_{K} \right] \right] \oplus \left[ \bigoplus_{\substack{\sigma \in \operatorname{spec}(\hat{\mathfrak{g}}) \\ \Im(\sigma) < -\frac{m}{2}}} \left[ \hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\sigma} \cap \hat{\mathscr{E}}_{K} \right] \right].$$

Consequently both  $\hat{u}$ ,  $\hat{u}_F \in \hat{\mathscr{E}}_K$ , and so necessarily  $\hat{u}_F = 0$  and  $\hat{u} = \hat{u}_K \in \hat{\mathscr{E}}_K$ . Thus

$$\bigoplus_{\substack{\sigma \in \operatorname{spec}(\widehat{\mathfrak{g}}) \\ \Im(\sigma) > -\frac{m}{2}}} \widehat{\mathcal{E}}_{\sigma} \subset \widehat{\mathcal{E}}_{K},$$

and for dimensional reasons these two spaces must be equal which proves the theorem in the present case.

We next consider the general case. Let  $\mathcal{D}_{\min} \subset \mathcal{D}_0 \subset \mathcal{D}_{\max}$  be such that

$$\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\mathcal{D}_0} = \bigoplus_{\substack{\sigma \in \operatorname{spec}(\hat{\mathfrak{g}}) \\ \Im(\sigma) = -\frac{m}{2}}} [\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\sigma} \cap \hat{\mathscr{E}}_K],$$

and consider the operator  $B_{\min} = A_{\mathcal{D}_0} : \mathcal{D}_0 \subset H \to H$ . Note that  $\mathcal{D}_0 = \mathcal{D}(B_{\min})$  is invariant under  $\kappa_{\varrho}$ ,  $B_{\min}$  is symmetric, and satisfies all the general

assumptions imposed on  $A_{\min}$ . We have  $B_{\max} = A_{\mathcal{D}_0}^*$ , where

$$\mathcal{D}(A^*_{\mathcal{D}_0})/\mathcal{D}_{\min}(A) = \left[\bigoplus_{\substack{\sigma \in \operatorname{spec}(\hat{\mathfrak{g}}) \\ \Im(\sigma) > -\frac{m}{2}}} \hat{\mathcal{E}}_{\sigma}\right] \oplus \left[\bigoplus_{\substack{\sigma \in \operatorname{spec}(\hat{\mathfrak{g}}) \\ \Im(\sigma) < -\frac{m}{2}}} \hat{\mathcal{E}}_{\sigma}\right] \oplus \hat{\mathcal{E}}_{\mathcal{D}_0}$$

by the Canonical Form Theorem, and consequently

$$\mathcal{D}(B_{\max})/\mathcal{D}(B_{\min}) \cong \left[ \bigoplus_{\substack{\sigma \in \operatorname{spec}(\hat{\mathfrak{g}}) \\ \Im(\sigma) > -\frac{m}{2}}} \hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\sigma} \right] \oplus \left[ \bigoplus_{\substack{\sigma \in \operatorname{spec}(\hat{\mathfrak{g}}) \\ \Im(\sigma) < -\frac{m}{2}}} \hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\sigma} \right]$$

is the spectral decomposition of the quotient  $\mathcal{D}(B_{\text{max}})/\mathcal{D}(B_{\text{min}})$  associated with the generator of the induced group action. By what we have shown above, the Krein extension  $B_K$  of  $B_{\text{min}}$  has domain given by

$$\mathcal{D}(B_K)/\mathcal{D}(B_{\min}) \cong \bigoplus_{\substack{\sigma \in \operatorname{spec}(\hat{\mathfrak{g}})\\\mathfrak{F}(\sigma) > -\frac{m}{2}}} \hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\sigma},$$

and we have  $A_K = B_K$  as both extend  $A_{\min}$  and  $B_{\min}$ , and are each minimal among the nonnegative selfadjoint extensions of these operators. In conclusion,

$$\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{K} = \bigoplus_{\substack{\sigma \in \operatorname{spec}(\hat{\mathfrak{g}})\\ \Im(\sigma) = -\frac{m}{2}}} \begin{bmatrix} \hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\sigma} \cap \hat{\mathscr{E}}_{K} \end{bmatrix} \bigoplus \bigoplus_{\substack{\sigma \in \operatorname{spec}(\hat{\mathfrak{g}})\\ \Im(\sigma) > -\frac{m}{2}}} \hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\sigma}$$

as desired. Lastly, if A satisfies the sign condition, we necessarily must have  $\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\sigma} \cap \hat{\mathscr{E}}_{K} = \hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\sigma,\frac{1}{2}}$  for  $\mathfrak{T}(\sigma) = -\frac{m}{2}$  because  $\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\sigma,\frac{1}{2}} \subset (\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\sigma}, [\cdot, \cdot]_{\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{max}})$  is the unique Lagrangian subspace that is invariant under  $\hat{\kappa}_{\rho}$ .

**Proof of Theorem 5.2.** For every invariant extension  $A_{\mathcal{D}} = A_{\mathcal{D}}^*$  we have

$$\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\mathcal{D}} = \left[ \bigoplus_{\substack{\sigma \in \operatorname{spec}(\hat{\mathfrak{g}}) \\ \Im(\sigma) > -\frac{m}{2}}} \left[ \hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\sigma} \cap \hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\mathcal{D}} \right] \right] \oplus \left[ \bigoplus_{\substack{\sigma \in \operatorname{spec}(\hat{\mathfrak{g}}) \\ \Im(\sigma) < -\frac{m}{2}}} \left[ \hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\sigma} \cap \hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\mathcal{D}} \right] \right] \oplus \left[ \bigoplus_{\substack{\sigma \in \operatorname{spec}(\hat{\mathfrak{g}}) \\ \Im(\sigma) = -\frac{m}{2}}} \left[ \hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\sigma} \cap \hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\mathcal{D}} \right] \right],$$

and because *A* satisfies the sign condition we have  $\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\sigma} \cap \hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\mathcal{D}} = \hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\sigma,\frac{1}{2}}$  for every  $\sigma \in \operatorname{spec}(\hat{\mathfrak{g}})$  with  $\mathfrak{T}(\sigma) = -\frac{m}{2}$ . Thus  $\bigoplus_{\substack{\sigma \in \operatorname{spec}(\hat{\mathfrak{g}})\\ \mathfrak{F}(\sigma) = -\frac{m}{2}}} \hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\sigma,\frac{1}{2}}$  is part of every invariant

selfadjoint extension. Consequently, by replacing the minimal extension  $A_{\min}$ with  $A_{\mathcal{D}_0}$  as in the proof of Theorem 5.1 if necessary, where  $\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\mathcal{D}_0} = \bigoplus_{\substack{\sigma \in \operatorname{spec}(\hat{\mathfrak{g}}) \\ \Im(\sigma) = -\frac{m}{2}}} \hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\sigma,\frac{1}{2}},$ 

we may without loss of generality assume that

spec
$$(\hat{\mathfrak{g}}) \cap \{ \sigma \in \mathbb{C}; \ \mathfrak{T}(\sigma) = -\frac{m}{2} \} = \emptyset.$$

THOMAS KRAINER

As previously mentioned, the first part of Theorem 5.2 follows from [26, Theorem 5.12.4]. It is in fact an immediate consequence of the Canonical Form Theorem. Given an invariant subspace  $\hat{U} \subset \hat{\mathcal{E}}_{-}$  as stated in the assumptions, the domain  $\mathcal{D}$  of the unique selfadjoint extension with  $\hat{\mathcal{E}}_{\mathcal{D}} \cap \hat{\mathcal{E}}_{-} = \hat{U}$  must necessarily be

We now proceed to prove the second part of the theorem. Let  $A_{\mathcal{D}} = A_{\mathcal{D}}^*$  be invariant. According to Lemma 5.3 we have  $\mathcal{H}_{\mathcal{D}} = \mathcal{D} + \mathcal{H}_F$ , and because  $\mathcal{D}$  is invariant we conclude from Theorem 4.4 and Theorem 5.1 that  $\mathcal{H}_{\mathcal{D}} = \mathcal{D} \cap \mathcal{D}_K + \mathcal{H}_F$ , and this sum is direct modulo  $\mathcal{D}_{\min}$ . We also note that  $\mathcal{D} \cap \mathcal{D}_K \subset (\mathcal{H}_{\mathcal{D}}, |\cdot|_{\mathcal{D}})$ is dense. Consequently, for invariant extensions  $A_{\mathcal{D}_j} = A_{\mathcal{D}_j}^*$ , j = 1, 2, we have  $\mathcal{H}_{\mathcal{D}_2} \subset \mathcal{H}_{\mathcal{D}_1}$  if and only if  $\mathcal{D}_2 \cap \mathcal{D}_K \subset \mathcal{D}_1 \cap \mathcal{D}_K$ , which by the Canonical Form Theorem is equivalent to  $\mathcal{D}_1 \cap \mathcal{D}_F \subset \mathcal{D}_2 \cap \mathcal{D}_F$ . Moreover, whenever  $\mathcal{H}_{\mathcal{D}_2} \subset \mathcal{H}_{\mathcal{D}_1}$  the embedding  $(\mathcal{H}_{\mathcal{D}_2}, |\cdot|_{\mathcal{D}_2}) \hookrightarrow (\mathcal{H}_{\mathcal{D}_1}, |\cdot|_{\mathcal{D}_1})$  is continuous by the Closed Graph Theorem, and  $||A_{\mathcal{D}_1}^{\frac{1}{2}}u||_H = ||A_{\mathcal{D}_2}^{\frac{1}{2}}u||_H$  for  $u \in \mathcal{H}_{\mathcal{D}_2}$ . To see the latter norm identity note that it is true for  $u \in \mathcal{D}_1 \cap \mathcal{D}_2 \supset \mathcal{D}_2 \cap \mathcal{D}_K$ , which is dense in  $\mathcal{H}_{\mathcal{D}_2}$ , and so it extends by continuity to all of  $\mathcal{H}_{\mathcal{D}_2}$ . Consequently,  $A_{\mathcal{D}_1} \leq A_{\mathcal{D}_2}$ if and only if  $\mathcal{H}_{\mathcal{D}_2} \subset \mathcal{H}_{\mathcal{D}_1}$  if and only if  $\mathcal{D}_1 \cap \mathcal{D}_F \subset \mathcal{D}_2 \cap \mathcal{D}_F$ . The theorem is proved.

#### 6. Indicial operators

In the remaining sections we will discuss applications of the previous results to indicial operators. As discussed in the introduction, indicial operators arise as model operators associated with singularities of corner type. Taking an operator theoretical point of view, we consider indicial operators of the form

$$A = x^{-m} \sum_{j=0}^{\mu} a_j (xD_x)^j : C_c^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}_+; E_1) \subset L_b^2(\mathbb{R}_+; E_0) \to L_b^2(\mathbb{R}_+; E_0),$$
(6.1)

where  $m, \mu \in \mathbb{N}$  and  $E_0$  and  $E_1$  are Hilbert spaces such that  $E_1 \hookrightarrow E_0$  is continuous and dense, and the operators  $a_j : E_1 \to E_0$  are continuous for  $j = 0, ..., \mu$ . The (vector-valued) space  $L_b^2$  is the  $L^2$ -space with respect to the Haar measure  $\frac{dx}{x}$  on the half-line. The *indicial family* of A

$$p(\sigma) = \sum_{j=0}^{\mu} a_j \sigma^j : E_1 \to E_0, \quad \sigma \in \mathbb{C}$$

is a holomorphic family of Fredholm operators in  $\mathscr{L}(E_1, E_0)$  and satisfies suitable ellipticity assumptions, detailed below. When considered an unbounded

operator acting in  $E_0$  with domain  $E_1$  we require

$$p(\sigma^{\star})^* = p(\sigma) : E_1 \subset E_0 \to E_0$$

to hold for the Hilbert space adjoints for each  $\sigma \in \mathbb{C}$ , where  $\sigma^* = \overline{\sigma} - im$  denotes reflection about the line  $\mathfrak{T}(\sigma) = -\frac{m}{2}$ , see also (3.2). The latter assumption ensures that the operator *A* as given in (6.1) is symmetric in  $H = L_b^2(\mathbb{R}_+; E_0)$ with dense domain  $\mathcal{D}_c = C_c^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}_+; E_1)$ . On  $H = L_b^2(\mathbb{R}_+; E_0)$  we consider the  $\mathbb{R}_+$ -action given by

$$\kappa_{\varrho}u(x) = u(\varrho x), \ \varrho > 0, \ u \in L_{h}^{2}.$$
(6.2)

This is a strongly continuous and unitary group action on  $L_b^2$  that leaves  $C_c^{\infty}$  invariant, and we have  $A = \varphi^m \kappa_{\varphi} A \kappa_{\varphi}^{-1}$ :  $\mathcal{D}_c \to H$  for all  $\varphi > 0$ . The infinitesimal generator of this group action is  $\mathfrak{g} = xD_x$ .

For indicial operators associated with cone or corner singularities we typically have  $\mu = m$  in (6.1), but we allow these parameters to be decoupled here to include more general singular behavior; this requires anisotropic estimates. We fix the following notation:

$$\hat{\ell} = (\ell_1, \ell_2) = (\mu, m)$$

$$\langle \lambda, \sigma \rangle_{\vec{\ell}} = (1 + \lambda^{2\ell_2} + \sigma^{2\ell_1})^{\frac{1}{2\ell_1\ell_2}} = (1 + \lambda^{2m} + \sigma^{2\mu})^{\frac{1}{2m\mu}}$$
(6.3)

for  $(\lambda, \sigma) \in \mathbb{R}^2$ , see also Appendix A.

The following standing assumptions are imposed on the indicial family  $p(\sigma)$ :

- (A-1)  $p(\sigma) : E_1 \subset E_0 \to E_0$  is closed, densely defined, and Fredholm for  $\sigma \in \mathbb{C}$ , and the map  $\mathbb{C} \ni \sigma \mapsto p(\sigma) \in \mathscr{L}(E_1, E_0)$  is holomorphic.
- (A-2) We have  $p(\sigma^*)^* = p(\sigma) : E_1 \subset E_0 \to E_0$  as unbounded operators in  $E_0$ , where  $\sigma^* = \overline{\sigma} im$ .
- (A-3) For  $(\lambda, \sigma) \in \mathbb{R}^2$  and  $|\lambda, \sigma| \ge R \gg 0$  sufficiently large  $p(\sigma) \pm i\lambda^m : E_1 \to E_0$  is invertible, and the inverse satisfies

$$\sup_{|\lambda,\sigma|\geq R} \left\{ \langle \lambda,\sigma \rangle_{\vec{\ell}}^{m\mu} \left\| \left( p(\sigma) \pm i\lambda^m \right)^{-1} \right\|_{\mathscr{L}(E_0)} + \left\| \left( p(\sigma) \pm i\lambda^m \right)^{-1} \right\|_{\mathscr{L}(E_0,E_1)} \right\} < \infty.$$

(A-4) For  $(\lambda, \sigma) \in \mathbb{R}^2$  and  $R \gg 0$  as in (A-3) and every  $k \in \{1, ..., \mu\}$  we have

$$\sup_{|\lambda,\sigma|\geq R} \langle \lambda,\sigma \rangle_{\vec{\ell}}^{mk} \left\| \left[ \partial_{\sigma}^{k} p(\sigma) \right] \left( p(\sigma) \pm i\lambda^{m} \right)^{-1} \right\|_{\mathscr{L}(E_{0})} < \infty$$

Note that we are not imposing assumptions regarding the deficiency indices of the operator (6.1), and neither do we place any assumptions on the invertibility of  $p(\sigma)$  along a line  $\Im(\sigma) = \gamma$  for any specific value of  $\gamma \in \mathbb{R}$ , nor on the embedding of the spaces  $E_1 \hookrightarrow E_0$  other than continuity and density.

Assumptions (A-3) and (A-4) are ellipticity conditions on  $p(\sigma)$ . To illustrate this we briefly discuss conical singularities in Example 6.1 below.

**Example 6.1.** Let *Y* be a closed compact Riemannian manifold and consider an indicial family of the form

$$p(\sigma) = \sum_{j=0}^{\mu} a_j(y, D_y) \sigma^j : C^{\infty}(Y) \to C^{\infty}(Y),$$

where  $a_j(y, D_y) \in \text{Diff}^{\mu-j}(Y)$  for  $j = 0, ..., \mu$ . We assume that the parameterdependent principal symbol

$$\boldsymbol{\sigma}(p)(\boldsymbol{y},\boldsymbol{\eta};\boldsymbol{\sigma}) = \sum_{j=0}^{\mu} \boldsymbol{\sigma}(a_j)(\boldsymbol{y},\boldsymbol{\eta})\boldsymbol{\sigma}^j$$

is invertible for  $(y, \eta; \sigma) \in (T^*Y \times \mathbb{R}) \setminus 0$ , and that

$$\boldsymbol{\sigma}(p)(\boldsymbol{y},\boldsymbol{\eta};\boldsymbol{\sigma}) = \boldsymbol{\sigma}(p)(\boldsymbol{y},\boldsymbol{\eta};\boldsymbol{\sigma})^*.$$

Then the family  $p(\sigma)$  satisfies both assumptions (A-3) and (A-4) with  $E_0 = L^2(Y)$  and  $E_1 = H^{\mu}(Y)$ .

To see this note that  $a(y, \eta; \lambda, \sigma) := \sigma(p)(y, \eta; \sigma) \pm i\lambda^m$  satisfies

$$a(y, \varrho^m \eta; \varrho^\mu \lambda, \varrho^m \sigma) = \varrho^{m\mu} a(y, \eta; \lambda, \sigma), \quad \varrho > 0,$$

and is invertible for  $(y, \eta; \lambda, \sigma) \in (T^*Y \times \mathbb{R}^2) \setminus 0$  by the symmetry and invertibility assumptions on  $\sigma(p)(y, \eta; \sigma)$ . Thus  $p(\sigma) \pm i\lambda^m$  is an elliptic family of order  $m\mu$  that depends anisotropically on the parameters  $(\lambda, \sigma) \in \mathbb{R}^2$ , and the standard parametrix construction with anisotropic parameters furnishes a parametrix  $b(\lambda, \sigma)$  of order  $-m\mu$  such that

$$(p(\sigma) \pm i\lambda^m)b(\lambda, \sigma) - 1, \ b(\lambda, \sigma)(p(\sigma) \pm i\lambda^m) - 1 \in \mathscr{S}(\mathbb{R}^2; \Psi^{-\infty}(Y)).$$
(6.4)

Locally,  $b(\lambda, \sigma)$  is quantized from symbols  $b(y, \eta; \lambda, \sigma)$  that satisfy anisotropic symbol estimates of order  $t = -m\mu$  of the form

$$|D_{y}^{\alpha}\partial_{(\eta,\lambda,\sigma)}^{\beta}b(y,\eta;\lambda,\sigma)| \lesssim \left[(1+|\eta|^{2\mu}+\lambda^{2m}+\sigma^{2\mu})^{\frac{1}{2m\mu}}\right]^{t-m|\beta_{1}|-\mu\beta_{2}-m\beta_{3}}$$
(6.5)

for  $\alpha \in \mathbb{N}_0^{\dim Y}$  and  $\beta = (\beta_1, \beta_2, \beta_3) \in \mathbb{N}_0^{\dim Y} \times \mathbb{N}_0 \times \mathbb{N}_0$ , while  $p(\sigma) \pm i\lambda^m$  is based on such symbols with  $t = m\mu$  and principal symbol  $a(y, \eta; \lambda, \sigma)$  above.

The symbol estimates (6.5) for  $b(y, \eta; \lambda, \sigma)$  with  $t = -m\mu$  imply

$$\begin{split} \langle \eta \rangle^{|\beta_1|} |D_y^{\alpha} \partial_{\eta}^{\beta_1} b(y,\eta;\lambda,\sigma)| &\lesssim \langle \lambda,\sigma \rangle_{\vec{\ell}}^{-m\mu}, \\ \langle \eta \rangle^{\mu+|\beta_1|} |D_y^{\alpha} \partial_{\eta}^{\beta_1} b(y,\eta;\lambda,\sigma)| &\lesssim 1, \end{split}$$

and so

$$\sup\left\{\langle \lambda, \sigma \rangle_{\vec{\ell}}^{m\mu} \left\| b(\lambda, \sigma) \right\|_{\mathscr{L}(H^{s}(Y))} + \left\| b(\lambda, \sigma) \right\|_{\mathscr{L}(H^{s}(Y), H^{s+\mu}(Y))}\right\} < \infty$$

for every  $s \in \mathbb{R}$ , in particular for s = 0, and because of (6.4) we can replace  $b(\lambda, \sigma)$  by  $(p(\sigma) \pm i\lambda^m)^{-1}$  for  $|\lambda, \sigma| \gg 0$  large enough in these estimates, showing (A-3).

The composition

$$\left[\partial_{\lambda}^{l}\partial_{\sigma}^{k}\left(p(\sigma)\pm i\lambda^{m}\right)\right]\left(p(\sigma)\pm i\lambda^{m}\right)^{-1}:C^{\infty}(Y)\to C^{\infty}(Y)$$

is an anisotropic family of pseudodifferential operators depending on  $(\lambda, \sigma)$  of order  $t = (m\mu - \mu l - mk) + (-m\mu) = -\mu l - mk$  by the composition theorem, and so locally is based on symbols that satisfy the estimates (6.5) with this value of *t*. Consequently,

$$\sup_{|\lambda,\sigma|\geq R\gg 0} \left\{ \langle \lambda,\sigma \rangle_{\vec{\ell}}^{\mu l+mk} \left\| \left[ \partial_{\lambda}^{l} \partial_{\sigma}^{k} \left( p(\sigma) \pm i\lambda^{m} \right) \right] \left( p(\sigma) \pm i\lambda^{m} \right)^{-1} \right\|_{\mathscr{L}(H^{s}(Y))} \right\} < \infty$$

for every  $s \in \mathbb{R}$ , showing (A-4).

We proceed to further discuss the assumptions in the abstract setting: First observe that (A-3) and (A-4) imply that

$$\sup_{|\lambda,\sigma|\geq R\gg 0} \left\{ \langle \lambda,\sigma \rangle_{\vec{\ell}}^{\mu l+mk} \left\| \left[ \partial_{\lambda}^{l} \partial_{\sigma}^{k} \left( p(\sigma) \pm i\lambda^{m} \right) \right] \left( p(\sigma) \pm i\lambda^{m} \right)^{-1} \right\|_{\mathscr{L}(E_{0})} \right\} < \infty$$

holds for all  $k, l \in \mathbb{N}_0$ , which at first sight may appear stronger than (A-4). In the abstract setting, assumption (A-4) serves a dual purpose as an ellipticity assumption and as a replacement for the notion of order for the coefficients  $a_j$  in (6.1).

Next note that for every  $\gamma \in \mathbb{R}$  we can conclude that  $p(\sigma+i\gamma)\pm i\lambda^m : E_1 \to E_0$ is invertible for large enough  $|\lambda, \sigma| \gg 0$ ,  $(\lambda, \sigma) \in \mathbb{R}^2$ , and the estimates stated for  $p(\sigma)$  in (A-3) and (A-4) are equally valid for  $p(\sigma + i\gamma)$ . This means that the ellipticity conditions (A-3) and (A-4) are invariant with respect to shifting  $p(\sigma)$ in the complex plane, or, on the operator level, that these conditions are invariant with respect to conjugating the operator A in (6.1) by weights  $x^{\gamma}Ax^{-\gamma}$  for any  $\gamma \in \mathbb{R}$ . Only the symmetry assumption (A-2) depends on weights. Moreover, the lower bound  $R \gg 0$  for the invertibility, and the estimates in (A-3) and (A-4) for  $p(\sigma + i\gamma)$  in place of  $p(\sigma)$ , are uniform as  $\gamma \in \mathbb{R}$  varies in compact intervals<sup>5</sup>.

In particular, for  $\lambda = 0$ , we see that the indicial family  $p(\sigma) : E_1 \to E_0$  is invertible for sufficiently large  $|\Re(\sigma)|$ , and the lower bounds for invertibility can be chosen locally uniformly with respect to  $\Im(\sigma)$ . Let as usual

$$\operatorname{spec}_{h}(A) = \{ \sigma \in \mathbb{C}; \ p(\sigma) : E_{1} \to E_{0} \text{ is not invertible} \}$$

be the set of indicial roots of *A*. Each strip in the complex plane of the form  $-T \leq \Im(\sigma) \leq T$  then contains only finitely many indicial roots by (A-1) and

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup>These statements are not immediately obvious. For a proof we refer to Lemma A.7 in Appendix A. In the terminology of this appendix, assumptions (A-3) and (A-4) imply that  $p(\sigma) \pm ix^m \in S_O^{m\mu;\vec{\ell}}(\mathbb{R} \times \mathbb{C}; \mathscr{L}(E_1, E_0))$  is right-hypoelliptic of order  $(m\mu, 0)$  in the sense of Definition A.6. The symbolic parametrix  $q(x, \sigma)$  defined there via the kernel cut-off construction belongs to  $S_O^{0;\vec{\ell}}(\mathbb{R} \times \mathbb{C}; \mathscr{L}(E_0, E_1)) \cap S_O^{-m\mu;\vec{\ell}}(\mathbb{R} \times \mathbb{C}; \mathscr{L}(E_0))$ . We have  $(p(\sigma) \pm ix^m)q(x, \sigma) - 1 \in S_O^{-\infty}(\mathbb{R} \times \mathbb{C}; \mathscr{L}(E_0))$  and  $q(x, \sigma)(p(\sigma) \pm ix^m) - 1 \in S_O^{-\infty}(\mathbb{R} \times \mathbb{C}; \mathscr{L}(E_1))$ , and combined with the estimates for the derivatives in Part (b) of Lemma A.7 we obtain all stated properties.

analytic Fredholm theory. We also note that  $\operatorname{spec}_b(A)$  is symmetrical about the line  $\Im(\sigma) = -\frac{m}{2}$  by (A-2).

In order to describe the extensions of A we will use von Neumann's formulas

$$\mathcal{D}_{\max} = \mathcal{D}_{\min} \oplus \ker(A_{\max} + i) \oplus \ker(A_{\max} - i)$$
(6.6)

as a starting point. One of the main ingredients needed for proving the Classification Theorem 8.1 for extensions is showing that the functions in ker $(A_{\max} \pm i)$ decay rapidly as  $x \to \infty$ , which will be accomplished via the construction of parametrices for both  $A \pm i$  and is largely relegated to Appendix A. In particular, we will need to use Mellin pseudodifferential operators. To fix notation we are going to write

$$(Mu)(\sigma) = \int_0^\infty x^{-i\sigma} u(x) \frac{dx}{x}, \quad \sigma \in \mathbb{R},$$
$$(M^{-1}v)(x) = \frac{1}{2\pi} \int_{\mathbb{R}} x^{i\sigma} v(\sigma) d\sigma, \quad x > 0,$$

for the Mellin transform and its inverse. Mellin pseudodifferential operators, in most general form, are written as

$$\left[\operatorname{op}_{M}(a)u\right](x) = \frac{1}{2\pi} \int_{\mathbb{R}} \int_{0}^{\infty} \left(\frac{x}{x'}\right)^{i\sigma} a(x, x', \sigma)u(x') \frac{dx'}{x'} d\sigma$$

for a compound symbol  $a(x, x', \sigma)$ .

## 7. The space $\mathscr{H}(\mathbb{R}_+; E_1)$ and the minimal domain

**Lemma 7.1.** (a) Along every line  $\mathfrak{T}(\sigma) = \gamma$  in the complex plane the operator  $p(\sigma+i\gamma) : E_1 \to E_0, \sigma \in \mathbb{R}$ , is invertible for  $|\sigma| \gg 0$  sufficiently large, and the corresponding lower bounds for invertibility can be chosen locally uniformly with respect to  $\gamma \in \mathbb{R}$ . We have

$$p(\sigma + i\gamma)^{-1} \in S^{-\mu}(\mathbb{R}_{\sigma}; \mathscr{L}(E_0)) \cap S^0(\mathbb{R}_{\sigma}; \mathscr{L}(E_0, E_1))$$

for  $|\sigma| \gg 0$  with locally uniform symbol estimates with respect to  $\gamma \in \mathbb{R}$ . (b) For  $\gamma_j \in \mathbb{R}$ , j = 1, 2, we have

$$\left(\partial_{\sigma}^{k}p\right)(\sigma+i\gamma_{2})p^{-1}(\sigma+i\gamma_{1})\in S^{-k}(\mathbb{R}_{\sigma};\mathcal{L}(E_{0}))$$

for  $|\sigma| \gg 0, k \in \mathbb{N}_0$ .

(c) There is a holomorphic family  $q(\sigma) : \mathbb{C} \to \mathscr{L}(E_0, E_1)$  such that

$$q(\sigma + i\gamma) \in S^{-\mu}(\mathbb{R}_{\sigma}; \mathscr{L}(E_0)) \cap S^0(\mathbb{R}_{\sigma}; \mathscr{L}(E_0, E_1))$$

with locally uniform symbol estimates with respect to  $\gamma \in \mathbb{R}$  such that

$$r(\sigma) = p(\sigma)^{-1} - q(\sigma) : \mathbb{C} \to \mathscr{L}(E_0, E_1)$$

is meromorphic on  $\mathbb{C}$  with at most finitely many poles in each strip of the form  $\{\sigma \in \mathbb{C}; -T \leq \mathfrak{F}(\sigma) \leq T\}$  for every  $T \in \mathbb{N}$ , and if  $\chi \in C^{\infty}(\mathbb{C})$  is an excision function for the poles we have  $(\chi r)(\sigma + i\gamma) \in \mathscr{S}(\mathbb{R}_{\sigma}; \mathscr{L}(E_0, E_1))$  with locally uniform estimates with respect to  $\gamma \in \mathbb{R}$ .

**Proof.** This follows from Lemma A.7 in Appendix A. To apply that lemma observe that

$$a(x,\sigma) = p(\sigma) \pm ix^m \in S_0^{m\mu;\vec{\ell}}(\mathbb{R} \times \mathbb{C}; \mathscr{L}(E_1, E_0))$$

is right-hypoelliptic of order  $(m\mu, 0)$  by our standing assumptions, and

$$q(x,\sigma) \in S_O^{0;\vec{\ell}}(\mathbb{R} \times \mathbb{C}; \mathscr{L}(E_0, E_1)) \cap S_O^{-m\mu;\vec{\ell}}(\mathbb{R} \times \mathbb{C}; \mathscr{L}(E_0)).$$

All assertions follow when restricting to x = 0.

**Definition 7.2.** Fix  $\gamma_0 \in \mathbb{R}$  such that  $p(\sigma + i\gamma_0) : E_1 \to E_0$  is invertible for all  $\sigma \in \mathbb{R}$  and define

$$\mathscr{H}(\mathbb{R}_+; E_1) = \text{Range of op}_M(p(\sigma + i\gamma_0)^{-1}) : L^2_b(\mathbb{R}_+; E_0) \to L^2_b(\mathbb{R}_+; E_1).$$

Note that  $p(\sigma + i\gamma_0)^{-1} \in S^0(\mathbb{R}_{\sigma}; \mathscr{L}(E_0, E_1))$ , so

$$\mathrm{op}_M(p(\sigma+i\gamma_0)^{-1}): L^2_b(\mathbb{R}_+;E_0) \to L^2_b(\mathbb{R}_+;E_1)$$

is bounded. This operator is also injective, and consequently we can describe  $\mathscr{H}(\mathbb{R}_+; E_1)$  equivalently as

$$u \in \mathscr{H}(\mathbb{R}_+; E_1) \iff u \in L^2_{\mathfrak{h}}(\mathbb{R}_+; E_1) \text{ and } \operatorname{op}_{\mathcal{M}}(p(\sigma + i\gamma_0))u \in L^2_{\mathfrak{h}}(\mathbb{R}_+; E_0).$$

Note that  $\operatorname{op}_{M}(p(\sigma + i\gamma_{0}))$  :  $H_{b}^{-\infty}(\mathbb{R}_{+}; E_{1}) \to H_{b}^{-\infty}(\mathbb{R}_{+}; E_{0})$  is bijective with inverse op<sub>*M*</sub>( $p(\sigma + i\gamma_0)^{-1}$ ).

**Proposition 7.3.** (a)  $\mathscr{H}(\mathbb{R}_+; E_1)$  is a Hilbert space with respect to the inner product

$$\langle u, v \rangle_{\mathscr{H}} = \langle \mathrm{op}_{M}(p(\sigma + i\gamma_{0}))u, \mathrm{op}_{M}(p(\sigma + i\gamma_{0}))v \rangle_{L^{2}_{h}(\mathbb{R}_{+};E_{0})}.$$

(b) Let  $\gamma \in \mathbb{R}$  be any other value such that  $p(\sigma + i\gamma) : E_1 \to E_0$  is invertible for all  $\sigma \in \mathbb{R}$ . Then  $\mathscr{H}(\mathbb{R}_+; E_1)$  can equivalently be defined as

$$\mathscr{H}(\mathbb{R}_+; E_1) = \text{Range of op}_M(p(\sigma + i\gamma)^{-1}) : L^2_b(\mathbb{R}_+; E_0) \to L^2_b(\mathbb{R}_+; E_1),$$

and the inner product

$$\langle u, v \rangle'_{\mathscr{H}} = \langle \operatorname{op}_{M}(p(\sigma + i\gamma))u, \operatorname{op}_{M}(p(\sigma + i\gamma))v \rangle_{L^{2}_{b}(\mathbb{R}_{+};E_{0})}$$

induces an equivalent Hilbert space structure on  $\mathscr{H}(\mathbb{R}_+; E_1)$  (i.e. the norms  $\|\cdot\|_{\mathscr{H}}$  and  $\|\cdot\|'_{\mathscr{H}}$  are equivalent).

- (c)  $C_c^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}_+; E_1) \subset \mathscr{H}(\mathbb{R}_+; E_1)$  is dense and continuously embedded. (d)  $H_b^{\mu}(\mathbb{R}_+; E_1) \hookrightarrow \mathscr{H}(\mathbb{R}_+; E_1) \hookrightarrow H_b^{\mu}(\mathbb{R}_+; E_0) \cap L_b^2(\mathbb{R}_+; E_1)$ , and

$$\mathscr{H}(\mathbb{R}_+; E_1) = H_b^{\mu}(\mathbb{R}_+; E_0) \cap L_b^2(\mathbb{R}_+; E_1)$$

if and only if  $\operatorname{op}_M(p(\sigma + i\gamma_0))$ :  $H^{\mu}_b(\mathbb{R}_+; E_0) \cap L^2_b(\mathbb{R}_+; E_1) \to L^2_b(\mathbb{R}_+; E_0).$ 

**Proof.** Assertion (a) follows at once from the boundedness and injectivity of

$$\operatorname{op}_{M}(p(\sigma + i\gamma_{0})^{-1}) : L^{2}_{b}(\mathbb{R}_{+}; E_{0}) \to L^{2}_{b}(\mathbb{R}_{+}; E_{1}) \hookrightarrow L^{2}_{b}(\mathbb{R}_{+}; E_{0})$$

As both

$$p(\sigma + i\gamma)p(\sigma + i\gamma_0)^{-1}, \ p(\sigma + i\gamma_0)p(\sigma + i\gamma)^{-1} \in S^0(\mathbb{R}_{\sigma}; \mathscr{L}(E_0))$$

by Lemma 7.1 we have that

 $\operatorname{op}_{\mathcal{M}}(p(\sigma + i\gamma)p(\sigma + i\gamma_0)^{-1}) : L_b^2(\mathbb{R}_+; E_0) \to L_b^2(\mathbb{R}_+; E_0)$ 

is bounded and invertible with inverse  $op_M(p(\sigma + i\gamma_0)p(\sigma + i\gamma)^{-1})$ . Consequently, the operators  $\operatorname{op}_M(p(\sigma + i\gamma)^{-1}) : L_b^2(\mathbb{R}_+; E_0) \to L_b^2(\mathbb{R}_+; E_1)$  and

$$\begin{aligned} \operatorname{op}_{M}(p(\sigma + i\gamma_{0})^{-1}) &= \operatorname{op}_{M}(p(\sigma + i\gamma)^{-1})\operatorname{op}_{M}(p(\sigma + i\gamma)p(\sigma + i\gamma_{0})^{-1}) \\ &: L_{b}^{2}(\mathbb{R}_{+}; E_{0}) \to L_{b}^{2}(\mathbb{R}_{+}; E_{1}) \end{aligned}$$

have the same range, proving (b).

For (c) note that

$$\operatorname{op}_{M}(p(\sigma + i\gamma_{0})) : \mathscr{T}(\mathbb{R}_{+}; E_{1}) \to \mathscr{T}(\mathbb{R}_{+}; E_{0})$$

is continuous and invertible with inverse op<sub>*M*</sub>( $p(\sigma + i\gamma_0)^{-1}$ ). Here  $\mathscr{T}$  denotes the space of functions u(x) on  $\mathbb{R}_+$  such that  $u(e^t)$  is a Schwartz function on  $\mathbb{R}$ . Thus  $\mathscr{T}(\mathbb{R}_+; E_1) \hookrightarrow \mathscr{H}(\mathbb{R}_+; E_1)$ , and the density of  $\mathscr{T}(\mathbb{R}_+; E_0) \subset L^2_b(\mathbb{R}_+; E_0)$ implies the density of  $\mathscr{T}(\mathbb{R}_+; E_1)$  in  $\mathscr{H}(\mathbb{R}_+; E_1)$ . So (c) follows from the fact that the embedding  $C_c^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}_+; E_1) \hookrightarrow \mathscr{T}(\mathbb{R}_+; E_1)$  is dense.

Lastly, (d) follows because

$$\operatorname{op}_{M}(p(\sigma + i\gamma_{0})) : H_{b}^{\mu}(\mathbb{R}_{+}; E_{1}) \to L_{b}^{2}(\mathbb{R}_{+}; E_{0}),$$
$$\operatorname{op}_{M}(p(\sigma + i\gamma_{0})^{-1}) : L_{b}^{2}(\mathbb{R}_{+}; E_{0}) \to H_{b}^{\mu}(\mathbb{R}_{+}; E_{0}) \cap L_{b}^{2}(\mathbb{R}_{+}; E_{1})$$
$$\operatorname{ded} \text{ by Lemma 7.1.} \qquad \Box$$

are bounded by Lemma 7.1.

Remark 7.4. A typical situation in applications is that

$$\mathscr{H}(\mathbb{R}_{+}; E_{1}) = H_{b}^{\mu}(\mathbb{R}_{+}; E_{0}) \cap L_{b}^{2}(\mathbb{R}_{+}; E_{1}).$$
(7.1)

Let  $\Lambda : E_1 \subset E_0 \to E_0$  be selfadjoint and invertible<sup>6</sup>, and define for  $\sigma \in \mathbb{R}$ 

$$\mathfrak{c}(\sigma) = \langle \sigma \rangle^{\mu} + i\Lambda : E_1 \to E_0$$

Then  $\mathfrak{r}(\sigma) \in S^{\mu}(\mathbb{R}; \mathscr{L}(E_1, E_0))$  is invertible for all  $\sigma \in \mathbb{R}$ , and by the Spectral Theorem we have that  $\mathfrak{r}(\sigma)^{-1} \in S^{-\mu}(\mathbb{R}; \mathscr{L}(E_0)) \cap S^0(\mathbb{R}; \mathscr{L}(E_0, E_1))$ . Thus

$$\operatorname{op}_{M}(\mathfrak{r}): H_{b}^{\mu}(\mathbb{R}_{+}; E_{0}) \cap L_{b}^{2}(\mathbb{R}_{+}; E_{1}) \to L_{b}^{2}(\mathbb{R}_{+}; E_{0})$$

is an isomorphism with inverse  $op_M(r^{-1})$ . It follows from our assumptions on  $p(\sigma)$  and Lemma 7.1 that

$$\mathfrak{r}(\sigma)p(\sigma+i\gamma_0)^{-1}=\langle\sigma\rangle^{\mu}p(\sigma+i\gamma_0)^{-1}+i\Lambda p(\sigma+i\gamma_0)^{-1}\in S^0(\mathbb{R};\mathscr{L}(E_0)).$$

If the latter happens to be an elliptic operator valued symbol then

$$p(\sigma + i\gamma_0)\mathfrak{r}(\sigma)^{-1} \in S^0(\mathbb{R}; \mathscr{L}(E_0)),$$

and therefore the identity (7.1) holds in this case.

The space  $\mathscr{H}(\mathbb{R}_+; E_1)$  naturally arises from an unbounded operator perspective.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup>For example, we may choose  $\sigma_0 \in \mathbb{C}$  with  $\mathfrak{F}(\sigma_0) = -\frac{m}{2}$  such that  $\Lambda = p(\sigma_0) : E_1 \to E_0$  is invertible and selfadjoint by (A-2).

**Proposition 7.5.** *For every*  $\gamma \in \mathbb{R}$  *the operator* 

$$\operatorname{op}_{M}(p(\sigma + i\gamma)) : C_{c}^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}_{+}; E_{1}) \subset L_{b}^{2}(\mathbb{R}_{+}; E_{0}) \to L_{b}^{2}(\mathbb{R}_{+}; E_{0})$$

is closable, and the closure is  $\operatorname{op}_M(p(\sigma + i\gamma)) : \mathscr{H}(\mathbb{R}_+; E_1) \to L^2_b(\mathbb{R}_+; E_0)$ . Moreover, the adjoint of this operator as an unbounded operator acting in  $L^2_b(\mathbb{R}_+; E_0)$ is  $\operatorname{op}_M(p(\sigma - i(\gamma + m))) : \mathscr{H}(\mathbb{R}_+; E_1) \to L^2_b(\mathbb{R}_+; E_0)$ .

**Proof.** We note first that  $op_M(p(\sigma + i\gamma))$  :  $\mathscr{H}(\mathbb{R}_+; E_1) \to L^2_b(\mathbb{R}_+; E_0)$  is welldefined and continuous because  $p(\sigma + i\gamma)p(\sigma + i\gamma_0)^{-1} \in S^0(\mathbb{R}; \mathscr{L}(E_0))$  by Lemma 7.1. Writing  $H = L^2_b(\mathbb{R}_+; E_0)$  we have

$$\|u\|_{H} + \|\operatorname{op}_{M}(p(\sigma + i\gamma))u\|_{H} \leq \|\operatorname{op}_{M}(p(\sigma + i\gamma_{0}))u\|_{H} = \|u\|_{\mathscr{H}}$$

for  $u \in \mathscr{H}(\mathbb{R}_+; E_1)$  in view of  $u = \operatorname{op}_M(p(\sigma + i\gamma_0)^{-1})\operatorname{op}_M(p(\sigma + i\gamma_0))u$ . On the other hand, with  $q(\sigma)$  from Lemma 7.1 we have

$$p(\sigma + i\gamma_0) = p(\sigma + i\gamma_0)q(\sigma + i\gamma)p(\sigma + i\gamma) - p(\sigma + i\gamma_0)l(\sigma + i\gamma),$$

where

$$p(\sigma + i\gamma_0)q(\sigma + i\gamma) \in S^0(\mathbb{R}; \mathscr{L}(E_0)) \text{ and}$$
$$p(\sigma + i\gamma_0)l(\sigma + i\gamma) \in \mathscr{S}(\mathbb{R}; \mathscr{L}(E_0)),$$

and therefore

$$\|u\|_{\mathscr{H}} = \|\operatorname{op}_{M}(p(\sigma + i\gamma_{0}))u\|_{H} \lesssim \|\operatorname{op}_{M}(p(\sigma + i\gamma))u\|_{H} + \|u\|_{H}$$

for  $u \in \mathscr{H}(\mathbb{R}_+; E_1)$ . This proves the first part of the proposition. To prove the claim about the adjoint we consider

 $\mathcal{P}(\sigma) = \begin{bmatrix} 0 & p(\sigma + i\gamma) \end{bmatrix} \cdot \begin{bmatrix} E_1 & E_0 \\ \sigma & \sigma \end{bmatrix}$ 

$$\mathscr{P}_{\gamma}(\sigma) = \begin{bmatrix} p(\sigma - i(\gamma + m)) & 0 \end{bmatrix} : \begin{array}{c} \oplus & \subset & \oplus & \rightarrow & \oplus \\ E_1 & E_0 & E_0 \end{bmatrix}$$

Then  $\mathscr{P}_{\gamma}(\sigma) = \mathscr{P}_{\gamma}(\overline{\sigma})^{\star}$  by (A-2), and

$$\operatorname{op}_{M}(\mathscr{P}_{\gamma}) : \begin{array}{c} \mathscr{H}(\mathbb{R}_{+}; E_{1}) \\ \bigoplus \\ \mathscr{H}(\mathbb{R}_{+}; E_{1}) \end{array} \subset L^{2}_{b}\left(\mathbb{R}_{+}; \begin{array}{c} E_{0} \\ \oplus \\ E_{0} \end{array}\right) \to L^{2}_{b}\left(\mathbb{R}_{+}; \begin{array}{c} E_{0} \\ \oplus \\ E_{0} \end{array}\right)$$

is symmetric and closed. We need to show that this operator is selfadjoint, which follows if we show that both

$$\operatorname{op}_{M}(\mathscr{P}_{\gamma}) \pm i : \begin{array}{c} \mathscr{H}(\mathbb{R}_{+}; E_{1}) \\ \bigoplus \\ \mathscr{H}(\mathbb{R}_{+}; E_{1}) \end{array} \to L^{2}_{b}\left(\mathbb{R}_{+}; \begin{array}{c} E_{0} \\ \bigoplus \\ E_{0} \end{array}\right)$$

are invertible. In case  $\gamma = \gamma_0$  the operator  $\operatorname{op}_M(\mathscr{P}_{\gamma_0})$  is invertible by choice of  $\gamma_0$  and (A-1) with inverse  $\operatorname{op}_M(\mathscr{P}_{\gamma_0}^{-1})$ , and so  $\operatorname{op}_M(\mathscr{P}_{\gamma_0})$  is selfadjoint. For

 $E_0$ 

general  $\gamma$  the operators  $\mathscr{P}_{\gamma}(\sigma) \pm i : E_1^2 \to E_0^2$  are invertible for all  $\sigma \in \mathbb{R}$ , and  $\left\| \left[ \mathscr{P}_{\gamma}(\sigma) \pm i \right]^{-1} \right\|_{\mathscr{L}(E_0^2)} \leq 1$  by the Spectral Theorem. Writing

$$\left[\mathscr{P}_{\gamma}(\sigma)\pm i\right]^{-1}=\mathscr{P}_{\gamma}(\sigma)^{-1}\left(1\mp i\left[\mathscr{P}_{\gamma}(\sigma)\pm i\right]^{-1}\right)$$

for large  $|\sigma| \gg 0$  and Lemma 7.1 show that

$$\begin{split} \left[\mathscr{P}_{\gamma}(\sigma) \pm i\right]^{-1} &\in S^{0}(\mathbb{R}; \mathscr{L}(E_{0}^{2}, E_{1}^{2})) \cap S^{-\mu}(\mathbb{R}; \mathscr{L}(E_{0}^{2})), \\ \mathscr{P}_{\gamma_{0}}(\sigma) \left[\mathscr{P}_{\gamma}(\sigma) \pm i\right]^{-1} &\in S^{0}(\mathbb{R}; \mathscr{L}(E_{0}^{2})). \end{split}$$

Thus

$$\operatorname{op}_{M}(\left[\mathscr{P}_{\gamma}(\sigma)\pm i\right]^{-1}):L^{2}_{b}(\mathbb{R}_{+};E^{2}_{0})\to\mathscr{H}(\mathbb{R}_{+};E^{2}_{1})$$

inverts  $\operatorname{op}_{M}(\mathscr{P}_{\gamma}) \pm i$  and the proposition is proved.

We next prove that the space  $\mathscr{H}(\mathbb{R}_+; E_1)$  allows localization and microlocalization and has good approximation properties. The latter is based on the following familiar continuity criterion for the strong operator topology in  $L_b^2$ spaces:

Let  $S^0(\mathbb{R}_+ \times \mathbb{R}; \mathscr{L}(F, G))$  denote the space of global operator-valued Mellin symbols of order 0, where *F* and *G* and Hilbert spaces, i.e.,  $a(x, \sigma) \in C^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}_+ \times \mathbb{R}; \mathscr{L}(F, G))$  belongs to  $S^0(\mathbb{R}_+ \times \mathbb{R}; \mathscr{L}(F, G))$  if and only if for all  $\alpha, \beta \in \mathbb{N}_0$  there exists a constant  $C_{\alpha,\beta} \ge 0$  independent of  $(x, \sigma)$  such that

$$\|(xD_x)^{\alpha}\partial_{\sigma}^{\beta}a(x,\sigma)\|_{\mathscr{L}(F,G)} \leq C_{\alpha,\beta}\langle\sigma\rangle^{-\beta}.$$

The best constants in these estimates give rise to the seminorms for the symbol topology on  $S^0(\mathbb{R}_+ \times \mathbb{R}; \mathscr{L}(F, G))$ .

If  $\{a_j(x,\sigma)\}_{j=1}^{\infty} \subset S^0(\mathbb{R}_+ \times \mathbb{R}; \mathscr{L}(F,G))$  is a sequence that is bounded in the symbol topology and converges pointwise on  $\mathbb{R}_+ \times \mathbb{R}$  to  $a(x,\sigma) \in S^0(\mathbb{R}_+ \times \mathbb{R}; \mathscr{L}(F,G))$ , then  $\operatorname{op}_M(a_j) \to \operatorname{op}_M(a)$  strongly as  $j \to \infty$ , i.e.,  $\operatorname{op}_M(a_j)u \to \operatorname{op}_M(a)u$  in  $L^2_b(\mathbb{R}_+;G)$  as  $j \to \infty$  for every  $u \in L^2_b(\mathbb{R}_+;F)$ .

We quickly review the steps of the proof of this criterion (without loss of generality assume that  $a(x, \sigma) \equiv 0$ ):

- Let  $u \in \mathscr{T}(\mathbb{R}_+; F)$  (recall that this means that  $u(e^t) \in \mathscr{S}(\mathbb{R}; F)$ ):
  - From the boundedness of  $\{a_j(x,\sigma)\}$  and dominated convergence we first get that  $[op_M(a_j)u](x) \to 0$  in *G* pointwise on  $\mathbb{R}_+$ .
  - As  $S^0(\mathbb{R}_+ \times \mathbb{R}; \mathscr{L}(F, G)) \ni a \mapsto \operatorname{op}_M(a)u \in \mathscr{T}(\mathbb{R}_+; G)$  is continuous we can bound any continuous seminorm of  $\operatorname{op}_M(a_j)u$  on  $\mathscr{T}(\mathbb{R}_+; G)$  by a constant independent of j. This observation gives rise to an integrable majorant of the form  $F(x) = K \langle \log x \rangle^{-2} \in L^1(\mathbb{R}_+; \frac{dx}{x})$  such that  $\|\operatorname{op}_M(a_j)u(x)\|_G^2 \leq F(x)$ , and in conclusion  $\operatorname{op}_M(a_j)u \to 0$  in  $L^2_b(\mathbb{R}_+; G)$  as  $j \to \infty$  by dominated convergence.

• Continuity of the map

 $S^0(\mathbb{R}_+\times\mathbb{R};\mathscr{L}(F,G))\ni a\mapsto \mathrm{op}_M(a)\in\mathscr{L}(L^2_b(\mathbb{R}_+;F),L^2_b(\mathbb{R}_+;G))$ 

shows that  $\{op_M(a_j)\}_{j=1}^{\infty}$  is bounded in  $\mathscr{L}(L_b^2(\mathbb{R}_+; F), L_b^2(\mathbb{R}_+; G))$ , and  $op_M(a_j)u \to 0$  as  $j \to \infty$  for *u* in the dense subspace  $\mathscr{T}(\mathbb{R}_+; F)$ . Thus  $op_M(a_j) \to 0$  strongly as  $j \to \infty$ .

The relevant application of this criterion for us are mollifiers in the case F = G and scalar symbols  $a_i(x, \sigma)$ , where we specifically choose

$$a_j(x,\sigma) = \phi(\sqrt[j]{x}) \exp\left(-\frac{\sigma^2}{2j^2}\right)$$
(7.2)

with  $\phi \in C_c^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}_+)$  such that  $\phi \equiv 1$  near x = 1. Note that  $a_j(x, \sigma)$  is holomorphic in  $\sigma$ ,  $\{a_j(x, \sigma + i\gamma); j \in \mathbb{N}, |\gamma| \leq K\} \subset S^0(\mathbb{R}_+ \times \mathbb{R}_{\sigma})$  is bounded for every K > 0, and  $a_j(x, \sigma) \to 1$  as  $j \to \infty$  pointwise on  $\mathbb{R}_+ \times \mathbb{C}$ . An application of the above continuity criterion combined with the analyticity and estimates on the symbols with respect to  $\sigma$  yield that for every  $\alpha \in \mathbb{R}$  and every  $u \in x^{\alpha}L_b^2(\mathbb{R};F)$ we have  $\operatorname{op}_M(a_j)u \to u$  as  $j \to \infty$  in  $x^{\alpha}L_b^2(\mathbb{R};F)$ . Note that the extensions by continuity of  $\operatorname{op}_M(a_j)$  to weighted  $L_b^2$ -spaces for different values of  $\alpha, \alpha' \in \mathbb{R}$  are consistent on the intersection  $x^{\alpha}L_b^2 \cap x^{\alpha'}L_b^2$ , and thus  $\operatorname{op}_M(a_j)$  is unambiguously defined. Observe also that  $\operatorname{op}_M(a_j)u \in C_c^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}_+;F)$  for every  $j \in \mathbb{N}$ .

**Proposition 7.6.** Let  $a(x,\sigma) \in S^0(\mathbb{R}_+ \times \mathbb{R})$  be a global scalar Mellin symbol. *Then* 

$$\operatorname{op}_{M}(a) : \mathscr{H}(\mathbb{R}_{+}; E_{1}) \to \mathscr{H}(\mathbb{R}_{+}; E_{1})$$

is continuous. Moreover, if  $\{a_j(x,\sigma)\} \subset S^0(\mathbb{R}_+ \times \mathbb{R})$  is a sequence of such symbols that is bounded in the global symbol topology, and such that  $a_j(x,\sigma)$  converges pointwise to the global Mellin symbol  $a(x,\sigma) \in S^0(\mathbb{R}_+ \times \mathbb{R})$ , then  $\operatorname{op}_M(a_j) \to \operatorname{op}_M(a)$  strongly in  $\mathscr{L}(\mathscr{H}(\mathbb{R}_+; E_1))$ , i.e.,  $\operatorname{op}_M(a_j)u \to \operatorname{op}_M(a)u$  in  $\mathscr{H}(\mathbb{R}_+; E_1)$  for each  $u \in \mathscr{H}(\mathbb{R}_+; E_1)$ .

**Proof.** To prove the first claim we need to show by definition of  $\mathscr{H}(\mathbb{R}_+; E_1)$  that

$$\mathrm{op}_{M}(p(\sigma+i\gamma_{0})\mathrm{op}_{M}(a)\mathrm{op}_{M}(p(\sigma+i\gamma_{0})^{-1}):L^{2}_{b}(\mathbb{R}_{+};E_{0})\to L^{2}_{b}(\mathbb{R}_{+};E_{0})$$

is bounded. Now

 $\operatorname{op}_{M}(p(\sigma + i\gamma_{0})\operatorname{op}_{M}(a)\operatorname{op}_{M}(p(\sigma + i\gamma_{0})^{-1}) = \operatorname{op}_{M}([p(\sigma + i\gamma_{0}]\#[ap(\sigma + i\gamma_{0})^{-1}]),$ where

 $[p(\sigma + i\gamma_0)] \# [ap(\sigma + i\gamma_0)^{-1}]$ 

$$= \sum_{k=0}^{\mu} \frac{1}{k!} \left( \partial_{\sigma}^{k} p(\sigma + i\gamma_{0}) \left( [(xD_{x})^{k}a] p(\sigma + i\gamma_{0})^{-1} \right) \right)$$
  
$$= \sum_{k=0}^{\mu} \frac{1}{k!} \left( [\partial_{\sigma}^{k} p(\sigma + i\gamma_{0})] p(\sigma + i\gamma_{0})^{-1} \right) \left( (xD_{x})^{k} a(x, \sigma) \right).$$
  
(7.3)

Lemma 7.1 now implies that

$$[p(\sigma + i\gamma_0)] # [ap(\sigma + i\gamma_0)^{-1}] \in S^0(\mathbb{R}_+ \times \mathbb{R}; \mathscr{L}(E_0)),$$

and consequently the Mellin pseudodifferential operator

$$\mathrm{op}_M\big([p(\sigma+i\gamma_0)]\#[ap(\sigma+i\gamma_0)^{-1}]\big): L^2_b(\mathbb{R}_+;E_0) \to L^2_b(\mathbb{R}_+;E_0)$$

is bounded.

To prove the convergence statement note that boundedness of the  $a_j(x, \sigma)$ in the symbol topology implies, in particular, that the  $\{a_j\}$  form a bounded sequence with respect to the standard Fréchet topology of  $C^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}_+ \times \mathbb{R})$ . The Montel property of  $C^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}_+ \times \mathbb{R})$  together with the pointwise convergence of the  $a_j$ then implies that  $a_j \to a$  in  $C^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}_+ \times \mathbb{R})$ . Then

$$\{[p(\sigma + i\gamma_0)] \# [a_j p(\sigma + i\gamma_0)^{-1}]\}_{j=1}^{\infty} \subset S^0(\mathbb{R}_+ \times \mathbb{R}; \mathcal{L}(E_0))$$

is bounded and

$$[p(\sigma + i\gamma_0)] \# [a_j p(\sigma + i\gamma_0)^{-1}] \rightarrow [p(\sigma + i\gamma_0)] \# [ap(\sigma + i\gamma_0)^{-1}]$$

pointwise by (7.3), and so

$$\mathrm{op}_{M}([p(\sigma + i\gamma_{0})] \# [a_{j}p(\sigma + i\gamma_{0})^{-1}]) \to \mathrm{op}_{M}([p(\sigma + i\gamma_{0})] \# [ap(\sigma + i\gamma_{0})^{-1}])$$

strongly in  $\mathscr{L}(L_b^2(\mathbb{R}_+; E_0))$ , thus proving that  $\operatorname{op}_M(a_j) \to \operatorname{op}_M(a)$  strongly in  $\mathscr{L}(\mathscr{H}(\mathbb{R}_+; E_1))$ .

**Corollary 7.7.**  $C_c^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}_+; E_1)$  is dense in  $x^{\gamma} \mathscr{H}(\mathbb{R}_+; E_1) \cap x^{\alpha} L_b^2(\mathbb{R}_+; E_0)$  for all  $\alpha, \gamma \in \mathbb{R}$ .

**Proof.** Let  $a_j(x, \sigma)$  be the sequence of mollifying symbols from (7.2). For every  $u \in x^{\gamma} \mathscr{H}(\mathbb{R}_+; E_1) \cap x^{\alpha} L_b^2(\mathbb{R}_+; E_0)$  we have  $\operatorname{op}_M(a_j)u \to u$  as  $j \to \infty$  in  $x^{\alpha} L_b^2(\mathbb{R}_+; E_0)$ , and  $\operatorname{op}_M(a_j)u = x^{\gamma} \operatorname{op}_M(a_j(x, \sigma - i\gamma))(x^{-\gamma}u) \to u$  as  $j \to \infty$  in  $x^{\gamma} \mathscr{H}(\mathbb{R}_+; E_1)$  by Proposition 7.6.

Theorem 7.8. We have

$$x^m \mathscr{H}(\mathbb{R}_+; E_1) \cap L^2_b(\mathbb{R}_+; E_0) \hookrightarrow \mathcal{D}_{\min},$$

and  $\mathcal{D}_{\min} = x^m \mathscr{H}(\mathbb{R}_+; E_1) \cap L^2_b(\mathbb{R}_+; E_0)$  if and only if  $p(\sigma - im) : E_1 \to E_0$  is invertible for all  $\sigma \in \mathbb{R}$ .

**Proof.** The operator  $A : C_c^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}_+; E_1) \subset L_b^2(\mathbb{R}_+; E_0) \to L_b^2(\mathbb{R}_+; E_0)$  extends to a bounded operator  $A : x^m \mathscr{H}(\mathbb{R}_+; E_1) \to L_b^2(\mathbb{R}_+; E_0)$  via

$$Au = \operatorname{op}_{M}(p(\sigma - im))(x^{-m}u)$$
(7.4)

for  $u \in x^m \mathscr{H}(\mathbb{R}_+; E_1)$  by Proposition 7.5. Consequently, with  $H = L_b^2(\mathbb{R}_+; E_0)$ , we have

$$||u||_{H} + ||Au||_{H} \leq ||u||_{H} + ||u||_{x^{m}} \mathscr{H}$$

for  $u \in C_c^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}_+; E_1)$  which proves that  $x^m \mathscr{H}(\mathbb{R}_+; E_1) \cap L_b^2(\mathbb{R}_+; E_0) \hookrightarrow \mathcal{D}_{\min}$  by Corollary 7.7.

If  $p(\sigma - im) : E_1 \to E_0$  is invertible for all  $\sigma \in \mathbb{R}$ , Proposition 7.3 and (7.4) imply that  $||Au||_H$  is an equivalent norm on  $x^m \mathscr{H}(\mathbb{R}_+; E_1)$ . Consequently, the graph norm  $||u||_H + ||Au||_H$  and the norm  $||u||_H + ||u||_{x^m} \mathscr{H}$  are equivalent on  $C_c^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}_+; E_1)$ , and therefore

$$\mathcal{D}_{\min} = x^m \mathscr{H}(\mathbb{R}_+; E_1) \cap L^2_b(\mathbb{R}_+; E_0)$$

by the density of  $C_c^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}_+; E_1)$  in both spaces.

Conversely, if there exists  $\sigma_0 \in \mathbb{C}$  with  $\mathfrak{F}(\sigma_0) = -m$  such that  $p(\sigma_0) : E_1 \to E_0$  is not invertible, we will show in the proof of Theorem 8.1 in Section 8 that  $\mathcal{D}_{\min}$  contains elements of the form  $u = \omega e_1 x^{i\sigma_0}$ , where  $0 \neq e_1 \in E_1$  and  $\omega \in C_c^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}_+)$  is a function with  $\omega \equiv 1$  near x = 0. Such functions u are not contained in  $x^m L_b^2(\mathbb{R}_+; E_0)$  and thus  $u \notin x^m \mathscr{H}(\mathbb{R}_+; E_1)$ , and so  $\mathcal{D}_{\min} \neq x^m \mathscr{H}(\mathbb{R}_+; E_1) \cap L_b^2(\mathbb{R}_+; E_0)$ .

## 8. The maximal domain

Fix  $\omega \in C_c^{\infty}(\overline{\mathbb{R}}_+)$  with  $\omega \equiv 1$  near x = 0. For each  $\sigma_0 \in \operatorname{spec}_b(A)$  let

$$\mathscr{E}_{\sigma_0} = \{ u = \omega \sum_{j=0}^k e_j \log^j(x) x^{i\sigma_0}; \ k \in \mathbb{N}_0 \text{ and } e_j \in E_1,$$

$$and \ p(\sigma)(Mu)(\sigma) \text{ is holomorphic at } \sigma = \sigma_0 \}.$$
(8.1)

By analytic Fredholm theory this space is finite-dimensional. Theorem 8.1 describes the structure of the maximal domain.

#### Theorem 8.1. We have

$$\mathcal{D}_{\max} = \mathcal{D}_{\min} \oplus \bigoplus_{\substack{\sigma_0 \in \operatorname{spec}_b(A) \\ -m < \mathfrak{I}(\sigma_0) < 0}} \mathscr{E}_{\sigma_0}.$$

In particular, dim  $\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\max} < \infty$ . For each  $\sigma_0 \in \operatorname{spec}_b(A)$  with  $-m < \Im(\sigma_0) < 0$  the space  $\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\sigma_0} = (\mathscr{E}_{\sigma_0} + \mathcal{D}_{\min})/\mathcal{D}_{\min}$  is the generalized eigenspace to the eigenvalue  $\sigma_0$  of the generator  $\hat{\mathfrak{g}}$  of the induced action  $\hat{\kappa}_{\varrho}$  from (6.2) on  $\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\max}$ .

If  $u_{\sigma_j} \in \mathscr{E}_{\sigma_j}$  for  $\sigma_j \in \operatorname{spec}_b(A)$  with  $-m < \mathfrak{T}(\sigma_j) < 0$  for j = 0, 1, then the adjoint pairing between these functions is given by

$$[u_{\sigma_0}, u_{\sigma_1}]_A = \operatorname{res}_{\sigma = \sigma_0} \langle p(\sigma)[Mu_{\sigma_0}](\sigma), [Mu_{\sigma_1}](\sigma^*) \rangle_{E_0},$$
(8.2)

where  $\sigma^* = \overline{\sigma} - im$  is reflection about the line  $\Im(\sigma) = -\frac{m}{2}$ .

This means that every  $u \in \mathcal{D}_{max}$  has an asymptotic expansion of the form

$$u \sim \sum_{\substack{\sigma_0 \in \operatorname{spec}_b(A) \\ -m < \mathfrak{F}(\sigma_0) < 0}} \sum_{j=0}^{k_{\sigma_0}} e_{\sigma_0, j} \log^j(x) x^{i\sigma_0} \quad \text{as } x \to 0 \mod \mathcal{D}_{\min},$$

and vanishing conditions placed upon these asymptotic terms are boundary conditions as  $x \to 0$  that determine extensions. In particular, the abstract theory of the first part of this paper is applicable to the indicial operator (6.1).

The proof of Theorem 8.1 requires some auxiliary results.

Lemma 8.2. We have

$$\begin{split} \mathcal{H}(\mathbb{R}_+;E_1) \cap \mathcal{D}_{\max} &= \{ u \in \mathcal{H}(\mathbb{R}_+;E_1); \\ \mathrm{op}_M(p) u \in x^m L_b^2(\mathbb{R}_+;E_0) \cap L_b^2(\mathbb{R}_+;E_0) \}, \end{split}$$

and  $A_{\max}u = x^{-m} \operatorname{op}_M(p)u$  for  $u \in \mathscr{H}(\mathbb{R}_+; E_1) \cap \mathcal{D}_{\max}$ .

**Proof.** Let  $u \in \mathscr{H}(\mathbb{R}_+; E_1)$  and  $v \in C_c^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}_+; E_1)$  be arbitrary. Using Plancherel and our standing assumptions we get

$$\begin{split} \langle Av, u \rangle &= \langle \operatorname{op}_{M} (p(\cdot - im))(x^{-m}v), u \rangle \\ &= \frac{1}{2\pi} \int_{\mathbb{R}} \langle p(\sigma - im)[M(x^{-m}v)](\sigma), [Mu](\sigma) \rangle_{E_{0}} d\sigma \\ &= \frac{1}{2\pi} \int_{\mathbb{R}} \langle [M(x^{-m}v)](\sigma), p(\sigma)[Mu](\sigma) \rangle_{E_{0}} d\sigma \\ &= \langle x^{-m}v, \operatorname{op}_{M}(p)u \rangle = \int_{0}^{\infty} \langle v(x), [x^{-m}\operatorname{op}_{M}(p)u](x) \rangle_{E_{0}} \frac{dx}{x} \end{split}$$

Consequently, if  $x^{-m} \operatorname{op}_M(p)u \in L^2_b(\mathbb{R}_+; E_0)$ , then  $u \in \mathcal{D}_{\max}$  and the last integral can be rewritten as the pairing  $\langle v, A_{\max}u \rangle$  with  $A_{\max}u = x^{-m} \operatorname{op}_M(p)u$ . Conversely, if  $u \in \mathcal{D}_{\max}$ , we have  $\langle Av, u \rangle = \langle v, A_{\max}u \rangle$ , and so

$$\int_0^\infty \langle v(x), [x^{-m} \mathrm{op}_M(p)u](x) \rangle_{E_0} \frac{dx}{x} = \int_0^\infty \langle v(x), A_{\max}u(x) \rangle_{E_0} \frac{dx}{x}$$

for all  $v \in C_c^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}_+; E_1)$ . This shows  $x^{-m} \operatorname{op}_M(p)u = A_{\max}u \in L^2_{\operatorname{loc}}(\mathbb{R}_+; E_0)$ , and thus  $x^{-m} \operatorname{op}_M(p)u = A_{\max}u \in L^2_b(\mathbb{R}_+; E_0)$ .

**Lemma 8.3.** We have  $\mathscr{E}_{\sigma_0} \subset \mathscr{H}(\mathbb{R}_+; E_1) \cap \mathcal{D}_{\max}$  for every  $\sigma_0 \in \operatorname{spec}_b(A)$  with  $\mathfrak{F}(\sigma_0) < 0$ .

**Proof.** We have  $\mathscr{E}_{\sigma_0} \subset H^{\infty}_b(\mathbb{R}_+; E_1) \subset \mathscr{H}(\mathbb{R}_+; E_1)$ , and for every  $u \in \mathscr{E}_{\sigma_0}$  we have

$$\operatorname{op}_{M}(p)u \in C_{c}^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}_{+}; E_{0}) \subset x^{m}L_{b}^{2}(\mathbb{R}_{+}; E_{0}) \cap L_{b}^{2}(\mathbb{R}_{+}; E_{0}).$$

The claim now follows from Lemma 8.2.

The following proposition is one of the main ingredients for the proof of Theorem 8.1. It relies on the pseudodifferential calculus in Appendix A.

### Proposition 8.4. We have

$$\ker(A_{\max} \pm i) \subset \mathscr{H}(\mathbb{R}_+; E_1) \cap \bigcap_{\gamma \le 0} x^{\gamma} H_b^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}_+; E_0).$$

**Proof.** We consider ker $(A_{\max} + i)$ , the case of ker $(A_{\max} - i)$  is analogous. Using the pseudodifferential calculus in Appendix A we will show that there exists a continuous operator  $Q : L_b^2(\mathbb{R}_+; E_0) \to \mathcal{D}_{\min} \hookrightarrow L_b^2(\mathbb{R}_+; E_0)$  such that

$$(A_{\min} - i)Q = 1 + G : L_b^2(\mathbb{R}_+; E_0) \to L_b^2(\mathbb{R}_+; E_0)$$
(8.3)

with  $G \in \Psi_0^{-\infty}(\mathbb{R}_+; \mathscr{L}(E_0))$ , i.e.,

$$G, G^* : x^{\alpha} H^s_b(\mathbb{R}_+; E_0) \to x^{\alpha'} H^{s'}_b(\mathbb{R}_+; E_0)$$

for all  $\alpha$ , *s*, *s'*  $\in \mathbb{R}$ , and all  $\alpha' \leq \alpha$ , where the adjoints refer to the  $L_b^2(\mathbb{R}_+; E_0)$ -inner product. Passing to adjoints in (8.3) then shows that

$$Q^*(A_{\max} + i) = 1 + G^* : \mathcal{D}_{\max} \subset L^2_b(\mathbb{R}_+; E_0) \to L^2_b(\mathbb{R}_+; E_0).$$

In particular, if  $u \in \ker(A_{\max} + i)$ , then  $u = -G^* u \in \bigcap_{\gamma \leq 0} x^{\gamma} H_b^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}_+; E_0)$  by the

mapping properties of  $G^*$ . We proceed with the construction of Q.

Consider

$$a(x,\sigma) = p(\sigma) - ix^m \in S_0^{m\mu;\vec{\ell}}(\mathbb{R} \times \mathbb{C}; \mathscr{L}(E_1, E_0)),$$

where the anisotropy vector  $\vec{\ell}$  is given by (6.3). By our standing assumptions,  $a(x,\sigma)$  is right-hypoelliptic of order  $(m\mu, 0)$  in the sense of Definition A.6. Thus there exists  $b(x,\sigma) \in S_0^{0;\vec{\ell}} (\mathbb{R} \times \mathbb{C}; \mathscr{L}(E_0, E_1))$  with  $a \# b \sim 1$ , see Theorem A.8. Now define

$$Q = \operatorname{op}_{M}(b(x,\sigma))x^{m} : \dot{C}^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}_{+}; E_{0}) \to \dot{C}^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}_{+}; E_{1}),$$

where as in Appendix A we denote by  $\dot{C}^{\infty}$  the space of functions on  $\mathbb{R}_+$  that vanish to infinite order at x = 0 and are rapidly decreasing as  $x \to \infty$ . Because  $A_{\min} : \mathcal{D}_{\min} \subset L_b^2(\mathbb{R}_+; E_0) \to L_b^2(\mathbb{R}_+; E_0)$  is symmetric we have

$$\|(A_{\min}-i)u\|_{L^2_b(\mathbb{R}_+;E_0)}^2 = \|A_{\min}u\|_{L^2_b(\mathbb{R}_+;E_0)}^2 + \|u\|_{L^2_b(\mathbb{R}_+;E_0)}^2, \quad u \in \mathcal{D}_{\min}.$$

Now Q :  $\dot{C}^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}_+; E_0) \to \dot{C}^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}_+; E_1)$  and  $\dot{C}^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}_+; E_1) \hookrightarrow \mathcal{D}_{\min}$  with

$$A_{\min}u = x^{-m} \mathrm{op}_M(p)u$$

for  $u \in \dot{C}^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}_+; E_1)$  by Theorem 7.8. Thus

$$(A_{\min} - i)Q = x^{-m}(\operatorname{op}_{M}(a(x, \sigma))\operatorname{op}_{M}(b(x, \sigma))x^{m}$$
$$= x^{-m}(1 + \tilde{G})x^{m} = 1 + G : \dot{C}^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}_{+}; E_{0}) \to \dot{C}^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}_{+}; E_{0})$$

by Theorem A.8, and because this operator extends to a continuous operator  $L_b^2(\mathbb{R}_+; E_0) \to L_b^2(\mathbb{R}_+; E_0)$  we obtain that  $Q : L_b^2(\mathbb{R}_+; E_0) \to \mathcal{D}_{\min}$  is bounded with (8.3) as asserted.

It remains to prove that  $\ker(A_{\max} + i) \subset \mathscr{H}(\mathbb{R}_+; E_1)$ . Let  $u \in \ker(A_{\max} + i)$  be arbitrary. Then

$$x^m A_{\max} u = -ix^m u \in L^2_h(\mathbb{R}_+; E_0)$$

#### THOMAS KRAINER

by what we have already shown. For all  $v \in C_c^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}_+; E_1)$  we have

$$\langle v, x^m A_{\max} u \rangle = \langle x^m v, A_{\max} u \rangle = \langle A(x^m v), u \rangle = \langle \operatorname{op}_M(p(\sigma - im))v, u \rangle.$$

Consequently, *u* is in the domain of the adjoint of the closure of  $\operatorname{op}_M(p(\sigma - im))$ :  $C_c^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}_+; E_1) \subset L_b^2(\mathbb{R}_+; E_0) \to L_b^2(\mathbb{R}_+; E_0)$ , and thus  $u \in \mathscr{H}(\mathbb{R}_+; E_1)$  by Proposition 7.5. The proposition is proved.

**Lemma 8.5.** Let  $u \in \text{ker}(A_{\max} \pm i)$ . Then there exist  $u_{\sigma_0} \in \mathscr{E}_{\sigma_0}, \sigma_0 \in \text{spec}_b(A)$ with  $-m \leq \Im(\sigma_0) < 0$ , such that

$$u - \sum_{\substack{\sigma_0 \in \operatorname{spec}_b(A) \\ -m \leq \Im(\sigma_0) < 0}} u_{\sigma_0} \in \mathcal{D}_{\min}.$$

**Proof.** This follows via the standard argument to establish asymptotic expansions utilizing the Mellin transform. Without loss of generality we consider  $u \in \ker(A_{\max} - i)$  in this proof. By Lemma 8.2 and Proposition 8.4,

$$\operatorname{op}_{M}(p)u = ix^{m}u \in \bigcap_{\alpha \ge 0} x^{m-\alpha}L_{b}^{2}(\mathbb{R}_{+}; E_{0}) \subset \bigcap_{\alpha > 0} x^{m-\alpha}L_{b}^{1}(\mathbb{R}_{+}; E_{0}).$$

In particular, the Mellin transform  $M(ix^m u)(\sigma)$  extends to an analytic  $E_0$ -valued function in the half-plane  $\Im(\sigma) > -m$ , and the function  $\mathbb{R} \ni \sigma \mapsto M(ix^m u)(\sigma + i\gamma)$  belongs to  $L^2(\mathbb{R}_{\sigma}; E_0) \cap C_0(\mathbb{R}_{\sigma}; E_0)$  with continuous dependence on  $\gamma > -m$ . Now

$$Mu(\sigma) = p(\sigma)^{-1}M(ix^m u)(\sigma),$$

which is a priori analytic in  $\mathfrak{T}(\sigma) > 0$  and via this identity extends meromorphically to  $\mathfrak{T}(\sigma) > -m$  with possible locations of poles at points in  $\operatorname{spec}_b(A)$ , and because  $Mu(\sigma) \in L^2(\mathbb{R}; E_0)$  this function cannot have poles on  $\mathbb{R}$ . Consequently, there exists  $\varepsilon > 0$  such that  $Mu(\sigma)$  is analytic in  $\mathfrak{T}(\sigma) > -\varepsilon$  with  $Mu(\sigma + i\gamma) \in L^2(\mathbb{R}_{\sigma}; E_0) \cap C_0(\mathbb{R}_{\sigma}; E_0)$  for  $\gamma > -\varepsilon$ , so  $u \in \bigcap_{\alpha > 0} x^{\varepsilon - \alpha} L_b^2(\mathbb{R}_+; E_0)$ 

and therefore

$$\operatorname{op}_{M}(p)u = ix^{m}u \in \bigcap_{\alpha > 0} x^{m+\varepsilon-\alpha}L_{b}^{2}(\mathbb{R}_{+}; E_{0}) \subset \bigcap_{\alpha > 0} x^{m+\varepsilon-\alpha}L_{b}^{1}(\mathbb{R}_{+}; E_{0}).$$

This shows that  $Mu(\sigma)$  extends meromorphically further to  $\mathfrak{T}(\sigma) > -m-\varepsilon$ , and by choosing  $\varepsilon > 0$  small enough we can assume that  $\operatorname{spec}_b(A) \cap \{\sigma \in \mathbb{C}; -m - \varepsilon < \mathfrak{T}(\sigma) < -m\} = \emptyset$ , so all possible poles for  $Mu(\sigma)$  in  $\mathfrak{T}(\sigma) > -m - \varepsilon$  are located in  $-m \leq \mathfrak{T}(\sigma) < 0$ . Note also that  $Mu(\sigma)$  is an  $E_1$ -valued meromorphic function in  $\mathfrak{T}(\sigma) > -m - \varepsilon$ . Consequently, there exist  $u_{\sigma_0} \in \mathscr{E}_{\sigma_0}, \sigma_0 \in \operatorname{spec}_b(A)$ with  $-m \leq \mathfrak{T}(\sigma_0) < 0$ , such that both

$$M\left[u - \sum_{\substack{\sigma_0 \in \operatorname{spec}_b(A) \\ -m \leq \Im(\sigma_0) < 0}} u_{\sigma_0}\right](\sigma) \quad \text{and} \quad p(\sigma)M\left[u - \sum_{\substack{\sigma_0 \in \operatorname{spec}_b(A) \\ -m \leq \Im(\sigma_0) < 0}} u_{\sigma_0}\right](\sigma)$$

are holomorphic in  $\Im(\sigma) > -m - \varepsilon$ , and along every line  $\Im(\sigma) = \gamma$  these functions are  $L^2 \cap C_0$  with values in  $E_1$  and  $E_0$ , respectively, with continuous dependence on  $\gamma > -m - \varepsilon$ . Now choose  $-m - \varepsilon < \gamma_1 < -m < 0 < \gamma_2$  such that

 $p(\sigma) : E_1 \to E_0$  is invertible along  $\mathfrak{T}(\sigma) = \gamma_j$ , j = 1, 2. From the above we then obtain that

$$\begin{split} u - \sum_{\substack{\sigma_0 \in \operatorname{spec}_b(A) \\ -m \leq \Im(\sigma_0) < 0}} u_{\sigma_0} &\in x^{-\gamma_1} \mathscr{H}(\mathbb{R}_+; E_1) \cap x^{-\gamma_2} \mathscr{H}(\mathbb{R}_+; E_1) \\ &= \bigcap_{-\gamma_2 \leq \gamma \leq -\gamma_1} x^{\gamma} \mathscr{H}(\mathbb{R}_+; E_1). \end{split}$$

Note that the last equality is true because of Proposition 7.6. Thus

$$u - \sum_{\substack{\sigma_0 \in \operatorname{spec}_b(A) \\ -m \leq \Im(\sigma_0) < 0}} u_{\sigma_0} \in x^m \mathscr{H}(\mathbb{R}_+; E_1) \cap L^2_b(\mathbb{R}_+ E_0) \subset \mathcal{D}_{\min}$$

by Theorem 7.8. The lemma is proved.

**Proof of Theorem 8.1.** By von Neumann's formulas (6.6) and Lemmas 8.3 and 8.5 we have

$$\mathcal{D}_{\max} = \mathcal{D}_{\min} + \sum_{\substack{\sigma_0 \in \operatorname{spec}_b(A) \\ -m \leq \Im(\sigma_0) < 0}} \mathscr{E}_{\sigma_0}.$$

In particular dim  $\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\max} < \infty$  and A has finite deficiency indices, so the abstract theory from the first part of the paper is applicable.

Let  $\mathfrak{g} = xD_x$  be the generator of the scaling action  $\kappa_{\varrho}$  from (6.2). We have

$$\mathfrak{g}: \mathscr{E}_{\sigma_0} + C^{\infty}_c(\mathbb{R}_+; E_1) \to \mathscr{E}_{\sigma_0} + C^{\infty}_c(\mathbb{R}_+; E_1)$$

for every  $\sigma_0 \in \operatorname{spec}_h(A)$  per the defining relation (8.1), and

$$(\mathfrak{g} - \sigma_0)^N$$
 :  $\mathscr{E}_{\sigma_0} + C_c^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}_+; E_1) \to C_c^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}_+; E_1)$ 

for *N* large enough<sup>7</sup>. This shows that  $\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\sigma_0} = (\mathscr{E}_{\sigma_0} + \mathcal{D}_{\min})/\mathcal{D}_{\min} \subset \hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\max}$  is the generalized eigenspace associated with the eigenvalue  $\sigma_0 \in \operatorname{spec}_b(A)$  for the generator  $\hat{\mathfrak{g}} : \hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\max} \to \hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\max}$ . In particular,  $\hat{\mathfrak{g}}$  has no real eigenvalues, and by the Canonical Form Theorem from Section 3 then also has no eigenvalue with  $\mathfrak{T}(\sigma) = -m$ . This shows that  $\mathscr{E}_{\sigma_0} \subset \mathcal{D}_{\min}$  for every  $\sigma_0 \in \operatorname{spec}_b(A)$  with  $\mathfrak{T}(\sigma_0) = -m$ , and we get

$$\mathcal{D}_{\max} = \mathcal{D}_{\min} + \sum_{\substack{\sigma_0 \in \operatorname{spec}_b(A) \\ -m < \mathfrak{F}(\sigma_0) < 0}} \mathscr{E}_{\sigma_0}.$$
(8.4)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup>Note that the action of g corresponds to multiplication by  $\sigma$  on the Mellin transform side.

#### THOMAS KRAINER

We next show that this sum is direct. The argument is based on formula (8.2) for the adjoint pairing. To prove this formula we use Plancherel and write

$$\begin{split} \frac{1}{i} \langle A_{\max} u_{\sigma_0}, u_{\sigma_1} \rangle &= \frac{1}{2\pi i} \int_{\mathbb{R}} \langle p(\sigma - im)[Mu_{\sigma_0}](\sigma - im), [Mu_{\sigma_1}](\sigma) \rangle_{E_0} \, d\sigma \\ &= \frac{1}{2\pi i} \int_{\mathfrak{F}(\sigma) = -m} \langle p(\sigma)[Mu_{\sigma_0}](\sigma), [Mu_{\sigma_1}](\sigma^*) \rangle_{E_0} \, d\sigma \\ &= \frac{1}{2\pi i} \int_{\mathfrak{F}(\sigma) = -m} \langle [Mu_{\sigma_0}](\sigma), p(\sigma^*)[Mu_{\sigma_1}](\sigma^*) \rangle_{E_0} \, d\sigma, \\ \frac{1}{i} \langle u_{\sigma_0}, A_{\max} u_{\sigma_1} \rangle &= \frac{1}{2\pi i} \int_{\mathbb{R}} \langle [Mu_{\sigma_0}](\sigma), p(\sigma - im)[Mu_{\sigma_1}](\sigma - im) \rangle_{E_0} \, d\sigma \\ &= \frac{1}{2\pi i} \int_{\mathbb{R}} \langle [Mu_{\sigma_0}](\sigma), p(\sigma^*)[Mu_{\sigma_1}](\sigma^*) \rangle_{E_0} \, d\sigma. \end{split}$$

The function  $\langle [Mu_{\sigma_0}](\sigma), p(\sigma^*)[Mu_{\sigma_1}](\sigma^*) \rangle_{E_0}$  is meromorphic on  $\mathbb{C}$  with a possible pole only at  $\sigma = \sigma_0$ , and it is rapidly decreasing as  $|\Re(\sigma)| \to \infty$  locally uniformly with respect to  $\Im(\sigma)$ . Consequently,

$$\begin{split} [u_{\sigma_0}, u_{\sigma_1}]_A &= \frac{1}{i} [\langle A_{\max} u_{\sigma_0}, u_{\sigma_1} \rangle - \langle u_{\sigma_0}, A_{\max} u_{\sigma_1} \rangle] \\ &= \frac{1}{2\pi i} \oint_{C_{\varepsilon}(\sigma_0)} \langle [M u_{\sigma_0}](\sigma), p(\sigma^{\star}) [M u_{\sigma_1}](\sigma^{\star}) \rangle_{E_0} \, d\sigma \\ &= \frac{1}{2\pi i} \oint_{C_{\varepsilon}(\sigma_0)} \langle p(\sigma) [M u_{\sigma_0}](\sigma), [M u_{\sigma_1}](\sigma^{\star}) \rangle_{E_0} \, d\sigma \\ &= \operatorname{res}_{\sigma = \sigma_0} \langle p(\sigma) [M u_{\sigma_0}](\sigma), [M u_{\sigma_1}](\sigma^{\star}) \rangle_{E_0} \, d\sigma \end{split}$$

after shifting the integration contour from the two lines  $\mathbb{R}$  and  $\mathfrak{T}(\sigma) = -m$  to a small positively oriented circle  $C_{\varepsilon}(\sigma_0)$  centered at  $\sigma_0$ , showing (8.2). In particular,  $[u_{\sigma_0}, u_{\sigma_1}]_A = 0$  for  $\sigma_1 \neq \sigma_0^*$ . In case  $\sigma_1 = \sigma_0^*$  consider

$$\mathscr{P}(\sigma) = \begin{bmatrix} 0 & p(\sigma_0 + \sigma) \\ p(\sigma_0^{\star} + \sigma) & 0 \end{bmatrix} : \begin{array}{c} E_1 & E_0 \\ \oplus & \oplus \\ E_1 & E_0 \end{bmatrix}$$

near  $\sigma = 0$ . By Theorem B.2 the pairing on the space  $\mathscr{K}(\mathscr{P})$  of meromorphic germs at  $\sigma = 0$  that are annihilated by  $\mathscr{P}(\sigma)$  modulo holomorphic germs discussed in Appendix B is nondegenerate, but we have  $\mathscr{K}(\mathscr{P}) \cong \mathscr{E}_{\sigma_0^*} \oplus \mathscr{E}_{\sigma_0}$  and by what we have just shown the pairing on  $\mathscr{K}(\mathscr{P})$  under this isomorphism is expressed by

$$[(u_{\sigma_0^{\star}}, v_{\sigma_0}), (v_{\sigma_0^{\star}}, u_{\sigma_0})] \mapsto [v_{\sigma_0}, v_{\sigma_0^{\star}}]_A + [u_{\sigma_0^{\star}}, u_{\sigma_0}]_A.$$

Consequently,  $[\cdot, \cdot]_A$ :  $\mathscr{E}_{\sigma_0} \times \mathscr{E}_{\sigma_0^*} \to \mathbb{C}$  is nondegenerate. Using these pairings and their nondegeneracy for  $\sigma_1 = \sigma_0^*$  and orthogonality for  $\sigma_1 \neq \sigma_0^*$  then shows that the sum (8.4) must be direct. The theorem is proved.

#### 9. The signature of the adjoint pairing and the sign condition

By Theorem 8.1 the abstract theory from the first part of the paper applies to indicial operators (6.1). In particular, the Canonical Form Theorem implies an algebraic Green formula for the pairing  $[\cdot, \cdot]_{\mathcal{E}_{max}}$  as discussed in Section 3. For indicial operators the Mellin transform and indicial family provide an additional analytic counterpart that is not available in the operator theoretical setting of the first part of this paper that we can harness to prove an analytic formula for the signature of the pairing  $[\cdot, \cdot]_{\mathcal{E}_{max}}$  in terms of the spectral flow of the indicial family  $p(\sigma)$  :  $E_1 \subset E_0 \to E_0$ ,  $\mathfrak{F}(\sigma) = -\frac{m}{2}$ . By our standing assumptions this is a family of selfadjoint unbounded Fredholm operators, invertible everywhere except at finitely many indicial roots. It therefore makes sense to consider the spectral flow across each indicial root separately. We refer to the survey by Lesch [40] for general information about the spectral flow, see also [13] and Appendix B. For an indicial operator we therefore obtain both an algebraic formula for the signature of the adjoint pairing as in Theorem 3.4 in terms of the invariants of the generator on generalized eigenspaces with  $\mathfrak{F}(\sigma_0) = -\frac{m}{2}$ , and an analytic formula in terms of the indicial family.

**Theorem 9.1.** The signature of  $(\hat{\mathcal{E}}_{\max}, [\cdot, \cdot]_{\hat{\mathcal{E}}_{\max}})$  is given by

$$\operatorname{sgn}(\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\max}, [\cdot, \cdot]_{\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\max}}) = \sum_{\substack{\sigma_0 \in \operatorname{spec}_b(A) \ \ell \text{ odd} \\ \Im(\sigma_0) = -\frac{m}{2}}} \sum_{\substack{\ell \text{ odd} \\ m_+(\sigma_0, \ell) - m_-(\sigma_0, \ell) \end{pmatrix}}.$$

For every  $\sigma_0 \in \operatorname{spec}_b(A)$  with  $\mathfrak{T}(\sigma_0) = -\frac{m}{2}$  we have

$$\sum_{\ell \text{ odd}} \left( m_+(\sigma_0, \ell) - m_-(\sigma_0, \ell) \right) = \mathrm{SF}_{\sigma = \sigma_0} \left[ p(\sigma) : E_1 \subset E_0 \to E_0, \ \mathfrak{T}(\sigma) = -\frac{m}{2} \right]$$

In particular,

$$\operatorname{sgn}(\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\max}, [\cdot, \cdot]_{\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\max}}) = \operatorname{SF}[p(\sigma) : E_1 \subset E_0 \to E_0, \ \mathfrak{T}(\sigma) = -\frac{m}{2}].$$

**Proof.** The algebraic statement follows from Theorem 3.4. The analytic formula for the signature in terms of the spectral flow is based on formula (8.2) and is discussed in the appendix; specifically, this is Theorem B.2. Note that the action of  $\hat{\mathbf{g}}$  is transformed to multiplication by  $\sigma$  on the Mellin transform side.

If  $\langle Au, u \rangle \ge 0$  for  $u \in C_c^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}_+; E_1)$  we have seen in Sections 4 and 5 that the sign condition is needed to give satisfactory classifications of the Friedrichs and Krein extensions, see Definition 4.3. For indicial operators this condition is satisfied.

**Theorem 9.2.** Suppose  $\langle Au, u \rangle \geq 0$  for  $u \in C_c^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}_+; E_1)$ . Then the invariants  $m_{\pm}(\sigma_0, \ell)$  of  $(\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\max}, [\cdot, \cdot]_{\hat{\mathscr{E}}_{\max}}, \hat{\mathfrak{g}})$  for every  $\sigma_0 \in \operatorname{spec}_b(A)$  with  $\mathfrak{T}(\sigma_0) = -\frac{m}{2}$  satisfy  $m_{\pm}(\sigma_0, \ell) = 0$  for  $\ell$  odd, and  $m_{-}(\sigma_0, \ell) = 0$  for  $\ell$  even.

**Proof.** The assumption  $\langle Au, u \rangle \ge 0$  for  $u \in C_c^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}_+; E_1)$  is equivalent to  $p(\sigma) \ge 0$  for  $\mathfrak{T}(\sigma) = -\frac{m}{2}$ . The theorem thus follows from Theorem B.3.

## Appendix A. A pseudodifferential calculus

Let  $\vec{\ell} = (\ell_1, \ell_2) \in \mathbb{N}^2$ , and define

$$\langle x, \sigma \rangle_{\vec{\ell}} = (1 + x^{2\ell_2} + \sigma^{2\ell_1})^{\frac{1}{2\ell_1\ell_2}}$$
 (A.1)

for  $(x, \sigma) \in \mathbb{R}^2$ . Note that Peetre's inequality

$$\langle x + x', \sigma + \sigma' \rangle_{\vec{\ell}}^{s} \le 2^{|s|} \langle x, \sigma \rangle_{\vec{\ell}}^{s} \langle x', \sigma' \rangle_{\vec{\ell}}^{|s|}$$

holds, and there exist c, C > 0 such that

$$c\langle x,\sigma\rangle^{\frac{1}{\ell_1+\ell_2}} \leq \langle x,\sigma\rangle_{\vec{\ell}} \leq C\langle x,\sigma\rangle^{\ell_1+\ell_2}$$

We consider anisotropic symbols  $a_0(x, \sigma)$  taking values in the bounded operators between Hilbert spaces that are based on (A.1) such that

$$\|D_x^{\alpha}\partial_{\sigma}^{\beta}a_0(x,\sigma)\| \le C_{\alpha,\beta}\langle x,\sigma\rangle_{\vec{\ell}}^{\mu-\ell_1\alpha-\ell_2\beta}$$
(A.2)

for  $\alpha, \beta \in \mathbb{N}_0$ . Write  $S^{\mu; \vec{\ell}}(\mathbb{R}^2)$  for these symbol spaces; the Hilbert spaces are understood from the context and not included in the notation in this section. Note that the usual rules of symbol calculus are valid for these symbol classes. These symbols are such that  $C^{\infty}$ -functions that are anisotropic homogeneous of degree  $\mu$  in the large in the sense that

$$a_0(\varrho^{\ell_1}x, \varrho^{\ell_2}\sigma) = \varrho^{\mu}a_0(x, \sigma)$$

for  $\varphi \ge 1$  and large  $|x, \sigma|$  belong to  $S^{\mu; \vec{\ell}}(\mathbb{R}^2)$ . In particular, for what follows it will be relevant that the function  $x \in S^{\ell_1; \vec{\ell}}(\mathbb{R}^2)$ . We also note that  $\langle x, \sigma \rangle_{\vec{\ell}}^{\mu} \in S^{\mu; \vec{\ell}}(\mathbb{R}^2)$ .

The estimates (A.2) for  $a_0(x, \sigma)$  imply that

$$\|(xD_x)^{\alpha}\partial_{\sigma}^{\beta}a_0(x,\sigma)\| \lesssim \langle x,\sigma \rangle_{\vec{\ell}}^{\mu-\ell_2\beta} \lesssim \langle x \rangle_{\ell_1}^{\frac{\mu}{\ell_1}} \langle \sigma \rangle_{\ell_2}^{\frac{\mu}{\ell_2}-\beta}, \tag{A.3}$$

where  $\mu_{+} = \max\{\mu, 0\}$ . Consequently, restricting to x > 0,  $\langle x \rangle^{-\frac{\mu_{+}}{\ell_{1}}} a_{0}(x, \sigma)$  is a standard global Mellin symbol of class  $S^{\frac{\mu}{\ell_{2}}}(\mathbb{R}_{+} \times \mathbb{R})$ . We will need to work with symbols that depend holomorphically on  $\sigma \in \mathbb{C}$ .

We will need to work with symbols that depend holomorphically on  $\sigma \in \mathbb{C}$ . By  $S_O^{\mu;\vec{\ell}}(\mathbb{R} \times \mathbb{C})$  we denote the symbol class of functions  $a(x,\sigma) \in C^{\infty}(\mathbb{R} \times \mathbb{C})$  taking values in the bounded operators between Hilbert spaces such that  $a(x,\sigma)$  is holomorphic with respect to  $\sigma \in \mathbb{C}$ , and such that for every  $\gamma \in \mathbb{R}$  the function  $\mathbb{R}^2 \ni (x,\sigma) \mapsto a(x,\sigma+i\gamma)$  belongs to  $S^{\mu;\vec{\ell}}(\mathbb{R}^2)$  with symbol estimates that are locally uniform with respect to  $\gamma$ , i.e., for every  $\alpha, \beta \in \mathbb{N}_0$  and R > 0 there are constants  $C_{\alpha,\beta,R} \ge 0$  such that

$$\|D_x^{\alpha}\partial_{\sigma}^{\beta}a(x,\sigma+i\gamma)\| \leq C_{\alpha,\beta,R}\langle x,\sigma\rangle_{\vec{\ell}}^{\mu-\ell_1\alpha-\ell_2\beta}$$

for all  $(x, \sigma) \in \mathbb{R}^2$ , and all  $\gamma \in \mathbb{R}$  with  $|\gamma| \le R$ .

The (real) symbols obtained by restriction of  $a(x, \sigma)$  to different lines  $\mathfrak{T}(\sigma) = \gamma_1$  and  $\mathfrak{T}(\sigma) = \gamma_2$  are related by asymptotic expansion

$$a(x,\sigma+i\gamma_2) \sim \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \frac{(i\gamma_2-i\gamma_1)^k}{k!} (\partial_{\sigma}^k a)(x,\sigma+i\gamma_1) \in S^{\mu;\vec{\ell}}(\mathbb{R}^2).$$
(A.4)

This is both an exact pointwise representation via Taylor expansion in view of analyticity, and an asymptotic expansion with respect to the filtration by order in the symbol classes. Taylor's formula shows that the symbol estimates for the remainder terms of this asymptotic expansion are locally uniform with respect to  $(\gamma_1, \gamma_2) \in \mathbb{R}^2$ .

Every symbol  $a_0 \in S^{\mu;\vec{\ell}}(\mathbb{R}^2)$  has a representative  $a \in S_0^{\mu;\vec{\ell}}(\mathbb{R} \times \mathbb{C})$  modulo  $S^{-\infty}(\mathbb{R}^2)$ . This follows by employing the *kernel cut-off construction* (this construction is frequently used in the symbol calculus in Schulze's theory [52]): Let  $\phi \in C_c^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})$  with  $\phi \equiv 1$  near t = 0, and  $\mathscr{F}, \mathscr{F}^{-1}$  be the Fourier transform and its inverse on tempered distributions, respectively. Then  $a(x,\sigma) = \mathscr{F}_{t\to\sigma}\phi(t)\mathscr{F}_{\sigma\to t}^{-1}a_0$ . The idea of this construction is that the Schwartz kernel of the Kohn-Nirenberg quantized pseudodifferential operator with symbol  $a_0(x,\sigma)$  is localized near the diagonal using  $\phi$  (which also explains why  $a - a_0$  belongs to  $S^{-\infty}$ ), and analyticity of  $a(x,\sigma)$  in  $\sigma$  then follows from the Paley-Wiener Theorem. To analyze the kernel cut-off operator in more detail it is convenient to rewrite it as an oscillatory integral in the form

$$a(x,\sigma+i\gamma) = \frac{1}{2\pi} \iint e^{-it\tau} e^{t\gamma} \phi(t) a_0(x,\sigma-\tau) dt d\tau$$
(A.5)

for real x,  $\sigma$ , and  $\gamma$ . The standard regularization procedure applied to this integral reveals that  $a(x, \sigma + i\gamma)$  depends smoothly on  $(x, \sigma + i\gamma) \in \mathbb{R} \times \mathbb{C}$ , that the Cauchy-Riemann equations hold with respect to  $\sigma + i\gamma \in \mathbb{C}$ , and from the symbol estimates for  $a_0$  we obtain the resulting estimates for a. While kernel cut-off as an operation on symbols only acts on the variable  $\sigma$ , the representation (A.5) shows that if additional parameters are present for a symbol  $a_0$  that satisfy suitable joint estimates with  $\sigma$ , such as the variable x in our case, then these joint estimates are typically preserved for the resulting analytic symbol a along lines parallel to the real axis. Finally, from

$$\begin{aligned} a_0(x,\sigma) - a(x,\sigma) &= \frac{1}{2\pi} \iint e^{-it\tau} (1-\phi(t)) a_0(x,\sigma-\tau) \, dt d\tau \\ &= \frac{i^k}{2\pi} \iint e^{-it\tau} \frac{1-\phi(t)}{t^k} [\partial_\sigma^k a_0](x,\sigma-\tau) \, dt d\tau, \ k \in \mathbb{N}_0, \end{aligned}$$

we obtain that  $a - a_0 \in S^{-\infty}(\mathbb{R}^2)$ . Detailed technical proofs of these statements, albeit for a different symbol class, can be found in [34, Section 3].

Kernel cut-off allows performing real variable symbolic manipulations along one line  $\Im(\sigma) = \gamma$ , such as manipulations that utilize excision functions, and then pass to a holomorphic representative of the resulting symbol modulo  $S^{-\infty}(\mathbb{R}^2)$ . An example for this is a proof that asymptotic expansions exist in the analytic category: Given  $\mu_j \to -\infty$  and  $a_j \in S_0^{\mu_j;\vec{\ell}}(\mathbb{R} \times \mathbb{C})$ , there exists  $a(x,\sigma) \in S_0^{\mu;\vec{\ell}}(\mathbb{R} \times \mathbb{C}), \mu = \max \mu_j$ , such that  $a \sim \sum_{j=1}^{k} a_j$  in the sense that for every R > 0 there exists  $k_0 \in \mathbb{N}_0$  such that  $a - \sum_{j=1}^{k} a_j \in S_0^{-R;\vec{\ell}}(\mathbb{R} \times \mathbb{C})$  for  $k \ge k_0$ . To see this first restrict all  $a_j(x,\sigma)$  to  $\mathbb{R}^2$ . By the standard Borel argument for real symbols there exists  $a_0(x,\sigma) \in S^{\mu;\vec{\ell}}(\mathbb{R}^2)$  with  $a_0(x,\sigma) \sim \sum_{j=1}^{\infty} a_j(x,\sigma)$ . Now use the kernel cut-off construction and define  $a \in S_0^{\mu;\vec{\ell}}(\mathbb{R} \times \mathbb{C})$  via (A.5). Since  $a - a_0 \in S^{-\infty}(\mathbb{R}^2)$  we still have the asymptotic expansion  $a(x,\sigma) \sim \sum_{j=1}^{\infty} a_j(x,\sigma)$ as real symbols. Consequently,

$$a(x,\sigma) - \sum_{j=1}^{k} a_j \in S^{-R;\vec{\ell}}(\mathbb{R}^2) \cap S_O^{\mu;\vec{\ell}}(\mathbb{R} \times \mathbb{C})$$

for  $k \ge k_0$ . But  $S^{-R;\vec{\ell}}(\mathbb{R}^2) \cap S_O^{\mu;\vec{\ell}}(\mathbb{R} \times \mathbb{C}) = S_O^{-R;\vec{\ell}}(\mathbb{R} \times \mathbb{C})$  by (A.4), thus establishing the desired result.

The following is another closely related application of the kernel cut-off construction.

**Lemma A.1.** Let  $a \in S_{O}^{\mu; \vec{\ell}}(\mathbb{R} \times \mathbb{C})$ . Then there exists a sequence  $a_j \in S_{O}^{-\infty}(\mathbb{R} \times \mathbb{C})$ such that  $a_j \to a$  in  $S_{O}^{\mu'; \vec{\ell}}(\mathbb{R} \times \mathbb{C})$  as  $j \to \infty$  for every  $\mu' > \mu$ .

**Proof.** Let  $\chi \in C^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^2)$  be a function with  $\chi \equiv 0$  for  $(|x|^{2\ell_2} + |\sigma|^{2\ell_1})^{\frac{1}{2\ell_1\ell_2}} \le 1$ and  $\chi \equiv 1$  for  $(|x|^{2\ell_2} + |\sigma|^{2\ell_1})^{\frac{1}{2\ell_1\ell_2}} \ge 2$ , and define

$$b_j(x,\sigma) = \chi\left(\frac{x}{j^{\ell_1}}, \frac{\sigma}{j^{\ell_2}}\right) a(x,\sigma) \in S^{\mu;\vec{\ell}}(\mathbb{R}^2), \ j \in \mathbb{N}.$$

Then  $b_j \to 0$  in  $S^{\mu';\vec{\ell}}(\mathbb{R}^2)$  as  $j \to \infty$  for every  $\mu' > \mu$ , and  $a - b_j \in S^{-\infty}(\mathbb{R}^2)$ . Now let  $c_j \in S_O^{\mu;\vec{\ell}}(\mathbb{R} \times \mathbb{C})$  be defined by applying the kernel cut-off operator (A.5) to  $b_j$ . Then  $b_j - c_j \in S^{-\infty}(\mathbb{R}^2)$ , and by the continuity of the kernel cut-off operator we have  $c_j \to 0$  in  $S_O^{\mu';\vec{\ell}}(\mathbb{R} \times \mathbb{C})$  for  $\mu' > \mu$ . The lemma then follows with

$$a_j = a - c_j \in S_0^{\mu;\ell}(\mathbb{R} \times \mathbb{C}) \cap S^{-\infty}(\mathbb{R}^2) = S_0^{-\infty}(\mathbb{R} \times \mathbb{C})$$

and (A.4).

Given 
$$a \in S_0^{\mu;\ell}(\mathbb{R} \times \mathbb{C})$$
 we consider the Mellin pseudodifferential operator  
 $\operatorname{op}_M(a) : \dot{C}^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}_+) \to \dot{C}^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}_+),$ 

where  $\dot{C}^{\infty}$  is the space of (Hilbert space valued) smooth functions on  $\mathbb{R}_+$  that vanish to infinite order at x = 0 and are Schwartz functions as  $x \to \infty$ . Analyticity of the symbol  $a(x, \sigma)$  and the estimates (A.3) along lines parallel to the real axis ensure that the action of  $\operatorname{op}_M(a)$  preserves this space. The map

$$S_{O}^{\mu;\vec{\ell}}(\mathbb{R}\times\mathbb{C})\times\dot{C}^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}_{+})\ni(a,u)\mapsto\mathrm{op}_{M}(a)u\in\dot{C}^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}_{+})$$

is continuous.

We assume in the sequel that the reader has some familiarity with standard (global) Mellin pseudodifferential calculus (see [25, 35, 41, 52]).

## **Definition A.2.** By $\Psi_{O}^{\mu;\vec{\ell}}$ we denote the operators of the form

$$\operatorname{op}_{M}(a) + G : \dot{C}^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}_{+}) \to \dot{C}^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}_{+})$$

with  $a \in S_{O}^{\mu;\vec{\ell}}(\mathbb{R} \times \mathbb{C})$ , and the operator  $G : \dot{C}^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}_{+}) \to \dot{C}^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}_{+})$  and its formal adjoint  $G^{*} : \dot{C}^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}_{+}) \to \dot{C}^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}_{+})$  with respect to the  $L_{b}^{2}$  and Hilbert space inner products in the target and range spaces extend to bounded operators

$$G, G^* : x^{\alpha}H^s_b(\mathbb{R}_+) \to x^{\alpha'}H^{s'}_b(\mathbb{R}_+)$$

for all  $\alpha, s, s' \in \mathbb{R}$ , and all  $\alpha' \leq \alpha$ . Thus *G* and *G*<sup>\*</sup> are smoothing and produce Schwartz behavior as  $x \to \infty$  while maintaining the same order of growth as  $x \to 0$ .

**Lemma A.3.** Let  $a \in S_O^{\mu;\vec{\ell}}(\mathbb{R} \times \mathbb{C}), \mu \leq 0$ . For  $j \in \mathbb{N}_0$  with  $\mu + \ell_1 j \leq 0$  we have

 $\mathrm{op}_{M}(a), \ \mathrm{op}_{M}(a)^{*} : x^{\alpha}H^{s}_{b}(\mathbb{R}_{+}) \to x^{\alpha-j}H^{s-\frac{\mu+\ell_{1}j}{\ell_{2}}}_{b}(\mathbb{R}_{+})$ 

for all  $s, \alpha \in \mathbb{R}$ , where  $\operatorname{op}_{M}(a)^{*} : \dot{C}^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}_{+}) \to \dot{C}^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}_{+})$  is the (formal) adjoint to  $\operatorname{op}_{M}(a) : \dot{C}^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}_{+}) \to \dot{C}^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}_{+})$ .

**Proof.** By assumption on  $\mu$  and j,  $x^j a(x, \sigma)$  is a standard global Mellin symbol of class  $S^{\frac{\mu+\ell_1 j}{\ell_2}}(\mathbb{R}_+\times\mathbb{R})$ , which shows the asserted mapping property for  $\mathrm{op}_M(a)$ . Now

$$x^{j}[\mathrm{op}_{M}(a)]^{*} = [\mathrm{op}_{M}(a)x^{j}]^{*} = [x^{j}\mathrm{op}_{M}(a(x,\sigma-ij))]^{*} : \dot{C}^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}_{+}) \to \dot{C}^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}_{+}),$$

where  $x^{j}a(x, \sigma - ij) \in S^{-\ell_{2}}(\mathbb{R}_{+} \times \mathbb{R})$ . Consequently,

$$x^{j}[\mathrm{op}_{M}(a)]^{*}: x^{\alpha}H^{s}_{b}(\mathbb{R}_{+}) \to x^{\alpha}H^{s-\frac{\mu+\ell_{1}j}{\ell_{2}}}_{b}(\mathbb{R}_{+}),$$

and the lemma is proved.

**Theorem A.4.** Let  $\operatorname{op}_M(a) + G \in \Psi_O^{\mu;\vec{\ell}}$ . Then the formal adjoint of this operator with respect to the  $L_b^2$  inner product belongs to the class  $\Psi_O^{\mu;\vec{\ell}}$ , where more precisely

$$\left(\operatorname{op}_{M}(a)+G\right)^{*} = \operatorname{op}_{M}(a^{\sharp})+G': \dot{C}^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}_{+}) \to \dot{C}^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}_{+}),$$

and  $a^{\sharp} \in S_{O}^{\mu; \vec{\ell}}(\mathbb{R} \times \mathbb{C})$  has the asymptotic expansion

$$a^{\sharp}(x,\sigma) \sim \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \frac{1}{k!} (xD_x)^k \partial_{\sigma}^k [a(x,\overline{\sigma})^*].$$
(A.6)

**Proof.** Let first  $a \in S_0^{-\infty}(\mathbb{R} \times \mathbb{C})$ . In particular,  $a \in S^{-\infty}(\mathbb{R}_+ \times \mathbb{R})$  and is analytic, and from the standard global Mellin pseudodifferential calculus we have an exact representation of the formal adjoint  $\operatorname{op}_M(a)^* = \operatorname{op}_M(b) : \dot{C}^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}_+) \to \dot{C}^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}_+)$ , where for every  $N \in \mathbb{N}_0$ 

$$b(x,\sigma) = \frac{1}{2\pi} \iint y^{-i\eta} a(xy,\overline{\sigma}+\eta)^* \frac{dy}{y} d\eta$$
$$= \sum_{k=0}^{N-1} \frac{1}{k!} (xD_x)^k \partial_{\sigma}^k [a(x,\overline{\sigma})^*] + r_N(x,\sigma)$$
$$= b_N(x,\sigma) + r_N(x,\sigma)$$

with

$$r_N(x,\sigma) = \int_0^1 \frac{(1-\theta)^{N-1}}{2\pi(N-1)!} \iint y^{-i\eta} [(-xD_x)^N \partial_\sigma^N a] (xy,\overline{\sigma} + \theta\eta)^* \frac{dy}{y} d\eta d\theta.$$

For  $j \in \mathbb{N}_0$  we take advantage of the analyticity of the symbols to shift the integration into the complex  $\eta$ -plane and write

$$\begin{split} x^{j}r_{N}(x,\sigma) &= \int_{0}^{1} \frac{(1-\theta)^{N-1}}{2\pi(N-1)!} \iint y^{-i\eta}x^{j}[(-xD_{x})^{N}\partial_{\sigma}^{N}a](xy,\overline{\sigma}+\theta\eta)^{*} \frac{dy}{y}d\eta d\theta \\ &= \int_{0}^{1} \frac{(1-\theta)^{N-1}}{2\pi(N-1)!} \iint y^{-i\eta}(xy)^{j}[(-xD_{x})^{N}\partial_{\sigma}^{N}a](xy,\overline{\sigma}+\theta(\eta+ij))^{*} \frac{dy}{y}d\eta d\theta \\ &= \int_{0}^{1} \frac{(1-\theta)^{N-1}}{2\pi(N-1)!} \iint y^{-i\eta}[x^{j}(-xD_{x})^{N}\partial_{\sigma}^{N}a](xy,\overline{\sigma}+\theta(\eta+ij))^{*} \frac{dy}{y}d\eta d\theta. \end{split}$$

From these formulas we see that for any given  $\mu' \in \mathbb{R}$ ,  $j_0 \in \mathbb{N}_0$ , and  $\mu_0 < 0$ there exists  $N_0 \in \mathbb{N}$  such that for  $N \ge N_0$  and  $0 \le j \le j_0$  the map  $S_0^{-\infty}(\mathbb{R} \times \mathbb{C}) \ni$  $a(x, \sigma) \mapsto x^j r_N(x, \sigma)$  extends to a continuous map  $S_0^{\mu'; \vec{\ell}}(\mathbb{R} \times \mathbb{C}) \to S^{\mu_0}(\mathbb{R}_+ \times \mathbb{R})$ , and the same is true for the map  $a \mapsto x^j r_N(x, \sigma - ij)$ . For these values of the

parameters we then have

$$\operatorname{op}_{M}(r_{N}) : x^{\alpha}H_{b}^{s}(\mathbb{R}_{+}) \to x^{\alpha-j}H_{b}^{s-\mu_{0}}(\mathbb{R}_{+}),$$
$$\operatorname{op}_{M}(r_{N})^{*} = x^{-j}\operatorname{op}_{M}(x^{j}r_{N}(x,\sigma-ij))^{*} : x^{\alpha}H_{b}^{s}(\mathbb{R}_{+}) \to x^{\alpha-j}H_{b}^{s-\mu_{0}}(\mathbb{R}_{+})$$

for all  $\alpha, s \in \mathbb{R}$ .

Now let  $a \in S_{O}^{\mu;\hat{\ell}}(\mathbb{R} \times \mathbb{C})$ . By Lemma A.1 there exists a sequence  $a_{\nu} \in S_{O}^{-\infty}(\mathbb{R} \times \mathbb{C})$  such that  $a_{\nu} \to a$  in  $S_{O}^{\mu';\hat{\ell}}(\mathbb{R} \times \mathbb{C})$  as  $\nu \to \infty$  for  $\mu' > \mu$ . Then

$$\begin{split} &\langle \mathrm{op}_{M}(a)u, v\rangle_{L_{b}^{2}} \longleftrightarrow \langle \mathrm{op}_{M}(a_{\nu})u, v\rangle_{L_{b}^{2}} = \langle u, \mathrm{op}_{M}(a_{\nu})^{*}v\rangle_{L_{b}^{2}} \\ &= \langle u, (\mathrm{op}_{M}(b_{N,\nu}) + \mathrm{op}_{M}(r_{N,\nu}))v\rangle_{L_{b}^{2}} \longrightarrow \langle u, (\mathrm{op}_{M}(b_{N}) + \mathrm{op}_{M}(r_{N}))v\rangle_{L_{b}^{2}} \end{split}$$

for  $u, v \in C_c^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}_+)$  and  $N \in \mathbb{N}$  large enough, where the extra  $\nu$ -parameter indicates that we use the previous formulas for  $a_{\nu}$ , while its absence means that the formulas are applied to the symbol  $a(x, \sigma)$ . In particular,  $\operatorname{op}_M(a)^* = \operatorname{op}_M(b_N) + \operatorname{op}_M(r_N)$  for N large enough with the above mapping properties for  $\operatorname{op}_M(r_N)$ . Consequently, if  $a^{\sharp} \in S_O^{\mu; \vec{\ell}}(\mathbb{R} \times \mathbb{C})$  has the asymptotic expansion (A.6), then  $G_0 = \operatorname{op}_M(a)^* - \operatorname{op}_M(a^{\sharp})$  satisfies

$$G_0, G_0^* : x^{\alpha} H_h^s(\mathbb{R}_+) \to x^{\alpha'} H_h^{s'}(\mathbb{R}_+)$$

for all  $\alpha$ , *s*, *s*'  $\in \mathbb{R}$ , and all  $\alpha' \leq \alpha$  by Lemma A.3 and the mapping properties of  $\operatorname{op}_{M}(r_{N})$  (as  $N \to \infty$ ). The theorem is proved.

**Theorem A.5.** Let  $\operatorname{op}_M(a_j) + G_j \in \Psi_O^{\mu_j;\vec{\ell}}$ , j = 1, 2. Then

$$(\mathrm{op}_{M}(a_{1}) + G_{1}) \circ (\mathrm{op}_{M}(a_{2}) + G_{2}) = \mathrm{op}_{M}(a_{1} \# a_{2}) + G : \dot{C}^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}_{+}) \to \dot{C}^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}_{+})$$

with  $\operatorname{op}_{M}(a_{1}\#a_{2}) + G \in \Psi_{O}^{\mu_{1}+\mu_{2};\vec{\ell}}$ , and  $a_{1}\#a_{2} \in S_{O}^{\mu_{1}+\mu_{2};\vec{\ell}}(\mathbb{R} \times \mathbb{C})$  has the asymptotic expansion

$$(a_1 # a_2)(x, \sigma) \sim \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \frac{1}{k!} [\partial_{\sigma}^k a_1](x, \sigma)[(xD_x)^k a_2](x, \sigma).$$
 (A.7)

**Proof.** The composition  $G_1G_2 \in \Psi_0^{-\infty}$  in view of the defining mapping properties of the  $G_j$ . We next prove that the compositions  $\operatorname{op}_M(a_1)G_2$  and  $G_1\operatorname{op}_M(a_2)$  belong to  $\Psi_0^{-\infty}$ . Let  $\omega \in C_c^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})$  with  $\omega \equiv 1$  near x = 0, and decompose

$$a_j(x,\sigma) = \omega a_j(x,\sigma) + (1-\omega)a_j(x,\sigma) = a_{j,0}(x,\sigma) + a_{j,\infty}(x,\sigma)$$

The symbols  $a_{j,0}(x, \sigma)$  and  $a_{j,\infty}(x, \sigma)$  no longer satisfy the joint symbol estimates (A.2) in  $(x, \sigma)$ , but we have

$$a_{j,0}(x,\sigma), x^{-K}a_{j,\infty}(x,\sigma) \in S^{\frac{\mu_j}{\ell_2}}(\mathbb{R}_+ \times \mathbb{R})$$

for K large enough by (A.3). Combined with the analyticity in  $\sigma$  this shows that

$$\operatorname{op}_{M}(a_{j,0}) : x^{\alpha}H_{b}^{s}(\mathbb{R}_{+}) \to x^{\alpha}H_{b}^{s-\frac{\mu_{j}}{\ell_{2}}}(\mathbb{R}_{+}),$$
$$\operatorname{op}_{M}(a_{j,\infty}) : x^{\alpha}H_{b}^{s}(\mathbb{R}_{+}) \to x^{\alpha+K}H_{b}^{s-\frac{\mu_{j}}{\ell_{2}}}(\mathbb{R}_{+}).$$

Now  $G_1 \text{op}_M(a_{2,0})$  :  $x^{\alpha} H_b^s(\mathbb{R}_+) \to x^{\alpha'} H_b^{s'}(\mathbb{R}_+)$  for all  $s, s', \alpha \in \mathbb{R}$  and  $\alpha' \leq \alpha$  by the mapping properties of  $G_1$ . Likewise,  $G_1 \text{op}_M(a_{2,\infty})$  :  $x^{\alpha} H_b^s(\mathbb{R}_+) \to x^{\alpha'} H_b^{s'}(\mathbb{R}_+)$  for all  $s, s', \alpha \in \mathbb{R}$  and  $\alpha' \leq \alpha + K$ , and so  $G_1 \text{op}_M(a_2)$  :  $x^{\alpha} H_b^s(\mathbb{R}_+) \to x^{\alpha'} H_b^{s'}(\mathbb{R}_+)$  for all  $s, s', \alpha \in \mathbb{R}$  and  $\alpha' \leq \alpha$ .

We have 
$$G_2 : x^{\alpha} H_b^s(\mathbb{R}_+) \to x^{\alpha'} H_b^{s'+\frac{\mu_1}{\ell_2}}(\mathbb{R}_+)$$
, and so

$$\operatorname{op}_{M}(a_{1,0})G_{2}$$
 :  $x^{\alpha}H_{b}^{s}(\mathbb{R}_{+}) \to x^{\alpha'}H_{b}^{s'}(\mathbb{R}_{+})$ 

for all *s*, *s'*,  $\alpha \in \mathbb{R}$  and  $\alpha' \leq \alpha$ . We likewise have

$$G_2: x^{\alpha}H^s_b(\mathbb{R}_+) \to x^{\alpha'-K}H^{s'+\frac{\mu_1}{\ell_2}}_b(\mathbb{R}_+),$$

and thus

$$\operatorname{op}_{M}(a_{1,\infty})G_{2}: x^{\alpha}H_{b}^{s}(\mathbb{R}_{+}) \to x^{\alpha'}H_{b}^{s'}(\mathbb{R}_{+}),$$

which shows that

$$\operatorname{op}_{M}(a_{1})G_{2}$$
 :  $x^{\alpha}H_{b}^{s}(\mathbb{R}_{+}) \to x^{\alpha'}H_{b}^{s'}(\mathbb{R}_{+})$ 

for all *s*, *s'*,  $\alpha \in \mathbb{R}$  and  $\alpha' \leq \alpha$ . For the formal adjoints we have

$$[G_1 \text{op}_M(a_2)]^* = \text{op}_M(a_2)^* G_1^* \text{ and } [\text{op}_M(a_1)G_2]^* = G_2^* \text{op}_M(a_1)^*,$$

and because  $\operatorname{op}_M(a_j)^* \in \Psi_O^{\mu_j;\vec{\ell}}$  by Theorem A.4 we finally obtain with the above that  $\operatorname{op}_M(a_1)G_2$ ,  $G_1 \operatorname{op}_M(a_2) \in \Psi_O^{-\infty}$ . It remains to consider the composition  $\operatorname{op}_M(a_1)\operatorname{op}_M(a_2)$ . Let us first take

It remains to consider the composition  $\operatorname{op}_M(a_1)\operatorname{op}_M(a_2)$ . Let us first take  $a_j \in S_0^{-\infty}(\mathbb{R} \times \mathbb{C})$ . Then  $\operatorname{op}_M(a_1)\operatorname{op}_M(a_2) = \operatorname{op}_M(c)$  by the standard Mellin pseudodifferential calculus, where for every  $N \in \mathbb{N}_0$ 

$$c(x,\sigma) = \frac{1}{2\pi} \iint y^{-i\eta} a_1(x,\sigma+\eta) a_2(xy,\sigma) \frac{dy}{y} d\eta$$
$$= \sum_{k=0}^{N-1} \frac{1}{k!} [\partial_{\sigma}^k a_1](x,\sigma) [(xD_x)^k a_2](x,\sigma) + r_N(x,\sigma)$$
$$= c_N(x,\sigma) + r_N(x,\sigma)$$

with

$$\begin{split} r_N(x,\sigma) &= \\ &\int_0^1 \frac{(1-\theta)^{N-1}}{2\pi(N-1)!} \iint y^{-i\eta} [\partial_\sigma^N a_1](x,\sigma+\theta\eta) [(xD_x)^N a_2](xy,\sigma) \frac{dy}{y} d\eta d\theta. \end{split}$$

Into this formula for  $r_N(x, \sigma)$  we substitute the splitting  $a_2 = a_{2,0} + a_{2,\infty}$  from before and obtain  $r_N(x, \sigma) = r_{N,0}(x, \sigma) + r_{N,\infty}(x, \sigma)$  which we process separately. Let  $j \in \mathbb{N}_0$  be arbitrary. Then  $x^j r_{N,0}(x, \sigma)$  is given by

$$\int_0^1 \frac{(1-\theta)^{N-1}}{2\pi(N-1)!} \iint y^{-i\eta} [x^j \partial_\sigma^N a_1](x,\sigma+\theta\eta) [(xD_x)^N a_{2,0}](xy,\sigma) \frac{dy}{y} d\eta d\theta,$$

and from this formula we see that for any given  $\mu'_1, \mu'_2 \in \mathbb{R}$ ,  $j_0 \in \mathbb{N}_0$ , and  $\mu_0 < 0$  there exists  $N_0 \in \mathbb{N}$  such that for  $N \ge N_0$  and  $0 \le j \le j_0$  the map

$$S_0^{-\infty}(\mathbb{R} \times \mathbb{C}) \times S_0^{-\infty}(\mathbb{R} \times \mathbb{C}) \ni (a_1, a_2) \mapsto x^j r_{N,0}(x, \sigma)$$

extends to a continuous map

$$S_{O}^{\mu'_{1};\vec{\ell}}(\mathbb{R}\times\mathbb{C})\times S_{O}^{\mu'_{2};\vec{\ell}}(\mathbb{R}\times\mathbb{C})\to S^{\mu_{0}}(\mathbb{R}_{+}\times\mathbb{R}),$$

and the same is true for the map  $(a_1, a_2) \mapsto x^j r_{N,0}(x, \sigma - ij)$ . For these values of the parameters we then have

$$\begin{split} \text{op}_{M}(r_{N,0}) &: x^{\alpha}H_{b}^{s}(\mathbb{R}_{+}) \to x^{\alpha-j}H_{b}^{s-\mu_{0}}(\mathbb{R}_{+}), \\ \text{op}_{M}(r_{N,0})^{*} &= x^{-j}\text{op}_{M}(x^{j}r_{N,0}(x,\sigma-ij))^{*} : x^{\alpha}H_{b}^{s}(\mathbb{R}_{+}) \to x^{\alpha-j}H_{b}^{s-\mu_{0}}(\mathbb{R}_{+}) \end{split}$$

for all  $\alpha$ ,  $s \in \mathbb{R}$  just as in the proof of Theorem A.4.

To analyze  $x^{j}r_{N,\infty}(x,\sigma)$  we take advantage of analyticity and shift the integration in  $\eta$  into the complex plane and obtain

$$\begin{aligned} x^{j}r_{N,\infty}(x,\sigma) &= \int_{0}^{1} \frac{(1-\theta)^{N-1}}{2\pi(N-1)!} \cdot \\ &\iint y^{-i\eta} [x^{j+K}\partial_{\sigma}^{N}a_{1}](x,\sigma+\theta(\eta-iK)) [x^{-K}(xD_{x})^{N}a_{2,\infty}](xy,\sigma) \frac{dy}{y} d\eta d\theta. \end{aligned}$$

Consequently, given  $\mu'_1, \mu'_2 \in \mathbb{R}$ ,  $j_0 \in \mathbb{N}_0$ , and  $\mu_0 < 0$ , we first choose  $K \in \mathbb{N}$ large enough such that  $x^{-K}(1-\omega)S_0^{\mu'_2;\vec{\ell}}(\mathbb{R}\times\mathbb{C}) \hookrightarrow S^{\frac{\mu'_2}{\ell_2}}(\mathbb{R}_+\times\mathbb{R})$ , and can then find  $N_0 \in \mathbb{N}$  such that for  $N \ge N_0$  and  $0 \le j \le j_0$  the map  $(a_1, a_2) \mapsto x^j r_{N,\infty}(x, \sigma)$  is continuous in

$$S_{O}^{\mu'_{1};\vec{\ell}}(\mathbb{R}\times\mathbb{C})\times S_{O}^{\mu'_{2};\vec{\ell}}(\mathbb{R}\times\mathbb{C})\to S^{\mu_{0}}(\mathbb{R}_{+}\times\mathbb{R}),$$

and the same property holds for the map  $(a_1, a_2) \mapsto x^j r_{N,\infty}(x, \sigma - ij)$ . Thus  $\operatorname{op}_M(r_{N,\infty})$  and  $\operatorname{op}_M(r_{N,\infty})^*$  have the same mapping properties as previously stated for  $\operatorname{op}_M(r_{N,0})$  and  $\operatorname{op}_M(r_{N,0})^*$  for *N* large enough, and therefore  $\operatorname{op}_M(r_N)$  and  $\operatorname{op}_M(r_N)^*$  also have these properties.

Now let  $a_j \in S_O^{\mu_j;\vec{\ell}}(\mathbb{R} \times \mathbb{C})$ . By Lemma A.1 there exist sequences  $a_{j,\nu} \in S_O^{-\infty}(\mathbb{R} \times \mathbb{C})$  such that  $a_{j,\nu} \to a_j$  in  $S_O^{\mu'_j;\vec{\ell}}(\mathbb{R} \times \mathbb{C})$  as  $\nu \to \infty$  for  $\mu'_j > \mu_j$ . For

every  $u \in \dot{C}^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}_+)$  we then have for  $N \in \mathbb{N}$  large enough

$$\operatorname{op}_{M}(a_{1})\operatorname{op}_{M}(a_{2})u \longleftarrow \operatorname{op}_{M}(a_{1,\nu})\operatorname{op}_{M}(a_{2,\nu})u$$
$$= \operatorname{op}_{M}(c_{N,\nu})u + \operatorname{op}_{M}(r_{N,\nu})u \longrightarrow \operatorname{op}_{M}(c_{N})u + \operatorname{op}_{M}(r_{N})u,$$

where the extra  $\nu$ -parameter indicates that we use the previous formulas for  $a_{j,\nu}$ , while its absence means that the formulas are applied to the symbols  $a_j(x,\sigma)$ . In particular,  $\operatorname{op}_M(a_1)\operatorname{op}_M(a_2) = \operatorname{op}_M(c_N) + \operatorname{op}_M(r_N)$  for *N* large enough, and  $\operatorname{op}_M(r_N)$  has the mapping properties previously shown. Consequently, if  $a_1 \# a_2 \in S_O^{\mu_1 + \mu_2; \vec{\ell}}(\mathbb{R} \times \mathbb{C})$  has the asymptotic expansion (A.7), then

$$G_0 = \operatorname{op}_M(a_1)\operatorname{op}_M(a_2) - \operatorname{op}_M(a_1 \# a_2)$$

satisfies

$$G_0, G_0^* : x^{\alpha} H_b^s(\mathbb{R}_+) \to x^{\alpha'} H_b^{s'}(\mathbb{R}_+)$$

for all  $\alpha$ , *s*, *s*'  $\in \mathbb{R}$ , and all  $\alpha' \leq \alpha$  by Lemma A.3 and the mapping properties of  $\operatorname{op}_{M}(r_{N})$  as  $N \to \infty$ . The theorem is proved.

**Definition A.6.** A symbol  $a(x, \sigma) \in S^{\mu; \vec{\ell}}(\mathbb{R}^2)$  is *right-hypoelliptic* of order  $(\mu, \mu')$  if  $a(x, \sigma)$  is invertible for sufficiently large  $|x, \sigma| \gg 0$ , and the inverse satisfies

$$\|a^{-1}(x,\sigma)\| \lesssim \langle x,\sigma \rangle_{\vec{\ell}}^{-\mu'},\tag{A.8}$$

and for every  $\alpha, \beta \in \mathbb{N}_0$  we have

$$\|[D_x^{\alpha}\partial_{\sigma}^{\beta}a](x,\sigma)[a(x,\sigma)]^{-1}\| \lesssim \langle x,\sigma \rangle_{\vec{\ell}}^{-\ell_1 \alpha - \ell_2 \beta}.$$
(A.9)

We call  $a(x, \sigma) \in S_0^{\mu; \vec{\ell}} (\mathbb{R} \times \mathbb{C})$  right-hypoelliptic of order  $(\mu, \mu')$  if its restriction to  $\mathbb{R}^2$  is right-hypoelliptic of order  $(\mu, \mu')$ .

Suppose  $a(x, \sigma) \in S_0^{\mu;\vec{\ell}}(\mathbb{R} \times \mathbb{C})$  is right-hypoelliptic of order  $(\mu, \mu')$ . Let  $\chi \in C^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^2)$  be an excision function such that  $\chi \equiv 0$  near (0, 0) and  $\chi \equiv 1$  for large  $|x, \sigma|$  so that  $\chi(x, \sigma)a(x, \sigma)^{-1}$  is defined on  $\mathbb{R}^2$ . The estimates (A.8) and (A.9) show that  $\chi(x, \sigma)a(x, \sigma)^{-1} \in S^{-\mu';\vec{\ell}}(\mathbb{R}^2)$ . We then apply the kernel cut-off operator (A.5) to this symbol to obtain a holomorphic symbol  $q(x, \sigma) \in S_0^{-\mu';\vec{\ell}}(\mathbb{R} \times \mathbb{C})$  which has the following properties:

**Lemma A.7.** (a) We have  $a(x, \sigma)q(x, \sigma) - 1$ ,  $q(x, \sigma)a(x, \sigma) - 1 \in S_0^{-\infty}(\mathbb{R} \times \mathbb{C})$ . (b) For  $\gamma_j \in \mathbb{R}$ , j = 1, 2, we have

$$[D_x^{\alpha}\partial_{\sigma}^{\beta}a](x,\sigma+i\gamma_2)[D_x^{\alpha'}\partial_{\sigma}^{\beta'}q](x,\sigma+i\gamma_1)\in S_0^{-\ell_1(\alpha+\alpha')-\ell_2(\beta+\beta');\vec{\ell}}(\mathbb{R}\times\mathbb{C})$$

for all  $\alpha, \alpha', \beta, \beta' \in \mathbb{N}_0$ .

(c)  $a(x, \sigma + i\gamma) \in S^{\mu;\ell}(\mathbb{R}^2)$  is right-hypoelliptic of order  $(\mu, \mu')$  for every  $\gamma \in \mathbb{R}$ .

**Proof.** We have  $q(x, \sigma) - \chi(x, \sigma)a(x, \sigma)^{-1} \in S^{-\infty}(\mathbb{R}^2)$ , and so

$$a(x,\sigma)q(x,\sigma) - 1 \in S_0^{(\mu-\mu')_+;\vec{\ell}}(\mathbb{R}\times\mathbb{C}) \cap S^{-\infty}(\mathbb{R}^2) = S_0^{-\infty}(\mathbb{R}\times\mathbb{C})$$

by (A.4); here  $(\mu - \mu')_+ = \max\{\mu - \mu', 0\}$ . For the same reason we also have  $q(x, \sigma)a(x, \sigma) - 1 \in S_0^{-\infty}(\mathbb{R} \times \mathbb{C})$ , proving (a).

To prove (b) we first consider  $\gamma_1 = \gamma_2 = 0$ . By (A.9) we have

$$[D_x^{\alpha}\partial_{\sigma}^{\beta}a](x,\sigma)[D_x^{\alpha'}\partial_{\sigma}^{\beta'}(\chi a^{-1})](x,\sigma) \in S^{-\ell_1(\alpha+\alpha')-\ell_2(\beta+\beta');\vec{\ell}}(\mathbb{R}^2),$$

and because  $q - \chi a^{-1} \in S^{-\infty}(\mathbb{R}^2)$  we can replace  $\chi a^{-1}$  by q. Taylor expansion (A.4) then shows that

$$[D_x^{\alpha}\partial_{\sigma}^{\beta}a](x,\sigma)[D_x^{\alpha'}\partial_{\sigma}^{\beta'}q](x,\sigma) \in S_0^{-\ell_1(\alpha+\alpha')-\ell_2(\beta+\beta');\vec{\ell}}(\mathbb{R}\times\mathbb{C}),$$

and translation proves (b) for general  $\gamma_1 = \gamma_2$ . For  $\gamma_1 \neq \gamma_2$  we first use (A.4) and get

$$[D_x^{\alpha}\partial_{\sigma}^{\beta}a](x,\sigma+i\gamma_2)\sim \sum_{k=0}^{\infty}\frac{(i\gamma_2-i\gamma_1)^k}{k!}(D_x^{\alpha}\partial_{\sigma}^{\beta+k}a)(x,\sigma+i\gamma_1).$$

Now multiply from the right by  $[D_x^{\alpha'} \partial_{\sigma}^{\beta'} q](x, \sigma + i\gamma_1)$ . The resulting asymptotic expansion then shows that (b) also holds in the case  $\gamma_1 \neq \gamma_2$ .

Finally, (c) follows from (a) and (b). By (a),  $a(x, \sigma + i\gamma)$  is invertible for sufficiently large  $|x, \sigma| \gg 0$ ,  $(x, \sigma) \in \mathbb{R}^2$ , and the inverse differs from  $q(x, \sigma + i\gamma)$  by a rapidly decreasing function in  $(x, \sigma)$ . Both estimates (A.8) and (A.9) hold for  $q(x, \sigma + i\gamma)$  instead of  $a(x, \sigma + i\gamma)^{-1}$  and are stable with respect to rapidly decreasing perturbations. The lemma is proved.

**Theorem A.8.** Let  $\operatorname{op}_M(a) + G \in \Psi_O^{\mu;\vec{\ell}}$ , and suppose that  $a \in S_O^{\mu;\vec{\ell}}(\mathbb{R} \times \mathbb{C})$  is right-hypoelliptic of order  $(\mu, \mu')$ . Then there exists  $\operatorname{op}_M(b) \in \Psi_O^{-\mu';\vec{\ell}}$  such that

$$\left(\mathrm{op}_{M}(a)+G\right)\circ\mathrm{op}_{M}(b)=1+\tilde{G}\,:\,\dot{C}^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}_{+})\rightarrow\dot{C}^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}_{+})$$

with  $\tilde{G} \in \Psi_0^{-\infty}$ .

**Proof.** With the symbol  $q(x, \sigma) \in S_0^{-\mu'; \vec{\ell}}(\mathbb{R} \times \mathbb{C})$  we have

$$(a\#q)(x,\sigma) \sim \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \frac{1}{k!} [\partial_{\sigma}^{k}a](x,\sigma)[(xD_{x})^{k}q](x,\sigma) = 1 + r(x,\sigma)$$

with  $r(x, \sigma) \in S_0^{-\ell_2; \vec{\ell}}(\mathbb{R} \times \mathbb{C})$  by Lemma A.7. Now apply the formal Neumann series argument and get  $r'(x, \sigma) \in S_0^{-\ell_2; \vec{\ell}}(\mathbb{R} \times \mathbb{C})$  such that  $(1+r)\#(1+r') \sim 1$ . Let  $b(x, \sigma) \in S_0^{-\mu'; \vec{\ell}}(\mathbb{R} \times \mathbb{C})$  with  $b(x, \sigma) \sim q\#(1+r')$ . Then  $a\#b \sim 1$ , and Theorem A.5 implies the assertion.

Analogous considerations apply to left-hypoellipticity, but left-hypoellipticity is not used in this work.

## Appendix B. An indefinite space arising in analytic Fredholm theory

**Definition B.1** ([26, Section 4.5]). Let  $(V, [\cdot, \cdot]_V)$  and  $(W, [\cdot, \cdot]_W)$  be finite-dimensional  $\mathbb{C}$ -vector spaces equipped with Hermitian sesquilinear forms  $[\cdot, \cdot]_V$  and  $[\cdot, \cdot]_W$ , respectively. Let further  $g \in \text{End}(V)$  and  $h \in \text{End}(W)$ . Then the triples  $(V, [\cdot, \cdot]_V, g)$  and  $(W, [\cdot, \cdot]_W, h)$  are unitarily equivalent if there exists an isomorphism  $T : V \to W$  such that both

$$[Tu, Tv]_W = [u, v]_V \ \forall u, v \in V \text{ and } h = TgT^{-1}$$

hold.

The Canonical Form Theorem [26, Theorem 5.1.1] classifies all the triples  $(V, [\cdot, \cdot]_V, g)$  for nondegenerate  $[\cdot, \cdot]_V$  and selfadjoint  $g \in \text{End}(V)$ , up to unitary equivalence. The generalized eigenspaces  $\mathscr{E}_{\sigma_0} \subset V$  of g associated with real eigenvalues  $\sigma_0 \in \mathbb{R}$  are particularly interesting. By the Canonical Form Theorem we can localize to  $(\mathscr{E}_{\sigma_0}, [\cdot, \cdot]_V, g - \sigma_0)$  to further study these spaces. In this appendix and Appendix C we discuss an indefinite space from analytic Fredholm theory that arises as unitarily equivalent to  $(\mathscr{E}_{\sigma_0}, [\cdot, \cdot]_V, g - \sigma_0)$  for indicial operators. We refer to [19, 22, 23, 24] for related investigations and results. Information about the general theory of Fredholm operator pencils and applications to differential equations can be found in [32].

Suppose  $E_0$  and  $E_1$  are separable complex Hilbert spaces such that  $E_1 \hookrightarrow E_0$  is densely and continuously embedded, and let

$$\mathscr{P}: B_{\varepsilon}(0) \to \mathscr{L}(E_1, E_0)$$

be a holomorphic operator function defined on the open disk  $B_{\varepsilon}(0) \subset \mathbb{C}$  for some  $\varepsilon > 0$ . We assume that  $\mathscr{P}(\sigma)$  is Fredholm for all  $\sigma \in B_{\varepsilon}(0)$  and invertible for all  $\sigma \neq 0$ . We consider each operator  $\mathscr{P}(\sigma) : E_1 \subset E_0 \to E_0$  an unbounded operator acting in  $E_0$  with domain  $E_1$ . Under the stated assumptions,  $\mathscr{P}(\sigma)$  is closed and densely defined. We assume that

$$\mathscr{P}(\overline{\sigma})^* = \mathscr{P}(\sigma) : E_1 \subset E_0 \to E_0$$

holds. In particular,  $\mathscr{P}(\sigma)$  is selfadjoint for real  $\sigma$ . We denote the set of germs of such operator functions  $\mathscr{P}(\sigma)$  by  $\mathscr{P}_{sa}(E_1, E_0)$ .

With every  $\mathscr{P}(\sigma) \in \mathscr{P}_{sa}(E_1, E_0)$  we associate its spectral flow across  $\sigma = 0$  as follows: Pick  $\varepsilon_0, \delta_0 > 0$  small enough such that  $\mathscr{P}(\sigma) - \lambda : E_1 \to E_0$  is Fredholm for  $-\delta_0 \leq \sigma \leq \delta_0$  and  $-\varepsilon_0 \leq \lambda \leq \varepsilon_0$ , and such that  $\mathscr{P}(\sigma) \pm \varepsilon_0 : E_1 \to E_0$  is invertible for  $-\delta_0 \leq \sigma \leq \delta_0$ . Then

$$\begin{split} \mathrm{SF}_{\sigma=0}[\mathscr{P}(\sigma) : & E_1 \subset E_0 \to E_0] = \\ & \lim_{\sigma \to 0^+} \Bigl( \mathrm{tr}\big[ \Pi_{[0,\varepsilon_0)}(\mathscr{P}(\sigma)) \big] - \mathrm{tr}\big[ \Pi_{[0,\varepsilon_0)}(\mathscr{P}(-\sigma)) \big] \Bigr), \end{split}$$

where  $\Pi_{[0,\varepsilon_0)}$  in each case is the spectral projection onto the spectral subspace of the operator pertaining to the part of the spectrum contained in  $[0, \varepsilon_0)$ . We refer to the survey by Lesch [40] for details on the spectral flow.

For any Fréchet space *F* let  $\mathfrak{M}_0(F)$  denote the space of meromorphic germs of *F*-valued functions at 0, and let  $\mathfrak{H}_0(F)$  denote the holomorphic germs. Then  $(\mathfrak{M}/\mathfrak{H})_0(F) := \mathfrak{M}_0(F)/\mathfrak{H}_0(F)$  can be identified with the space of principal parts of Laurent expansions at 0 of *F*-valued meromorphic functions. The operator function  $\mathscr{P}(\sigma) \in \mathcal{P}_{sa}(E_1, E_0)$  induces a map

$$\mathscr{P}: \left(\mathfrak{M}/\mathfrak{H}\right)_{0}(E_{1}) \to \left(\mathfrak{M}/\mathfrak{H}\right)_{0}(E_{0}),$$
$$\mathscr{P}[\hat{u}(\sigma) + \mathfrak{H}_{0}(E_{1})] = \mathscr{P}(\sigma)\hat{u}(\sigma) + \mathfrak{H}_{0}(E_{0})$$

for  $\hat{u}(\sigma) + \mathfrak{H}_0(E_1) \in (\mathfrak{M}/\mathfrak{H})_0(E_1)$ . Define

$$\mathscr{K}(\mathscr{P}) = \{ \hat{u}(\sigma) + \mathfrak{H}_0(E_1) \in (\mathfrak{M}/\mathfrak{H})_0(E_1); \ \mathscr{P}(\sigma)\hat{u}(\sigma) \in \mathfrak{H}_0(E_0) \}$$

Then  $\mathscr{K}(\mathscr{P}) = \ker[\mathscr{P} : (\mathfrak{M}/\mathfrak{H})_0(E_1) \to (\mathfrak{M}/\mathfrak{H})_0(E_0)]$ , and by analytic Fredholm theory we have dim  $\mathscr{K}(\mathscr{P}) < \infty$ . We define a pairing

$$[\cdot,\cdot]_{\mathscr{K}(\mathscr{P})}:\mathscr{K}(\mathscr{P})\times\mathscr{K}(\mathscr{P})\to\mathbb{C}$$

via

$$[\hat{u}, \hat{v}]_{\mathscr{H}(\mathscr{P})} = \frac{1}{2\pi i} \oint_{C} \langle \mathscr{P}(\sigma) \hat{u}(\sigma), \hat{v}(\overline{\sigma}) \rangle_{E_0} \, d\sigma = \operatorname{res}_{\sigma=0} \langle \mathscr{P}(\sigma) \hat{u}(\sigma), \hat{v}(\overline{\sigma}) \rangle_{E_0},$$

where *C* is a positively oriented circle of sufficiently small radius centered at the origin. It is easy to see that  $[\cdot, \cdot]_{\mathscr{K}(\mathscr{P})}$  is well-defined (i.e. independent of representatives  $\hat{u}$  and  $\hat{v}$  modulo holomorphic germs), and that it furnishes a Hermitian sesquilinear form on  $\mathscr{K}(\mathscr{P})$ . We then consider the triple

$$(\mathscr{K}(\mathscr{P}), [\cdot, \cdot]_{\mathscr{K}(\mathscr{P})}, M_{\sigma}),$$

where

$$M_{\sigma}: \mathscr{K}(\mathscr{P}) \to \mathscr{K}(\mathscr{P}), \quad \hat{u}(\sigma) + \mathfrak{H}_{0}(E_{1}) \mapsto \sigma \hat{u}(\sigma) + \mathfrak{H}_{0}(E_{1}).$$

Note that  $M_{\sigma}$  is selfadjoint with respect to  $[\cdot, \cdot]_{\mathcal{K}(\mathcal{P})}$ .

For  $\ell \in \mathbb{N}$  we also consider the Hermitian sesquilinear forms

$$\begin{split} [\cdot, \cdot]_{\mathscr{K}(\mathscr{P}),\ell} &: \ker M_{\sigma}^{\ell} \times \ker M_{\sigma}^{\ell} \to \mathbb{C}, \\ [\hat{u}, \hat{v}]_{\mathscr{K}(\mathscr{P}),\ell} &= [M_{\sigma}^{\ell-1} \hat{u}, \hat{v}]_{\mathscr{K}(\mathscr{P})}. \end{split}$$

Let  $(m_0(\ell), m_+(\ell), m_-(\ell))$  be the invariants of  $[\cdot, \cdot]_{\mathscr{K}(\mathscr{P}),\ell}$ . The numbers  $m_+(\ell)$ and  $m_-(\ell)$  yield the sign characteristic for  $M_\sigma$  associated to Jordan blocks of size  $\ell \times \ell$  in the Canonical Form Theorem [26, Theorem 5.1.1] for the triple  $(\mathscr{K}(\mathscr{P}), [\cdot, \cdot]_{\mathscr{K}(\mathscr{P})}, M_\sigma)$ ; see [26, Theorem 5.8.1] and Proposition 3.3. The main theorem regarding this triple is the following. **Theorem B.2.**  $(\mathscr{K}(\mathscr{P}), [\cdot, \cdot]_{\mathscr{K}(\mathscr{P})})$  is nondegenerate, and

$$\operatorname{sgn}(\mathscr{K}(\mathscr{P}), [\cdot, \cdot]_{\mathscr{K}(\mathscr{P})}) = \sum_{\ell \text{ odd}} (m_{+}(\ell) - m_{-}(\ell))$$
$$= \operatorname{SF}_{\sigma=0}[\mathscr{P}(\sigma) : E_{1} \subset E_{0} \to E_{0}]$$

where  $m_{\pm}(\ell)$  are the invariants of the triple  $(\mathcal{K}(\mathcal{P}), [\cdot, \cdot]_{\mathcal{K}(\mathcal{P})}, M_{\sigma})$ .

**Proof.** We will prove the theorem by reducing it to the finite-dimensional case, considered separately in Appendix C. To this end, let  $N = \ker(\mathscr{P}(0))$  and  $R = \operatorname{ran}(\mathscr{P}(0))$ . We have the orthogonal decomposition  $E_0 = N \oplus R$ . Let  $\pi_N = \pi_N^* = \pi_N^2 \in \mathscr{L}(E_0)$  be the orthogonal projection onto N, and let  $\pi_R = 1 - \pi_N$ . Because dim  $N < \infty$  both  $\pi_N, \pi_R \in \mathscr{L}(E_1)$  by the Closed Graph Theorem, and we get  $E_1 = N \oplus [R \cap E_1]$ . We decompose

$$\mathscr{P}(\sigma) = \begin{bmatrix} \mathscr{P}_{11}(\sigma) & \mathscr{P}_{12}(\sigma) \\ \mathscr{P}_{21}(\sigma) & \mathscr{P}_{22}(\sigma) \end{bmatrix} : \begin{array}{c} N & N \\ \bigoplus \\ R \cap E_1 \end{array} \xrightarrow{N} \begin{array}{c} R \\ \bigoplus \\ R \end{array}$$

and note that  $\mathscr{P}_{22}(\sigma)$  is invertible for  $|\sigma| < \varepsilon$  for  $\varepsilon > 0$  small enough.

Now, for  $0 \le t \le 1$ , define  $\mathscr{U}_t(\sigma) : E_i \to E_i$  via

$$\mathscr{U}_{t}(\sigma) = \begin{bmatrix} 1 & 0\\ -t \mathscr{P}_{22}(\sigma)^{-1} \mathscr{P}_{21}(\sigma) & 1 \end{bmatrix} : \begin{array}{c} N & N\\ \bigoplus & \rightarrow & \bigoplus\\ R \cap E_{j} & R \cap E_{j} \end{array}, \quad j = 1, 2.$$

Then  $\mathscr{U}_t(\sigma)$  :  $B_{\varepsilon}(0) \to \mathscr{L}(E_j)$  is holomorphic and invertible, and the same holds for

$$\mathscr{U}_{t}(\overline{\sigma})^{*} = \begin{bmatrix} 1 & -t \mathscr{P}_{12}(\sigma) \mathscr{P}_{22}(\sigma)^{-1} \\ 0 & 1 \end{bmatrix} : \begin{array}{c} N & N \\ \oplus \\ R \cap E_{j} \end{array} \xrightarrow{N} \begin{array}{c} R \\ \oplus \\ R \\ \cap E_{j} \end{array} ,$$

where the adjoint refers to the base Hilbert space  $E_0$ . Then

$$\mathcal{P}_t(\sigma) = \mathcal{U}_t(\overline{\sigma})^* \mathcal{P}(\sigma) \mathcal{U}_t(\sigma) \in \mathcal{P}_{\mathrm{sa}}(E_1, E_0)$$

is a homotopy within  $\mathcal{P}_{sa}(E_1, E_0)$  between  $\mathcal{P}_0(\sigma) = \mathcal{P}(\sigma)$  and

$$\mathcal{P}_{1}(\sigma) = \begin{bmatrix} \mathcal{P}_{11}(\sigma) - \mathcal{P}_{12}(\sigma) \mathcal{P}_{22}(\sigma)^{-1} \mathcal{P}_{21}(\sigma) & 0\\ 0 & \mathcal{P}_{22}(\sigma) \end{bmatrix}.$$

By the homotopy invariance of the spectral flow we have

$$\mathrm{SF}_{\sigma=0}[\mathscr{P}_1(\sigma): E_1 \subset E_0 \to E_0] = \mathrm{SF}_{\sigma=0}[\mathscr{P}(\sigma): E_1 \subset E_0 \to E_0]$$

Moreover, the map

$$\hat{u}(\sigma) + \mathfrak{H}_0(E_1) \longmapsto \mathscr{U}_1(\sigma)\hat{u}(\sigma) + \mathfrak{H}_0(E_1)$$

furnishes a unitary equivalence

$$\big(\mathscr{K}(\mathscr{P}_1), [\cdot, \cdot]_{\mathscr{K}(\mathscr{P}_1)}, M_{\sigma}\big) \cong \big(\mathscr{K}(\mathscr{P}), [\cdot, \cdot]_{\mathscr{K}(\mathscr{P})}, M_{\sigma}\big).$$

It therefore suffices to prove the theorem for  $\mathscr{P}_1(\sigma)$  instead of  $\mathscr{P}(\sigma)$ . Define

$$p(\sigma) := \mathscr{P}_{11}(\sigma) - \mathscr{P}_{12}(\sigma) \mathscr{P}_{22}(\sigma)^{-1} \mathscr{P}_{21}(\sigma) \in \mathscr{P}_{\mathrm{sa}}(N),$$

so  $\mathscr{P}_1(\sigma) = \begin{bmatrix} p(\sigma) & 0 \\ 0 & \mathscr{P}_{22}(\sigma) \end{bmatrix}$ . In view of the invertibility of  $\mathscr{P}_{22}(\sigma)$  we have both

$$\operatorname{SF}_{\sigma=0}[\mathscr{P}_1(\sigma) : E_1 \subset E_0 \to E_0] = \operatorname{SF}_{\sigma=0}[p(\sigma) : N \to N]$$

and

$$\left(\mathscr{K}(\mathscr{P}_1), [\cdot, \cdot]_{\mathscr{K}(\mathscr{P}_1)}, M_{\sigma}\right) \cong \left(\mathscr{K}(p), [\cdot, \cdot]_{\mathscr{K}(p)}, M_{\sigma}\right),$$

where the latter unitary equivalence is induced by projection onto *N*. The theorem is therefore reduced to considering the finite-dimensional case for  $p(\sigma) \in \mathcal{P}_{sa}(N)$ , and an application of Theorem C.5 thus finishes the proof.

We conclude with the following theorem about semibounded operators.

**Theorem B.3.** Suppose  $\mathscr{P}(\sigma) \in \mathscr{P}_{sa}(E_1, E_0)$  satisfies  $\mathscr{P}(\sigma) \ge 0$  for  $\sigma$  real. Then the following hold:

- (1)  $m_+(\ell) = m_-(\ell) = 0$  for  $\ell$  odd. The canonical form for  $M_\sigma$  does not contain any Jordan blocks of odd sizes, and  $\operatorname{sgn}(\mathscr{K}(\mathscr{P}), [\cdot, \cdot]_{\mathscr{K}(\mathscr{P})}) = 0$ .
- (2) The sign characteristic for the triple (ℋ(𝒫), [·, ·]<sub>ℋ(𝒫)</sub>, M<sub>σ</sub>) does not contain any negative terms, i.e., we also have m<sub>−</sub>(ℓ) = 0 for ℓ even.
- (3) There exists a unique Lagrangian subspace of ℋ(𝒫) that is invariant under M<sub>σ</sub>, denoted by ℋ(𝒫)<sup>1</sup><sub>2</sub>. Specifically, if

$$\mathscr{K}(\mathscr{P}) = \bigoplus_{j=1}^{N} U_{j}$$

according to the Canonical Form Theorem with mutually  $[\cdot, \cdot]_{\mathscr{K}(\mathscr{P})}$ -orthogonal direct summands, and each  $U_j$  is associated to a single Jordan block of  $M_\sigma$  of size  $(2n_j) \times (2n_j)$ , then

$$\mathscr{K}(\mathscr{P})_{\frac{1}{2}} = \bigoplus_{j=1}^{N} \left[ U_{j} \cap \ker M_{\sigma}^{n_{j}} \right].$$

**Proof.** Let  $\ell \in \mathbb{N}$ , and let  $\hat{u}(\sigma) + \mathfrak{H}_0(E_1) \in \ker M_{\sigma}^{\ell}$  be arbitrary. Then

$$[\hat{u},\hat{u}]_{\mathscr{K}(\mathscr{P}),\ell} = [\hat{u}, M_{\sigma}^{\ell-1}\hat{u}]_{\mathscr{K}(\mathscr{P})} = \operatorname{res}_{\sigma=0} \langle \mathscr{P}(\sigma)\hat{u}(\sigma), \overline{\sigma}^{\ell-1}\hat{u}(\overline{\sigma}) \rangle_{E_0}.$$

We have  $\mathscr{P}(\sigma)\hat{u}(\sigma), \sigma^{\ell}\hat{u}(\sigma) \in \mathfrak{H}_0(E_0)$ , and consequently

$$\operatorname{res}_{\sigma=0} \langle \mathscr{P}(\sigma) \hat{u}(\sigma), \overline{\sigma}^{\ell-1} \hat{u}(\overline{\sigma}) \rangle_{E_0} = \lim_{\substack{\sigma \to 0 \\ \sigma \text{ real}}} \sigma^{\ell} \langle \mathscr{P}(\sigma) \hat{u}(\sigma), \hat{u}(\sigma) \rangle_{E_0}.$$

Note that  $\langle \mathscr{P}(\sigma)\hat{u}(\sigma), \hat{u}(\sigma) \rangle_{E_0} \ge 0$  for real  $\sigma \ne 0$  by assumption. For odd  $\ell$  we thus get

$$\begin{split} \operatorname{res}_{\sigma=0} \langle \mathscr{P}(\sigma) \hat{u}(\sigma), \overline{\sigma}^{\ell-1} \hat{u}(\overline{\sigma}) \rangle_{E_0} &= \lim_{\sigma \to 0^+} \sigma^{\ell} \langle \mathscr{P}(\sigma) \hat{u}(\sigma), \hat{u}(\sigma) \rangle_{E_0} \geq 0, \\ \operatorname{res}_{\sigma=0} \langle \mathscr{P}(\sigma) \hat{u}(\sigma), \overline{\sigma}^{\ell-1} \hat{u}(\overline{\sigma}) \rangle_{E_0} &= \lim_{\sigma \to 0^-} \sigma^{\ell} \langle \mathscr{P}(\sigma) \hat{u}(\sigma), \hat{u}(\sigma) \rangle_{E_0} \leq 0, \end{split}$$

and so  $[\hat{u}, \hat{u}]_{\mathscr{K}(\mathscr{P}), \ell} = 0$ , while for even  $\ell$  we have

$$\operatorname{res}_{\sigma=0} \langle \mathscr{P}(\sigma) \hat{u}(\sigma), \overline{\sigma}^{\ell-1} \hat{u}(\overline{\sigma}) \rangle_{E_0} = \lim_{\substack{\sigma \to 0 \\ \sigma \text{ real}}} \sigma^{\ell} \langle \mathscr{P}(\sigma) \hat{u}(\sigma), \hat{u}(\sigma) \rangle_{E_0} \ge 0,$$

and so  $[\hat{u}, \hat{u}]_{\mathscr{K}(\mathscr{P}),\ell} \geq 0$ . This proves the first two assertions of the theorem. The third assertion now follows from [26, Theorem 5.12.4].

# Appendix C. Analytic crossings and spectral flow in finite-dimensional spaces

Let *F* be a complex finite-dimensional Hilbert space. For a holomorphic operator function  $p(\sigma) : B_{\varepsilon}(0) \to \mathscr{L}(F)$ , where  $\varepsilon > 0$  is sufficiently small, we define its adjoint via  $p^{\star}(\sigma) := [p(\overline{\sigma})]^{*} : B_{\varepsilon}(0) \to \mathscr{L}(F)$  and note that it depends holomorphically on  $\sigma$ . By  $\mathcal{P}_{sa}(F)$  we denote the collection of all germs of holomorphic  $\mathscr{L}(F)$ -valued functions  $p(\sigma)$  defined near  $\sigma = 0$  such that for some sufficiently small  $\varepsilon > 0$  the following two properties hold:

- $p(\sigma) : B_{\varepsilon}(0) \to \mathscr{L}(F)$  is holomorphic and invertible for  $\sigma \neq 0$ .
- p is selfadjoint in the sense that  $p^* = p$  as operator functions on  $B_{\varepsilon}(0)$ .

In other words, for real  $-\varepsilon < \sigma < \varepsilon$ , the operator  $p(\sigma) : F \to F$  is selfadjoint and invertible for  $\sigma \neq 0$ . Thus crossings of negative to positive eigenvalues (or vice versa) may occur at  $\sigma = 0$  only, while  $p(\sigma)$  is analytic near  $\sigma = 0$ . The spectral flow of  $p(\sigma)$  across  $\sigma = 0$  is

$$\mathrm{SF}_{\sigma=0}[p(\sigma):F\to F] = \lim_{\sigma\to 0^+} \Big(\mathrm{tr}[\Pi_+(p(\sigma))] - \mathrm{tr}[\Pi_+(p(-\sigma))]\Big),$$

where  $\Pi_+$  in each case denotes the spectral projection onto the span of the eigenspaces associated with positive eigenvalues of the selfadjoint operator  $p(\sigma)$  or  $p(-\sigma)$ , respectively.

As in Appendix B, every  $p(\sigma) \in \mathcal{P}_{sa}(F)$  induces a map

$$p: (\mathfrak{M}/\mathfrak{H})_{0}(F) \to (\mathfrak{M}/\mathfrak{H})_{0}(F),$$
$$p[\hat{v}(\sigma) + \mathfrak{H}_{0}(F)] = p(\sigma)\hat{v}(\sigma) + \mathfrak{H}_{0}(F)$$

for  $\hat{v}(\sigma) + \mathfrak{H}_0(F) \in (\mathfrak{M}/\mathfrak{H})_0(F)$ . Define

$$\begin{aligned} \mathcal{K}(p) &= \ker \left[ p : \left( \mathfrak{M}/\mathfrak{H} \right)_0(F) \to \left( \mathfrak{M}/\mathfrak{H} \right)_0(F) \right] \\ &= \{ \hat{v}(\sigma) + \mathfrak{H}_0(F) \in \left( \mathfrak{M}/\mathfrak{H} \right)_0(F); \ p(\sigma)\hat{v}(\sigma) \in \mathfrak{H}_0(F) \}. \end{aligned}$$

Note that dim  $\mathscr{K}(p) < \infty$ . We define a pairing  $[\cdot, \cdot]_{\mathscr{K}(p)} : \mathscr{K}(p) \times \mathscr{K}(p) \to \mathbb{C}$  via

$$[\hat{\upsilon}, \hat{\omega}]_{\mathscr{K}(p)} = \frac{1}{2\pi i} \oint_C \langle p(\sigma)\hat{\upsilon}(\sigma), \hat{\omega}(\overline{\sigma}) \rangle_F \, d\sigma = \operatorname{res}_{\sigma=0} \langle p(\sigma)\hat{\upsilon}(\sigma), \hat{\omega}(\overline{\sigma}) \rangle_F,$$

where *C* is any positively oriented circle centered at  $\sigma = 0$  of sufficiently small radius. This is a Hermitian sesquilinear form on  $\mathscr{K}(p)$ . We thus associate with every  $p(\sigma) \in \mathcal{P}_{sa}(F)$  the triple  $(\mathscr{K}(p), [\cdot, \cdot]_{\mathscr{K}(p)}, M_{\sigma})$ , where

$$\begin{split} M_{\sigma} &: \mathscr{K}(p) \to \mathscr{K}(p), \\ M_{\sigma} &: \hat{v}(\sigma) + \mathfrak{H}_{0}(F) \mapsto \sigma \hat{v}(\sigma) + \mathfrak{H}_{0}(F). \end{split}$$

Note that  $M_{\sigma} \in \mathscr{L}(\mathscr{K}(p))$  is nilpotent and selfadjoint with respect to  $[\cdot, \cdot]_{\mathscr{K}(p)}$ .

**Definition C.1.** For  $p, q \in \mathcal{P}_{sa}(F)$  we write  $p \sim_s q$  if there exists  $\varepsilon > 0$  and an *invertible* holomorphic operator function  $u(\sigma) : B_{\varepsilon}(0) \to \mathscr{L}(F)$  such that  $u^* qu = p$  on  $B_{\varepsilon}(0)$ , i.e.,  $[u(\overline{\sigma})]^* q(\sigma)u(\sigma) = p(\sigma) : F \to F$  for  $\sigma \in B_{\varepsilon}(0)$ .

Note that  $\sim_s$  is an equivalence relation on the set  $\mathcal{P}_{sa}(F)$ .

**Proposition C.2.** For  $p, q \in \mathcal{P}_{sa}(F)$  with  $p \sim_s q$  the triples

$$(\mathscr{K}(p), [\cdot, \cdot]_{\mathscr{K}(p)}, M_{\sigma})$$
 and  $(\mathscr{K}(q), [\cdot, \cdot]_{\mathscr{K}(q)}, M_{\sigma})$ 

are unitarily equivalent. More precisely, if  $u^*qu = p$  with the holomorphic and invertible function  $u(\sigma) : B_{\varepsilon}(0) \to \mathcal{L}(F)$ , then

 $T: \mathscr{K}(p) \to \mathscr{K}(q), \quad \hat{v}(\sigma) + \mathfrak{H}_0(F) \mapsto u(\sigma)\hat{v}(\sigma) + \mathfrak{H}_0(F)$ 

furnishes a unitary equivalence between these indefinite inner product spaces. Moreover, we have

$$SF_{\sigma=0}[p(\sigma): F \to F] = SF_{\sigma=0}[q(\sigma): F \to F].$$

**Proof.** The proof of the first statement follows immediately from the definitions. Note that  $T^{-1}$  is given by multiplication by  $u(\sigma)^{-1}$ , which exists and is holomorphic near  $\sigma = 0$ . Finally,  $M_{\sigma}$  commutes with multiplication by holomorphic operator functions, so *T* is a unitary equivalence of the triples.

Regarding the spectral flow, we note that if  $a = a^* \in \mathscr{L}(F)$  is selfadjoint, then  $[v, w]_a := \langle av, w \rangle_F$  is a Hermitian sesquilinear form on *F*. If  $(m_0, m_+, m_-)$  are its invariants, then  $m_+ = \operatorname{tr}(\Pi_+(a))$ . If  $b = u^*au$  with an invertible *u*, then  $u : (F, [\cdot, \cdot]_b) \to (F, [\cdot, \cdot]_a)$  is a unitary equivalence of these indefinite inner product spaces. Consequently,  $[\cdot, \cdot]_a$  and  $[\cdot, \cdot]_b$  have the same invariants, i.e.,  $m_+ = \operatorname{tr}(\Pi_+(a)) = \operatorname{tr}(\Pi_+(b))$ , which implies the invariance of the spectral flow as claimed.

The following key lemma is based on several results from analytic perturbation theory (see [30, 55]).

**Lemma C.3.** Suppose  $p \in \mathcal{P}_{sa}(F)$  such that p(0) is invertible. Then there exists an orthogonal projection  $\pi = \pi^2 = \pi^* \in \mathcal{L}(F)$  such that  $p(\sigma) \sim_s \pi - (1 - \pi)$ .

**Proof.** Choose  $\varepsilon > 0$  and  $\varrho \gg 0$  such that with

$$\operatorname{spec}_{\pm}(p(\sigma)) := \operatorname{spec}(p(\sigma)) \cap B_{\varrho-\varepsilon}(\pm \varrho)$$

we have spec $(p(\sigma)) = \text{spec}_{+}(p(\sigma)) \cup \text{spec}_{-}(p(\sigma))$  for  $|\sigma| < \varepsilon$ . Define

$$\pi(\sigma) = \frac{1}{2\pi i} \oint_{\partial B_{\rho-\varepsilon}(\varphi)} (\lambda - p(\sigma))^{-1} d\lambda \in \mathscr{L}(F).$$

Then  $\pi(\sigma) = \pi^*(\sigma) = \pi(\sigma)^2$  is the Riesz projection onto the generalized eigenspaces associated with eigenvalues of  $p(\sigma)$  that have positive real part for  $|\sigma| < \varepsilon$ . In particular, for  $\sigma$  real,  $\pi(\sigma)$  is an orthogonal projection. Note that  $\pi(\sigma)$  is holomorphic in  $\sigma$  in view of the Dunford integral representation formula. We'll see momentarily that the  $\pi$  in the statement of the lemma is going to be  $\pi := \pi(0)$ , but first define  $w(\sigma)$  via

$$\frac{1}{2\pi i} \oint_{\partial B_{\varrho-\varepsilon}(\varrho)} \lambda^{-\frac{1}{2}} (\lambda - p(\sigma))^{-1} d\lambda + \frac{1}{2\pi i} \oint_{\partial B_{\varrho-\varepsilon}(-\varrho)} (-\lambda)^{-\frac{1}{2}} (\lambda - p(\sigma))^{-1} d\lambda.$$

Holomorphic functional calculus implies that  $w(\sigma) = w^*(\sigma)$  is invertible with  $w^* pw = \pi(\sigma) - (1 - \pi(\sigma))$ , so  $p(\sigma) \sim_s \pi(\sigma) - (1 - \pi(\sigma))$ . Now, making  $\varepsilon > 0$  smaller if necessary, we may further assume that  $||\pi(\sigma) - \pi(0)||_{\mathscr{L}(F)} < 1$  for all  $|\sigma| < \varepsilon$ . Let then

$$u(\sigma) = \left[\pi(\sigma)\pi(0) + [1 - \pi(\sigma)][1 - \pi(0)]\right] \left[1 - [\pi(\sigma) - \pi(0)]^2\right]^{-\frac{1}{2}},$$
  
$$u^{\star}(\sigma) = \left[1 - [\pi(\sigma) - \pi(0)]^2\right]^{-\frac{1}{2}} \left[\pi(0)\pi(\sigma) + [1 - \pi(0)][1 - \pi(\sigma)]\right].$$

We have  $u^{\star}(\sigma) = u(\sigma)^{-1}$ , and  $u^{\star}(\sigma)\pi(\sigma)u(\sigma) = \pi(0)$ . Thus  $\pi(\sigma) - (1 - \pi(\sigma)) \sim_s \pi(0) - (1 - \pi(0))$ . In conclusion,

$$p(\sigma) \sim_s \pi(\sigma) - (1 - \pi(\sigma)) \sim_s \pi(0) - (1 - \pi(0)).$$

 $\square$ 

**Proposition C.4.** Let  $p \in \mathcal{P}_{sa}(F)$  be arbitrary. Then there exists  $N \in \mathbb{N}_0$  and an orthogonal decomposition

$$F = \bigoplus_{\ell=0}^{N} (F_{+,\ell} \oplus F_{-,\ell})$$

...

such that

$$p(\sigma) \sim_s \sum_{\ell=0}^N (\pi_{F_{+,\ell}} - \pi_{F_{-,\ell}}) \sigma^\ell,$$

where  $\pi_{F_{\pm},\ell}$  is the orthogonal projection onto  $F_{\pm,\ell} \subset F$ . We note that some of the spaces  $F_{\pm,\ell}$  may be  $\{0\}$ .

**Proof.** We prove this proposition by induction with respect to dim *F*.

If  $F = \mathbb{C}$  we can write  $p(\sigma) = \sigma^N \tilde{p}(\sigma)$  for some  $N \in \mathbb{N}_0$ , where  $\tilde{p}(\sigma) \in \mathcal{P}_{sa}(\mathbb{C})$  with  $\tilde{p}(0) \neq 0$ . By Lemma C.3 we have  $\tilde{p}(\sigma) \sim_s \pm 1$ , and so  $p(\sigma) \sim_s \pm \sigma^N$ , thus proving the result if dim F = 1.

We now assume that the proposition is valid for spaces F up to dimension k for some  $k \in \mathbb{N}$ . Let then F be (k + 1)-dimensional. We can write  $p(\sigma) = \sigma^{\nu} \tilde{p}(\sigma)$ , where  $\nu \in \mathbb{N}_0$  and  $\tilde{p}(\sigma) \in \mathcal{P}_{sa}(F)$  with  $\tilde{p}(0) \neq 0$ , and proving the claim for  $\tilde{p}(\sigma)$  implies that it holds for  $p(\sigma)$  as well. Thus we assume without loss of generality that  $\nu = 0$  and  $p(\sigma) = \tilde{p}(\sigma)$  in the sequel.

If p(0) is invertible, Lemma C.3 implies that  $p(\sigma) \sim_s \pi - (1 - \pi)$  for some orthogonal projection  $\pi$ , thus proving the assertion in this case. So suppose now that p(0) is not invertible. Let  $F_0 = \ker p(0)$ . Then  $\{0\} \subsetneq F_0 \subsetneq F$ , so  $1 \le \dim F_0 \le k$ . We decompose  $p(\sigma)$  as

$$p(\sigma) = \begin{bmatrix} p_{11}(\sigma) & p_{12}(\sigma) \\ p_{21}(\sigma) & p_{22}(\sigma) \end{bmatrix} : \begin{array}{c} F_0 & F_0 \\ \oplus & F_0^{\perp} \\ F_0^{\perp} & F_0^{\perp} \end{array}.$$

Note that  $p_{22}(\sigma) \in \mathcal{P}_{sa}(F_0^{\perp})$  is invertible for  $|\sigma|$  small enough. Define

$$u(\sigma) = \begin{bmatrix} 1 & 0 \\ -p_{22}(\sigma)^{-1}p_{21}(\sigma) & 1 \end{bmatrix} : \begin{array}{c} F_0 & F_0 \\ \oplus & \to & \bigoplus \\ F_0^{\perp} & F_0^{\perp} \end{array}$$

Then  $u(\sigma)$  is invertible, and

$$u^{\star}(\sigma) = \begin{bmatrix} 1 & -p_{12}(\sigma)p_{22}(\sigma)^{-1} \\ 0 & 1 \end{bmatrix} : \begin{array}{c} F_0 & F_0 \\ \oplus & F_0 \\ F_0^{\perp} & F_0^{\perp} \end{bmatrix}.$$

We have

$$u^{\star}(\sigma)p(\sigma)u(\sigma) = \begin{bmatrix} p_{11}(\sigma) - p_{12}(\sigma)p_{22}(\sigma)^{-1}p_{21}(\sigma) & 0\\ 0 & p_{22}(\sigma) \end{bmatrix}$$

where  $q = p_{11} - p_{12}p_{22}^{-1}p_{21} \in \mathcal{P}_{sa}(F_0)$ . Consequently, the proposition holds for *p* if it holds for both  $q \in \mathcal{P}_{sa}(F_0)$  and  $p_{22} \in \mathcal{P}_{sa}(F_0^{\perp})$ . But the inductive hypothesis is applicable to *q*, and Lemma C.3 applies to  $p_{22}$ , thus proving the proposition for *p*. This completes the induction and finishes the proof.  $\Box$ 

**Theorem C.5.** Let  $p \in \mathcal{P}_{sa}(F)$  be arbitrary. Then  $[\cdot, \cdot]_{\mathscr{K}(p)} : \mathscr{K}(p) \times \mathscr{K}(p) \to \mathbb{C}$  is nondegenerate, and

$$\operatorname{sgn}(\mathscr{K}(p), [\cdot, \cdot]_{\mathscr{K}(p)}) = \sum_{\ell \text{ odd}} (m_{+}(\ell) - m_{-}(\ell)) = \operatorname{SF}_{\sigma=0}[p(\sigma) : F \to F],$$

where  $m_{\pm}(\ell)$  are the invariants of the triple  $(\mathcal{K}(p), [\cdot, \cdot]_{\mathcal{K}(p)}, M_{\sigma})$ .

**Proof.** Propositions C.2 and C.4 imply that it suffices to prove the theorem for the special case  $p(\sigma) = \sigma^N I : F \to F$ , where  $N \in \mathbb{N}_0$ . In this situation

$$\mathscr{K}(p) = \left\{ \sum_{j=1}^{N} f_j \sigma^{-j} + \mathfrak{H}_0(F); \ f_j \in F \right\},\$$

and for  $\hat{v}(\sigma) = \sum_{j=1}^{N} f_j \sigma^{-j}$  and  $\hat{w}(\sigma) = \sum_{k=1}^{N} g_k \sigma^{-k}$  we get

$$[\hat{v}, \hat{w}]_{\mathscr{K}(p)} = \sum_{k=1}^{N} \langle f_{N+1-k}, g_k \rangle_F = \left\langle J \begin{bmatrix} f_1 \\ \vdots \\ f_N \end{bmatrix}, \begin{bmatrix} g_1 \\ \vdots \\ g_N \end{bmatrix} \right\rangle_{F^N},$$

where  $J : F^N \to F^N$  is given by  $J \begin{bmatrix} f_1 \\ \vdots \\ f_N \end{bmatrix} = \begin{bmatrix} f_N \\ \vdots \\ f_1 \end{bmatrix}$ . We have  $J^2 = I$ , so J has

eigenvalues ±1, proving the nondegeneracy of the pairing. The dimensions of the eigenspaces of *J* depend on the parity of *N*. Direct computation shows that for *N* even we have dim ker(*J* – I) = dim ker(*J* + I) =  $\frac{N}{2}$  dim *F*, thus proving in this case that

$$\operatorname{sgn}(\mathscr{K}(p), [\cdot, \cdot]_{\mathscr{K}(p)}) = 0 = \operatorname{SF}_{\sigma=0}[p(\sigma) : F \to F].$$

For *N* odd we have dim ker $(J - I) = \frac{N+1}{2}$  dim *F* and dim ker $(J + I) = \frac{N-1}{2}$  dim *F*, and thus

$$\operatorname{sgn}(\mathscr{K}(p), [\cdot, \cdot]_{\mathscr{K}(p)}) = \dim F = \operatorname{SF}_{\sigma=0}[p(\sigma) : F \to F].$$

Finally, we note that if  $\hat{v}(\sigma)$  and  $\hat{w}(\sigma)$  above belong to ker $[M_{\sigma}^{\ell} : \mathcal{K}(p) \to \mathcal{K}(p)]$ , then

$$[M_{\sigma}^{\ell-1}\hat{\upsilon},\hat{\upsilon}]_{\mathscr{K}(p)} = \begin{cases} 0 & \ell \neq N, \\ \langle f_N, g_N \rangle_F & \ell = N. \end{cases}$$

Thus  $m_+(\ell) = m_-(\ell) = 0$  for  $\ell \neq N$ , while  $m_+(N) = \dim F$  and  $m_-(N) = 0$ . The theorem is proved.

### References

- ALBEVERIO, SERGIO A.; KURASOV, PAVEL B. Singular perturbations of differential operators. Solvable Schrödinger type operators. London Mathematical Society Lecture Note Series, 271. *Cambridge University Press, Cambridge*, 2000. xiv+429 pp. ISBN: 0-521-77912-X. MR1752110, Zbl 0945.47015. 712
- [2] ALBIN, PIERRE; GELL-REDMAN, JESSE. The index formula for families of Dirac type operators on pseudomanifolds. Preprint, 2017. arXiv:1712.08513. 711
- [3] ALBIN, PIERRE; LEICHTNAM, ÉRIC; MAZZEO, RAFE; PIAZZA, PAOLO. The signature package on Witt spaces. Ann. Sci. Éc. Norm. Supér. (4) 45 (2012), no. 2, 241–310. MR2977620, Zbl 1260.58012, doi: 10.24033/asens.2165. 711
- [4] ALBIN, PIERRE; LEICHTNAM, ERIC; MAZZEO, RAFE; PIAZZA, PAOLO. Hodge theory on Cheeger spaces. J. Reine Angew. Math. 744 (2018), 29–102. MR3871440, Zbl 1434.58001, doi: 10.1515/crelle-2015-0095. 711

- [5] ALONSO, ALBERTO; SIMON, BARRY. The Birman–Krein–Vishik theory of selfadjoint extensions of semibounded operators. J. Operator Theory 4 (1980), no. 2, 251–270. MR0595414, Zbl 0467.47017. 728
- [6] AMMANN, BERND; GROßE, NADINE; NISTOR, VICTOR. Analysis and boundary value problems on singular domains: an approach via bounded geometry. C. R. Math. Acad. Sci. Paris 357 (2019), no. 6, 487–493. MR3983274, Zbl 1421.58006, doi: 10.1016/j.crma.2019.04.009. 711
- [7] AMMANN, BERND; LAUTER, ROBERT; NISTOR, VICTOR. Pseudodifferential operators on manifolds with a Lie structure at infinity. Ann. of Math. (2) 165 (2007), no. 3, 717–747. MR2335795, Zbl 1133.58020, doi: 10.4007/annals.2007.165.717.711
- [8] ANDO, TSUYOSHI; NISHIO, KATSUYOSHI. Positive selfadjoint extensions of positive symmetric operators. *Tohoku Math. J.* (2) 22 (1970), 65–75. MR0264422, Zbl 0192.47703, doi: 10.2748/tmj/1178242861.728, 729
- [9] ASHBAUGH, MARK S.; GESZTESY, FRITZ; MITREA, MARIUS; SHTERENBERG, ROMAN; TESCHL, GERALD. A survey on the Krein–von Neumann extension, the corresponding abstract buckling problem, and Weyl-type spectral asymptotics for perturbed Krein Laplacians in nonsmooth domains. *Mathematical physics, spectral theory and stochastic analysis*, 1–106. Oper. Theory Adv. Appl., 232, *Birkhäuser/Springer, Basel*, 2013. MR3077276, Zbl 1283.47001, doi: 10.1007/978-3-0348-0591-9\_1. 728
- [10] BIRMAN, MIKHAIL S.; SOLOMJAK, MIKHAĬL Z. Spectral theory of self-adjoint operators in Hilbert space. Mathematics and its Applications. D. Reidel Publishing Company, Dordrecht, 1987. xv+301 pp. ISBN: 90-277-2179-3. MR1192782, Zbl 0744.47017. 724, 728
- [11] BOGNÁR, JÁNOS. Indefinite inner product spaces. Ergebnisse der Mathematik und ihrer Grenzgebiete, 78. Springer-Verlag, Berlin, New York-Heidelberg, 1974. ix+224 pp. MR0467261, Zbl 0286.46028. 717
- BOHLEN, KARSTEN. Boutet de Monvel operators on Lie manifolds with boundary. *Adv. Math.* **312** (2017), 234–285. MR3635812, Zbl 1365.58015, doi:10.1016/j.aim.2017.03.021.711
- [13] BOOSS-BAVNBEK, BERNHELM; FURUTANI, KENRO. The Maslov index: a functional analytic definition and the spectral flow formula. *Tokyo J. Math.* 21 (1998), no. 1, 1–34. MR1630119, Zbl 0932.37063, doi: 10.3836/tjm/1270041982. 749
- [14] BRÜNING, JOCHEN; SEELEY, ROBERT. The resolvent expansion for second order regular singular operators. J. Funct. Anal. 73 (1987), no. 2, 369–429. MR0899656, Zbl 0625.47040, doi: 10.1016/0022-1236(87)90073-5. 711
- [15] CHEEGER, JEFF. On the spectral geometry of spaces with cone-like singularities. *Proc. Nat. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* **76** (1979), no. 5, 2103–2106. MR0530173, Zbl 0411.58003, doi:10.1073/pnas.76.5.2103.711
- CHEEGER, JEFF. Spectral geometry of singular Riemannian spaces. J. Differential Geom. 18 (1983), no. 4, 575–657. MR0730920, Zbl 0529.58034, doi: 10.4310/jdg/1214438175. 711
- [17] CORIASCO, SANDRO; SCHROHE, ELMAR; SEILER, JÖRG. Realizations of differential operators on conic manifolds with boundary. Ann. Global Anal. Geom. 31 (2007), no. 3, 223–285. MR2314803, Zbl 1116.58019, doi: 10.1007/s10455-006-9019-7. 711
- [18] DAUGE, MONIQUE. Elliptic boundary value problems on corner domains. Smoothness and asymptotics of solutions. Lecture Notes in Mathematics, 1341. Springer-Verlag, Berlin, 1988. viii+259 pp. ISBN: 3-540-50169-X. MR0961439, Zbl 0668.35001, doi: 10.1007/BFb0086682. 711
- [19] EIDAM, J. C. CORRÊA; PICCIONE, PAOLO. A generalization of Yoshida–Nicolaescu theorem using partial signatures. *Math. Z.* 255 (2007), no. 2, 357–372. MR2262736, Zbl 1195.58009, doi: 10.1007/s00209-006-0029-8. 712, 760
- [20] ENGEL, KLAUS-JOCHEN; NAGEL, RAINER. One-parameter semigroups for linear evolution equations. Graduate Texts in Mathematics, 194. Springer-Verlag, New York, 2000. xxii+586 pp. ISBN: 0-387-98463-1. MR1721989, Zbl 0952.47036, doi: 10.1007/b97696.714, 715, 726

#### THOMAS KRAINER

- [21] EVERITT, W. NORRIE; MARKUS, LAWRENCE. Boundary value problems and symplectic algebra for ordinary differential and quasi-differential operators. Mathematical Surveys and Monographs, 61. American Mathematical Society, Providence, RI, 1999. xii+187 pp. ISBN: 0-8218-1080-4. MR1647856, Zbl 0909.34001. 717
- [22] FARBER, MICHAEL S.; LEVINE, JEROME P. Jumps of the eta-invariant. Math. Z. 223 (1996), no. 2, 197–246. MR1417429, Zbl 0867.57027, doi: 10.1007/PL00004559.712, 760
- [23] GIAMBÒ, ROBERTO; PICCIONE, PAOLO; PORTALURI, ALESSANDRO. Computation of the Maslov index and the spectral flow via partial signatures. C. R. Math. Acad. Sci. Paris 338 (2004), no. 5, 397–402. MR2057171, Zbl 1039.37006, doi: 10.1016/j.crma.2004.01.004. 712, 760
- [24] GIL, JUAN B.; MENDOZA, GERARDO A. Adjoints of elliptic cone operators. *Amer. J. Math.* 125 (2003), no. 2, 357–408. MR1963689, Zbl 1030.58012, doi:10.1353/ajm.2003.0012. 711, 712, 760
- [25] GIL, JUAN B.; SCHULZE, BERT-WOLFGANG; SEILER, JÖRG. Cone pseudodifferential operators in the edge symbolic calculus. Osaka J. Math. 37 (2000), no. 1, 221–260. MR1750278, Zbl 1005.58010. 753
- [26] GOHBERG, ISRAEL; LANCASTER, PETER; RODMAN, LEIBA. Indefinite linear algebra and applications. *Birkhäuser Verlag, Basel*, 2005. xii+357 pp. ISBN: 978-3-7643-7349-8; 3-7643-7349-0. MR2186302, Zbl 1084.15005. 710, 717, 718, 719, 720, 721, 722, 726, 728, 732, 760, 761, 764
- [27] HARTMANN, LUIZ; LESCH, MATTHIAS; VERTMAN, BORIS. On the domain of Dirac and Laplace type operators on stratified spaces. J. Spectr. Theory 8 (2018), no. 4, 1295–1348. MR3870069, Zbl 1405.35056, doi: 10.4171/JST/228.711
- [28] HARTMANN, LUIZ; LESCH, MATTHIAS; VERTMAN, BORIS. Resolvent trace asymptotics on stratified spaces. *Pure Appl. Anal.* 3 (2021), no. 1, 75–108. MR4265358, Zbl 1467.35167, doi: 10.2140/paa.2021.3.75. 711
- [29] HASSI, SEPPO; KUZHEL, SERGII. On symmetries in the theory of finite rank singular perturbations. J. Funct. Anal. 256 (2009), no. 3, 777–809. MR2484936, Zbl 1193.47021, doi:10.1016/j.jfa.2008.10.023.712
- [30] KATO, TOSIO. Perturbation theory for linear operators. Reprint of the 1980 edition, Classics in Mathematics. *Springer-Verlag, Berlin*, 1995. xxii+619 pp. ISBN: 3-540-58661-X. MR1335452, Zbl 0836.47009. 765
- [31] KONDRAT'EV, VLADIMIR A. Boundary problems for elliptic equations in domains with conical or angular points. *Trans. Mosc. Math. Soc.* 16 (1967), 227–313. Zbl 0194.13405. 711
- [32] KOZLOV, VLADIMIR; MAZ'YA, VLADIMIR. Differential equations with operator coefficients with applications to boundary value problems for partial differential equations. Springer Monographs in Mathematics. *Springer-Verlag, Berlin,* 1999. xx+442 pp. ISBN: 3-540-65119-5. MR1729870, Zbl 0920.35003. 711, 760
- [33] KOZLOV, VLADIMIR A.; MAZ'YA, VLADIMIR; ROSSMANN, JÜRGEN. Elliptic boundary value problems in domains with point singularities. Mathematical Surveys and Monographs, 52. American Mathematical Society, Providence, RI, 1997. x+414 pp. ISBN: 0-8218-0754-4. MR1469972, Zbl 0947.35004. 711
- [34] KRAINER, THOMAS. Volterra families of pseudodifferential operators. Parabolicity, Volterra calculus, and conical singularities, 1–45, Oper. Theory Adv. Appl., 138. Birkhäuser, Basel, 2002. MR1966204, Zbl 1083.35145. 752
- [35] KRAINER, THOMAS. The calculus of Volterra–Mellin pseudodifferential operators with operator-valued symbols. *Parabolicity, Volterra calculus, and conical singularities*, 47–91. Oper. Theory Adv. Appl., 138. *Birkhäuser, Basel*, 2002. MR1966205, Zbl 1072.35593. 753
- [36] KRAINER, THOMAS. Resolvents of elliptic boundary problems on conic manifolds. Comm. Partial Differential Equations 32 (2007), no. 1–3, 257–315. MR2304150, Zbl 1387.35173, doi: 10.1080/03605300600718412. 711

- [37] KRAINER, THOMAS; MENDOZA, GERARDO A. Boundary value problems for first order elliptic wedge operators. *Amer. J. Math.* 138 (2016), no. 3, 585–656. MR3506380, Zbl 1346.58009, doi: 10.1353/ajm.2016.0022. 711
- [38] KRAINER, THOMAS; MENDOZA, GERARDO A. The Friedrichs extension for elliptic wedge operators of second order. Adv. Differential Equations 23 (2018), no. 3–4, 295–328. MR3738648, Zbl 1380.58021. 711
- [39] LESCH, MATTHIAS. Operators of Fuchs type, conical singularities, and asymptotic methods. Teubner-Texte zur Mathematik. 136. B. G. Teubner Verlagsgesellschaft mbH, Stuttgart, 1997. 190 pp. ISBN: 3-8154-2097-0. MR1449639, Zbl 1156.58302. 711, 712
- [40] LESCH, MATTHIAS. The uniqueness of the spectral flow on spaces of unbounded selfadjoint Fredholm operators. Spectral geometry of manifolds with boundary and decomposition of manifolds, 193–224. Contemp. Math., 366. Amer. Math. Soc., Providence, RI, 2005. MR2114489, Zbl 1085.58019. 749, 761
- [41] LEWIS, JEFF E.; PARENTI, CESARE. Pseudodifferential operators of Mellin type. Comm. Partial Differential Equations 8 (1983), no. 5, 477–544. MR0695401, Zbl 0532.35085, doi: 10.1080/03605308308820276. 753
- [42] MAKAROV, KONSTANTIN A.; TSEKANOVSKII, EDUARD R. On μ-scale invariant operators. Methods Funct. Anal. Topology 13 (2007), no. 2, 181–186. MR2336720, Zbl 1144.47308. 712, 729
- [43] MAZZEO, RAFE. Elliptic theory of differential edge operators. I. Comm. Partial Differential Equations 16 (1991), no. 10, 1615–1664. MR1133743, Zbl 0745.58045, doi: 10.1080/03605309108820815.711
- [44] MAZZEO, RAFE; VERTMAN, BORIS. Elliptic theory of differential edge operators, II: Boundary value problems. *Indiana Univ. Math. J.* 63 (2014), no. 6, 1911–1955. MR3298726, Zbl 1311.58014, doi: 10.1512/iumj.2014.63.5435. 711
- [45] MELROSE, RICHARD B. The Atiyah–Patodi–Singer index theorem. Research Notes in Mathematics, 4. A K Peters, Ltd., Wellesley, MA, 1993. iv+377 pp. ISBN: 1-56881-002-4. MR1348401, Zbl 0796.58050. 711
- [46] MELROSE, RICHARD B. Geometric scattering theory. Stanford Lectures. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, 1995. xii+116 pp. ISBN: 0-521-49673-X; 0-521-49810-4. MR1350074, Zbl 0849.58071. 711
- [47] NAZAIKINSKII, VLADIMIR E.; SAVIN, ANTON YU.; SCHULZE, BERT-WOLFGANG; STERNIN, BORIS YU. Elliptic theory on singular manifolds. Differential and Integral Equations and Their Applications, 7. *Chapman & Hall/CRC, Boca Raton, FL*, 2006. xiv+356 pp. ISBN: 978-1-58488-520-7; 1-58488-520-3. MR2167050, Zbl 1084.58007. 711
- [48] NAZAROV, SERGEY A.; PLAMENEVSKY, BORIS A. Elliptic problems in domains with piecewise smooth boundaries. De Gruyter Expositions in Mathematics, 13. Walter de Gruyter & Co., Berlin, 1994. viii+525 pp. ISBN: 3-11-013522-1. MR1283387, Zbl 0806.35001. 711
- [49] SCHROHE, ELMAR. Spaces of weighted symbols and weighted Sobolev spaces on manifolds. *Pseudodifferential operators* (Oberwolfach, 1986), 360–377. Lecture Notes in Math., 1256. *Springer, Berlin*, 1987. MR0897787, Zbl 0638.58026. 711
- [50] SCHROHE, ELMAR; SCHULZE, BERT-WOLFGANG. Boundary value problems in Boutet de Monvel's algebra for manifolds with conical singularities. I. Pseudo-differential calculus and mathematical physics, 97–209. Math. Top., 5. Akademie Verlag, Berlin, 1994. MR1287666, Zbl 0827.35145. 711
- [51] SCHROHE, ELMAR; SCHULZE, BERT-WOLFGANG. Boundary value problems in Boutet de Monvel's algebra for manifolds with conical singularities. II. Boundary value problems, Schrödinger operators, deformation quantization, 70–205. Math. Top., 8. Akademie Verlag, Berlin, 1995. MR1389012, Zbl 0847.35156. 711
- [52] SCHULZE, BERT-WOLFGANG. Pseudo-differential operators on manifolds with singularities. Studies in Mathematics and its Applications, 24. North-Holland Publishing Co., Amsterdam, 1991. vi+410 pp. ISBN: 0-444-88137-9. MR1142574, Zbl 0747.58003. 711, 751, 753

#### THOMAS KRAINER

- [53] SCHULZE, BERT-WOLFGANG. Pseudo-differential calculus on manifolds with geometric singularities. *Pseudo-differential operators: partial differential equations and timefrequency analysis*, 37–83, Fields Inst. Commun., 52. *Amer. Math. Soc., Providence, RI*, 2007. MR2385322, Zbl 1141.58016. 711
- [54] SHUBIN, MIKHAIL A. Spectral theory of elliptic operators on noncompact manifolds. Astérisque 207 (1992), no. 5, 35–108. MR1205177, Zbl 0793.58039. 711
- [55] SIMON, BARRY. Tosio Kato's work on non-relativistic quantum mechanics: part 1. Bull. Math. Sci. 8 (2018), no. 1, 121–232. MR3775269, Zbl 1416.81063, doi: 10.1007/s13373-018-0118-0.765

(Thomas Krainer) PENN STATE ALTOONA, 3000 IVYSIDE PARK, ALTOONA, PA 16601-3760, USA krainer@psu.edu

This paper is available via http://nyjm.albany.edu/j/2022/28-29.html.